# AUSLANDER–REITEN THEORY IN EXTRIANGULATED CATEGORIES

#### OSAMU IYAMA, HIROYUKI NAKAOKA, AND YANN PALU

ABSTRACT. The notion of an extriangulated category gives a unification of existing theories in exact or abelian categories and in triangulated categories. In this article, we develop Auslander–Reiten theory for extriangulated categories. This unifies Auslander-Reiten theories developed in exact categories and triangulated categories independently. We give two different sets of sufficient conditions on the extriangulated category so that existence of almost split extensions becomes equivalent to that of an Auslander–Reiten–Serre duality. We also show that existence of almost split extensions is preserved under taking relative extriangulated categories, ideal quotients, and extension-closed subcategories. Moreover, we prove that the stable category  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  of an extriangulated category  $\mathscr{C}$  is a  $\tau$ -category (see O. Iyama [Algebr. Represent. Theory 8 (2005), pp. 297–321) if  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives, almost split extensions and source morphisms. This gives various consequences on  $\mathscr{C}$ , including Igusa– Todorov's Radical Layers Theorem (see K. Igusa and G. Todorov [J. Algebra 89 (1984), pp. 105-147]), Auslander-Reiten Combinatorics on dimensions of Hom-spaces, and Reconstruction Theorem of the associated completely graded category of  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  via the complete mesh category of the Auslander–Reiten species of  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$ . Finally we prove that any locally finite symmetrizable  $\tau$ -quiver (=valued translation quiver) is an Auslander–Reiten quiver of some extriangulated category with sink morphisms and source morphisms.

### Contents

Introduction		249
1.	Preliminaries	252
2.	Almost split extensions	259
3.	Auslander–Reiten–Serre duality	263
4.	Stable module theory for extriangulated categories	269
5.	Induced almost split extensions	273
6.	Sink and source sequences in extriangulated categories	279
7.	Stable categories of extriangulated categories	283
8.	Inverse Problem for extriangulated categories	294
9.	An example from gentle algebras	297
Acknowledgments		302
References		302

©2024 by the author(s) under Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 3.0 License (CC BY NC 3.0)

Received by the editors September 12, 2021, and, in revised form, January 27, 2023, and April 17, 2023.

<sup>2020</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 16G70, 18E10; Secondary 16E30, 16G50. The first author was supported by JSPS Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research (B) 16H03923 (B) 22H01113 and (S) 15H05738. The second author was supported by JSPS KAKENHI Grant Numbers JP17K18727 and JP20K03532. The third author was supported by the French ANR grant SC<sup>3</sup>A (15 CE40 0004 01).

### INTRODUCTION

Auslander–Reiten theory, initiated in [AR1, AR2], is a key tool to study the local structure of additive categories. Its generalizations have been studied by many authors, and many of them can be divided into two classes of additive categories. The first one is the class of Quillen's exact categories [GR], including finitely generated modules over finite dimensional algebras [ARS, ASS], their subcategories [ASm, Kl, Rin] and Cohen–Macaulay modules over orders and commutative rings [A3, RS, Y, LW]. The second one is the class of Grothendieck–Verdier's triangulated categories [Ha1, RV2, Kr], including the derived categories of finite dimensional algebras [Ha2], differential graded categories (e.g. [Jo1, Sc]), and commutative and non-commutative schemes (e.g. [AR4, GL1, RV2]). Also there are many references studying Auslander–Reiten theory in more general additive categories (e.g. [I1, Li, Ru2, Sh]).

Recently, the class of extriangulated categories was introduced in [NP] as a simultaneous generalization of exact categories and triangulated categories. The aim of this paper is to develop a fundamental part of Auslander–Reiten theory for extriangulated categories. More explicitly, we introduce the notion of almost split extensions (Definition 2.1), the (co)stable categories  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  and  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  of extriangulated categories (Definition 1.21) and Auslander–Reiten–Serre duality for extriangulated categories (Definition 3.4), and give explicit connections between these notions and also with the classical notion of dualizing k-varieties. Our main results can be summarized as follows.

**Theorem 0.1** (Theorems 3.6 and 4.4). Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a k-linear, Ext-finite, extriangulated category.

- Assume that C is Krull-Schmidt. Then C has almost split extensions if and only if it has an Auslander-Reiten-Serre duality.
- (2) Assume that C has enough projectives and enough injectives. Then C has an Auslander–Reiten–Serre duality if and only if <u>C</u> (resp. C) is a dualizing k-variety.

This generalizes and strengthens the corresponding results mentioned above as well as recent results in [LNP, Jia, E] (exact categories), [Jo2] (subcategories of triangulated categories) and [ZZ] (extriangulated categories). We also refer to [Niu, LNi] for recent results on subcategories of triangulated categories that do not assume Ext-finiteness.

We also study the stability of the existence of an Auslander–Reiten theory under various constructions: relative extriangulated categories (Proposition 5.10), ideal quotients (Proposition 5.11) and extension-closed subcategories (Theorem 5.14). They can be regarded as generalizations of previous works by Auslander–Solberg [ASo], Auslander–Smalø [ASm], and so on.

Auslander-Reiten theory clarifies a common categorical feature of various categories  $\mathscr{C}$  in terms of the functor category of  $\mathscr{C}$ . We denote by  $S_X = \operatorname{top} \mathscr{C}(-, X)$ and  $S^X = \operatorname{top} \mathscr{C}(X, -)$  the simple  $\mathscr{C}$ - and  $\mathscr{C}^{\operatorname{op}}$ -modules corresponding to an indecomposable object  $X \in \mathscr{C}$  respectively. If  $\mathscr{C}$  has almost split extensions, then each indecomposable non-projective object  $C \in \mathscr{C}$  (resp. non-injective object  $A \in \mathscr{C}$ ) has an almost split sequence  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$ , which is a conflation such that

$$\begin{split} & \mathscr{C}(-,A) \xrightarrow{x \circ -} \mathscr{C}(-,B) \xrightarrow{y \circ -} \mathscr{C}(-,C) \to S_C \to 0, \\ & \mathscr{C}(C,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \mathscr{C}(B,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ x} \mathscr{C}(A,-) \to S^A \to 0 \end{split}$$

are exact. In particular, if X is non-projective (resp. non-injective), the first three terms of the minimal projective resolution of  $S_X$  (resp.  $S^X$ ) have a remarkable symmetry.

On the other hand, the characteristics of the category  $\mathscr{C}$  appear more strongly in the minimal projective resolutions of  $S_X$  (resp.  $S^X$ ) for indecomposable projective (resp. injective) objects  $X \in \mathscr{C}$ . In Section 6, we study them in terms of sink sequences (resp. source sequences) (see Definition 6.1), and we prove the following general result.

**Theorem 0.2** (Theorem 6.4). Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category with enough projectives and injectives. If  $B \to A \to P$  is a sink sequence of an indecomposable projective object P, then B is injective. Dually, if  $I \to A \to B$  is a source sequence of an indecomposable injective object I, then B is projective.

The most basic example of exact categories which has almost split extensions is given by the category of finitely generated modules over a finite dimensional algebra over a field. This example has the following two natural generalizations, where it is well-known that both classes of exact categories also have almost split extensions.

- (A<sub>d</sub>) the category  $^{\perp}U$  for a cotilting  $\Lambda$ -module U of injective dimension d over a finite dimensional algebra  $\Lambda$  over a field,
- (B<sub>d</sub>) the category CMA for an *R*-order  $\Lambda$  which is an isolated singularity over a complete local Cohen–Macaulay ring *R* of dimension *d*.

In these exact categories, Theorem 0.2 can be improved by using Auslander–Buchweitz approximation theory [AB, AR5] (see Propositions 6.6 and 6.8). This is also closely related to the Auslander correspondence given in Theorem 4.2.4 in [I6] for the case n = 1.

One of important consequences of classical Auslander–Reiten theory is that the *Auslander–Reiten quiver* contains a lot of important information about the category  $\mathscr{C}$ . For example, the following result was first proved for the category of finitely generated modules over a finite dimensional algebra over a field [Rie1, BG, IT1].

• (*Reconstruction Theorem*) [I1, Theorem 9.2] Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a category in  $(A_d)$  with  $d \leq 1$  or  $(B_d)$  with  $d \leq 2$ . Then the associated completely graded category of  $\mathscr{C}$  with respect to the radical filtration is equivalent to the complete mesh category of the Auslander–Reiten species of  $\mathscr{C}$ .

The validity of this result is closely related to the basic fact that, in such a category  $\mathscr{C}$ , the object B in Theorem 0.2 is always zero. In [I1, I2, I3], an additive category enjoying this property is called a  $\tau$ -category (see Definition 7.1) and studied in depth to give a characterization of the Auslander–Reiten quiver of the category in (B<sub>1</sub>). The notion of  $\tau$ -categories can be regarded as a categorical counterpart of the notion of  $\tau$ -quivers (=valued translation quivers, Definition 3.14), see Example 7.2(3). Another source of  $\tau$ -categories is given by a triangulated category with almost split triangles, see Example 7.2(2). On the other hand, the categories in (A<sub>d</sub>) with  $d \geq 2$  or (B<sub>d</sub>) with  $d \geq 3$  are not  $\tau$ -categories since the sink (resp. source) sequences of these categories are not as nice as almost split sequences, see

Propositions 6.6 and 6.8. This observation is one of the motivations to study cluster tilting subcategories in higher dimensional Auslander–Reiten theory [I5].

The aim of Sections 7 and 8 is to apply the theory of  $\tau$ -categories to study extriangulated categories. In Section 7, we prove the following result, which was surprising to us since it asserts that the additive structure of the stable category  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  and the costable category  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  of an extriangulated category  $\mathscr{C}$  is much nicer than that of  $\mathscr{C}$ .

**Theorem 0.3** (Theorem 7.15). Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull-Schmidt extriangulated category with enough projectives and injectives, sink morphisms and source morphisms. Then  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  and  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  are  $\tau$ -categories.

As an application of Theorem 0.3, we show that some important results in representation theory still hold in  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  and  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  for a large class of extriangulated categories  $\mathscr{C}$ . In fact, we prove

- *Radical Layers Theorem* (Corollary 7.20) originally due to Igusa-Todorov [IT1], which gives exact sequences associated with almost split sequences,
- Auslander-Reiten Combinatorics (Corollary 7.21) originally due to Gabriel [G], which gives dimensions of Hom-spaces of  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  (resp.  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ ),
- Reconstruction Theorem (Corollary 7.23) originally due to Bongartz–Gabriel [BG], which gives an equivalence between the associated completely graded category of <u>C</u> (resp. C) with respect to the radical filtration and the complete mesh category of its Auslander–Reiten species.

One of the important applications of Auslander–Reiten Combinatorics is beautiful characterizations of  $\tau$ -quivers which are realized as the Auslander–Reiten quivers of a relevant class of categories. It was given for the class of categories in (B<sub>0</sub>) in [I4, Ru1, IT2, B, Rie2], in (B<sub>1</sub>) in [I3, Ru3, W, Lu], in (B<sub>2</sub>) in [RV1], and for the category of Cohen–Macaulay dg modules over certain differential graded algebras in [Jin].

It is natural to ask the following Inverse Problem (see Problem 8.1 for details): Can arbitrary  $\tau$ -quiver be realized as the Auslander–Reiten quiver of a Krull– Schmidt extriangulated category? In Section 8, we give the following positive answer.

**Theorem 0.4** (Theorem 8.2). Let Q be a locally finite symmetrizable  $\tau$ -quiver. Then there exists a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category with sink morphisms and source morphisms whose Auslander–Reiten quiver is Q.

A key ingredient of our proof is Enomoto's classification of exact structure on additive categories [E, Theorem 2.7].

There are many important extriangulated categories which are neither exact nor triangulated. One of such class is given by  $\tau$ -tilting theory, introduced by Adachi–Iyama–Reiten in [AIR]. This is an increasingly studied part of representation theory (see the introductory [IR2] and references therein). Indeed, it is at the same time combinatorially better-behaved than classical tilting theory and much more general than cluster-tilting theory. When A is a 2-Calabi–Yau tilted algebra (resp. cluster-tilted algebra), then the isoclasses of support  $\tau$ -tilting modules over A are in bijection with the isoclasses of cluster-tilting objects in a corresponding triangulated category (resp. cluster category). For more general finite dimensional algebras A, there is a bijection between the isoclasses of support  $\tau$ -tilting modules over A

and 2-term silting complexes in  $K^{b}(\operatorname{proj} A)$ . A naive approach consists in thinking of the full subcategory A \* A[1] of  $K^{b}(\operatorname{proj} A)$  as a replacement for a non-existing cluster category over A. Since A \* A[1] is extension-closed in  $K^{b}(\operatorname{proj} A)$ , it inherits some structure from the triangulated structure of  $K^{b}(\operatorname{proj} A)$ : It is extriangulated. It is thus possible to apply the results in this paper in order to show that A \* A[1]has almost split extensions (Example 5.19).

We propose a slightly different approach to  $\tau$ -tilting theory for some specific algebra A, by giving another construction of some replacement for a cluster category. We construct an exact category  $\mathscr{E}$  whose quotient  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  by the ideal generated by projective-injective objects might serve as a "categorification" of support  $\tau$ -tilting modules over A (see Section 9 for more details). The isoclasses of indecomposable objects in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  are in bijection with the isoclasses of indecomposable objects in A \* A[1]. Since  $\mathscr{E}$  is not Frobenius,  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  is not triangulated and we check that it is not exact either. However, by [NP, Proposition 3.30], it is extriangulated so that it comes equipped with enough structure for applying our main results. In particular, it has Auslander–Reiten extriangles and an Auslander–Reiten–Serre duality. Notably,  $\tau$ -tilting mutation is given by approximation extriangles in the category  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$ .

Section 2 deals with the definitions and properties of almost split extensions. In Sections 3 and 4, assuming Ext-finiteness, we show that the existence of almost split extensions can be given by Auslander–Reiten–Serre duality. In Section 5, we study the stability of the existence of an Auslander–Reiten theory under various constructions. In Section 6, we study sink sequences of projective objects and source sequences of injective objects. Section 7 is devoted to the proof of Theorem 0.3, and to drawing some of its consequences. Section 8 is devoted to the proof of Theorem 0.4. Finally, we give an example in Section 9.

### 1. Preliminaries

All categories are assumed (locally small and) essentially small with respect to a fixed Grothendieck universe.

1.1. Extriangulated categories. Let us briefly recall the definition and basic properties of extriangulated categories from [NP]. Throughout this paper, let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an additive category, and Ab denotes the category of abelian groups.

**Definition 1.1.** Suppose  $\mathscr{C}$  is equipped with a biadditive functor  $\mathbb{E} : \mathscr{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{C} \to Ab$ . For any pair of objects  $A, C \in \mathscr{C}$ , an element  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  is called an  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension.

The following notions will be used in the proceeding sections.

**Definition 1.2.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an additive category, and let  $\mathbb{E} : \mathscr{C}^{\text{op}} \times \mathscr{C} \to Ab$  be a biadditive functor.

- (1)  $\operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{E}}\mathscr{C}$  denotes the full subcategory of  $\mathscr{C}$  consisting of objects X satisfying  $\mathbb{E}(X,\mathscr{C}) = 0.$
- (2)  $\operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{E}}\mathscr{C}$  denotes the full subcategory of  $\mathscr{C}$  consisting of objects X satisfying  $\mathbb{E}(\mathscr{C}, X) = 0.$

We call an object in  $\operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$  an  $\mathbb{E}$ -projective object, or just a projective object if no confusion may arise. Similarly an object in  $\operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$  is called an  $\mathbb{E}$ -injective object, or just an injective object.

**Definition 1.3.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a category, and let  $\mathbb{E} : \mathscr{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{C} \to Ab$  be a biadditive functor.

- (1) A functor  $\mathbb{F}: \mathscr{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{C} \to Set$  is called a *subfunctor* of  $\mathbb{E}$  if it satisfies the following conditions.
  - $\mathbb{F}(C, A)$  is a subset of  $\mathbb{E}(C, A)$ , for any  $A, C \in \mathscr{C}$ .
  - $\mathbb{F}(c, a) = \mathbb{E}(c, a)|_{\mathbb{F}(C, A)}$  holds, for any  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A')$  and  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C', C)$ . In this case, we write  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$ .
- (2) A subfunctor  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  is said to be *additive* if  $\mathbb{F}(C, A) \subseteq \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  is a subgroup for any  $A, C \in \mathscr{C}$ . In this case,  $\mathbb{F} \colon \mathscr{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{C} \to Ab$  itself becomes a biadditive functor.

*Remark* 1.4. For any additive subfunctor  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$ , we have  $\operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{F}} \mathscr{C} \supseteq \operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$  and  $\operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{F}} \mathscr{C} \supseteq \operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$ .

Remark 1.5. Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  be any  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension. By the functoriality of  $\mathbb{E}$ , for any  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A')$  and  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C', C)$ , we have  $\mathbb{E}$ -extensions

$$\mathbb{E}(C, a)(\delta) \in \mathbb{E}(C, A')$$
 and  $\mathbb{E}(c, A)(\delta) \in \mathbb{E}(C', A)$ .

We abbreviately denote them by  $a \circ \delta$  and  $\delta \circ c$ , or just by  $a\delta$  and  $\delta c$ . In this terminology, we have

$$\mathbb{E}(c,a)(\delta) = (a\delta)c = a(\delta c)$$

which we simply denote by  $a\delta c$ , in  $\mathbb{E}(C', A')$ .

**Definition 1.6.** Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A), \delta' \in \mathbb{E}(C', A')$  be any pair of  $\mathbb{E}$ -extensions. A morphism  $(a, c): \delta \to \delta'$  of  $\mathbb{E}$ -extensions is a pair of morphisms  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A')$  and  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C, C')$  in  $\mathscr{C}$ , satisfying the equality  $a\delta = \delta'c$ .

**Definition 1.7.** For any  $A, C \in \mathcal{C}$ , the zero element  $0 \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  is called the *split*  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension.

**Definition 1.8.** Let  $\delta = (A, \delta, C), \delta' = (A', \delta', C')$  be any pair of  $\mathbb{E}$ -extensions. Let

$$C \xrightarrow{\iota_C} C \oplus C' \xleftarrow{\iota_{C'}} C' \text{ and } A \xleftarrow{p_A} A \oplus A' \xrightarrow{p_{A'}} A'$$

be coproduct and product in  $\mathscr{C}$ , respectively. We remark that, by the additivity of  $\mathbb{E}$ , we have a natural isomorphism

$$\mathbb{E}(C \oplus C', A \oplus A') \simeq \mathbb{E}(C, A) \oplus \mathbb{E}(C, A') \oplus \mathbb{E}(C', A) \oplus \mathbb{E}(C', A').$$

Let  $\delta \oplus \delta' \in \mathbb{E}(C \oplus C', A \oplus A')$  be the element corresponding to  $(\delta, 0, 0, \delta')$  through this isomorphism. In other words,  $\delta \oplus \delta'$  is the unique element which satisfies

$$\mathbb{E}(\iota_C, p_A)(\delta \oplus \delta') = \delta, \quad \mathbb{E}(\iota_C, p_{A'})(\delta \oplus \delta') = 0,$$
$$\mathbb{E}(\iota_{C'}, p_A)(\delta \oplus \delta') = 0, \quad \mathbb{E}(\iota_{C'}, p_{A'})(\delta \oplus \delta') = \delta'.$$

**Definition 1.9.** Let  $A, C \in \mathscr{C}$  be any pair of objects. Two sequences of morphisms in  $\mathscr{C}$ 

 $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \text{ and } A \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C$ 

are said to be *equivalent* if there exists an isomorphism  $b \in \mathscr{C}(B, B')$  which makes the following diagram commutative.



We denote the equivalence class of  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  by  $[A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$ .

## Definition 1.10.

(1) For any  $A, C \in \mathscr{C}$ , we denote as

$$0 = [A \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}} A \oplus C \xrightarrow{[0 \ 1]} C]$$

(2) For any  $[A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$  and  $[A' \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C']$ , we denote as

$$[A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C] \oplus [A' \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C'] = [A \oplus A' \xrightarrow{x \oplus x'} B \oplus B' \xrightarrow{y \oplus y'} C \oplus C'].$$

**Definition 1.11.** Let  $\mathfrak{s}$  be a correspondence which associates an equivalence class  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$  to any  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ . This  $\mathfrak{s}$  is called a *realization* of  $\mathbb{E}$  if it satisfies the following condition (\*).

(\*) Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  and  $\delta' \in \mathbb{E}(C', A')$  be any pair of  $\mathbb{E}$ -extensions, with

$$\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C] \text{ and } \mathfrak{s}(\delta') = [A' \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C'].$$

Then, for any morphism  $(a, c): \delta \to \delta'$ , there exists  $b \in \mathscr{C}(B, B')$  which makes the following diagram commutative.

(1.1) 
$$\begin{array}{c} A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \\ a \bigvee \qquad \downarrow b \qquad \downarrow c \\ A' \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C' \end{array}$$

We say that the sequence  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  realizes  $\delta$  whenever it satisfies  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$ . Also in (\*), we say that the triplet (a, b, c) realizes (a, c).

**Definition 1.12.** Let  $\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}$  be as above. A realization  $\mathfrak{s}$  of  $\mathbb{E}$  is said to be *additive* if it satisfies the following conditions.

(i) For any  $A, C \in \mathscr{C}$ , the split  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension  $0 \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  satisfies

$$\mathfrak{s}(0) = 0.$$
  
(ii) For any pair of  $\mathbb{E}$ -extensions  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  and  $\delta' \in \mathbb{E}(C', A')$ , we have:  
 $\mathfrak{s}(\delta \oplus \delta') = \mathfrak{s}(\delta) \oplus \mathfrak{s}(\delta').$ 

**Definition 1.13** ([NP, Definition 2.12]). A triplet  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  is called an *extriangulated category* if it satisfies the following conditions.

(ET1)  $\mathbb{E}: \mathscr{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{C} \to Ab$  is a biadditive functor.

(ET2)  $\mathfrak{s}$  is an additive realization of  $\mathbb{E}$ .

(ET3) Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  and  $\delta' \in \mathbb{E}(C', A')$  be any pair of  $\mathbb{E}$ -extensions, realized as

$$\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C], \ \ \mathfrak{s}(\delta') = [A' \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C'].$$

For any commutative square

(1.2) 
$$\begin{array}{c} A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \\ a \downarrow \qquad \downarrow b \\ A' \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C' \end{array}$$

in  $\mathscr{C}$ , there exists a morphism  $(a, c): \delta \to \delta'$  satisfying cy = y'b.

 $(ET3)^{op}$  Dual of (ET3).

(ET4) Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(D, A)$  and  $\delta' \in \mathbb{E}(F, B)$  be  $\mathbb{E}$ -extensions realized by

 $A \xrightarrow{f} B \xrightarrow{f'} D$  and  $B \xrightarrow{g} C \xrightarrow{g'} F$ ,

respectively. Then there exist an object  $E \in \mathscr{C}$ , a commutative diagram

(1.3)  
$$A \xrightarrow{f} B \xrightarrow{f'} D$$
$$\| g \downarrow \downarrow d$$
$$A \xrightarrow{h} C \xrightarrow{h'} E$$
$$g' \downarrow \downarrow e$$
$$F \xrightarrow{F} F$$

in  $\mathscr{C}$ , and an  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension  $\delta'' \in \mathbb{E}(E, A)$  realized by  $A \xrightarrow{h} C \xrightarrow{h'} E$ , which satisfy the following compatibilities.

- (i)  $D \xrightarrow{d} E \xrightarrow{e} F$  realizes  $f'\delta'$ ,
- (ii)  $\delta''d = \delta$ ,
- (iii)  $f\delta'' = \delta' e$ .

 $(ET4)^{op}$  Dual of (ET4).

**Example 1.14.** Exact categories and triangulated categories are extriangulated categories. See [NP, Example 2.13] for more detail.

We use the following terminology.

**Definition 1.15.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be a triplet satisfying (ET1) and (ET2).

- (1) A sequence  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  is called an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation if it realizes some  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension in  $\mathbb{E}(C, A)$ .
- (2) A morphism  $f \in \mathscr{C}(A, B)$  is called an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -inflation if there is some  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation  $A \xrightarrow{f} B \to C$ .
- (3) A morphism  $f \in \mathscr{C}(A, B)$  is called an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -deflation if there is some  $\mathfrak{s}$ conflation  $K \to A \xrightarrow{f} B$ .

**Definition 1.16.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be a triplet satisfying (ET1) and (ET2).

(1) If an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  realizes  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ , we call the pair  $(A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C, \delta)$  an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangle, and write it in the following way.

(1.4) 
$$A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \xrightarrow{\delta} .$$

(2) Let  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \xrightarrow{\delta}$  and  $A' \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C' \xrightarrow{\delta'}$  be any pair of  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles. If a triplet (a, b, c) realizes  $(a, c) \colon \delta \to \delta'$  as in (1.1), then we write it as

$$\begin{array}{c} A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C - \stackrel{\delta}{-} \\ a \downarrow & \downarrow_{b} & \downarrow_{c} \\ A' \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C' \stackrel{-}{-} \end{array}$$

and call (a, b, c) a morphism of  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles.

**Definition 1.17.** Assume  $\mathscr{C}$  and  $\mathbb{E}$  satisfy (ET1). By Yoneda's lemma, any  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  induces natural transformations

$$\delta \circ -: \mathscr{C}(-, C) \to \mathbb{E}(-, A) \text{ and } - \circ \delta : \mathscr{C}(A, -) \to \mathbb{E}(C, -).$$

For any  $X \in \mathscr{C}$ , they are given as follows.

(1)  $\delta \circ -: \mathscr{C}(X, C) \to \mathbb{E}(X, A) ; f \mapsto \delta f.$ (2)  $- \circ \delta: \mathscr{C}(A, X) \to \mathbb{E}(C, X) : g \mapsto g\delta.$ 

*Remark* 1.18. By [NP, Corollary 3.8], for any  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangle  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \xrightarrow{\delta}$  and any  $\delta' \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ , the following are equivalent.

- (1)  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = \mathfrak{s}(\delta').$
- (2) There are automorphisms  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A), c \in \mathscr{C}(C, C)$  satisfying xa = x, cy = y and  $\delta' = a\delta c$ .

**Definition 1.19.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be a triplet satisfying (ET1) and (ET2). Let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be an additive full subcategory. We say that  $\mathscr{D}$  is *extension-closed* if it satisfies the following condition.

• If an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation  $A \to B \to C$  satisfies  $A, C \in \mathcal{D}$ , then  $B \in \mathcal{D}$ .

The following has been shown in [NP, Propositions 3.3, 3.11].

**Fact 1.20.** Assume that  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  satisfies (ET1), (ET2), (ET3), (ET3)<sup>op</sup>, and let  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \xrightarrow{\delta}$  be any  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangle.

(1) The following sequences of natural transformations are exact.

$$\begin{aligned} & \mathscr{C}(C,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \mathscr{C}(B,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ x} \mathscr{C}(A,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ \delta} \mathbb{E}(C,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \mathbb{E}(B,-), \\ & \mathscr{C}(-,A) \xrightarrow{x\circ -} \mathscr{C}(-,B) \xrightarrow{y\circ -} \mathscr{C}(-,C) \xrightarrow{\delta\circ -} \mathbb{E}(-,A) \xrightarrow{x\circ -} \mathbb{E}(-,B). \end{aligned}$$

In particular, x is a section if and only if  $\delta = 0$  if and only if y is a retraction. (2) If  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  moreover satisfies (ET4), then the following sequence is exact.

$$\mathbb{E}(C,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \mathbb{E}(B,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ x} \mathbb{E}(A,-).$$

(3) Dually, if  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  satisfies  $(ET4)^{op}$ , then the following sequence is exact.

 $\mathbb{E}(-,A) \xrightarrow{x \circ -} \mathbb{E}(-,B) \xrightarrow{y \circ -} \mathbb{E}(-,C).$ 

1.2. Stable categories of extriangulated categories. We introduce the stable (resp. costable) categories of arbitrary extriangulated categories.

**Definition 1.21.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be an extriangulated category. We denote by  $\mathcal{P}$  (resp.  $\mathcal{I}$ ) the ideal of  $\mathscr{C}$  consisting of all morphisms f satisfying  $\mathbb{E}(f, -) = 0$  (resp.  $\mathbb{E}(-, f) = 0$ ). The stable category (resp. costable category) of  $\mathscr{C}$  is defined as the ideal quotient

$$\underline{\mathscr{C}} := \mathscr{C}/\mathcal{P} \text{ (resp. } \overline{\mathscr{C}} := \mathscr{C}/\mathcal{I} \text{)}.$$

Remark 1.22 shows that our stable category coincides with the classical one if  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives. Recall that, for an additive category  $\mathscr{C}$  and an additive full subcategory  $\mathscr{D}$  of  $\mathscr{C}$ , let  $[\mathscr{D}]$  be the ideal of  $\mathscr{C}$  defined by

 $[\mathscr{D}](X,Y) = \{ f \in \mathscr{C}(X,Y) \mid f \text{ factors through some } D \in \mathscr{D} \}.$ 

Then we have an additive category  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D} := \mathscr{C}/[\mathscr{D}]$  called the *ideal quotient*.

Remark 1.22.

- (1) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives  $\mathscr{P} := \operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$  (namely, any object  $X \in \mathscr{C}$  admits an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -deflation  $P \to X$  from some  $P \in \mathscr{P}$  [LNa, Definition 1.13], [NP, Definition 3.25]), then  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  coincides with the ideal quotient  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{P}$ . Otherwise they are different in general.
- (2) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives  $\mathscr{I} := \operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$  (namely, any object  $X \in \mathscr{C}$  admits an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -inflation  $X \to I$  to some  $I \in \mathscr{I}$ ), then  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  coincides with the ideal quotient  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{I}$ . Otherwise they are different in general.

The following properties are immediate from definition.

## Proposition 1.23.

- (1) The functor  $\mathbb{E} \colon \mathscr{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{C} \to Ab$  induces a functor  $\mathbb{E} \colon \underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \overline{\mathscr{C}} \to Ab$ .
- (2) An object  $A \in \mathscr{C}$  is projective if and only if  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, -) = 0$ , if and only if  $A \simeq 0$  in  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$ .
- (3) An object  $B \in \mathscr{C}$  is injective if and only if  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}(-,B) = 0$ , if and only if  $B \simeq 0$  in  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ .

Now we introduce the (co)syzygy functors and the long exact sequences associated with  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles. The following has been shown in [HLN2] and [LNa].

**Definition-Proposition 1.24.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be an extriangulated category with enough projectives. For each  $C \in \mathscr{C}$ , choose an object  $\Omega C \in \mathscr{C}$  and an extension  $\omega_C \in \mathbb{E}(C, \Omega C)$  such that  $\mathfrak{s}(\omega_C) = [\Omega C \to P \to C]$  satisfies that P is projective.

- (1) The following gives an additive endofunctor  $\Omega: \underline{\mathscr{C}} \to \underline{\mathscr{C}}$ .
  - To each  $C \in \underline{\mathscr{C}}$ , associate  $\Omega C \in \underline{\mathscr{C}}$  chosen as above.
  - For any  $\underline{c} \in \underline{\mathscr{C}}(C, C')$ , put  $\underline{\Omega}\underline{c} = \underline{d}$ , where  $d \in \mathscr{C}(\Omega C, \Omega C')$  is a morphism satisfying  $d\omega_C = \omega_{C'}c$ . Such  $\underline{d}$  is uniquely given.

The functor  $\Omega$  is uniquely determined up to natural isomorphism, independently of the choices of those  $\Omega C$  and  $\omega_C$ .

- (2) For any pair of objects  $A, C \in \mathscr{C}$ , the homomorphism  $\mathbf{w} = \mathbf{w}_{C,A} \colon \mathbb{E}(C, A) \to \underline{\mathscr{C}}(\Omega C, A)$  which sends each  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  to  $\mathbf{w}(\delta) = \underline{w}$  where  $w \in \mathscr{C}(\Omega C, A)$  is any morphism satisfying  $\delta = w\omega_C$  is well-defined. Moreover, this  $\mathbf{w}$  is natural in  $A, C \in \mathscr{C}$ . By definition, for any morphism  $\underline{c} \in \underline{\mathscr{C}}(C, C')$  we have  $\Omega \underline{c} = \mathbf{w}(\omega_{C'}c)$ .
- (3) Put  $\mathfrak{s}(\omega_C) = [\Omega C \xrightarrow{p} P \xrightarrow{q} C]$ . Let  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \xrightarrow{\delta}$  be any  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangle. If  $\mathbf{w}(\delta) = \underline{w}$  for  $w \in \mathscr{C}(\Omega C, A)$ , then there is  $b \in \mathscr{C}(P, B)$  such that

$$\Omega C \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} -w \\ p \end{bmatrix}} A \oplus P \xrightarrow{[x \ b]} B \xrightarrow{\omega_C y}$$

becomes an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangle.

Similarly, if  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  has enough injectives, we obtain an endofunctor  $\Sigma \colon \overline{C} \to \overline{C}$ and homomorphisms  $\mathbb{E}(C, A) \to \overline{\mathcal{C}}(C, \Sigma A)$  with the dual properties.

*Proof.* (1) has been shown in [LNa, Proposition 4.3] and [HLN2, Proposition 3.4]. (2) is the dual of [HLN2, Remark 3.5, Proposition 3.9]. (3) follows from [LNa, Proposition 1.20].  $\Box$ 

The following important observation is an analogue of a result in [AR3, p. 346].

**Theorem 1.25.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an extriangulated category, and let  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C \xrightarrow{\delta}$  be any  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangle.

(1) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives, then

$$\cdots \to \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, \Omega^{i+1}C) \xrightarrow{(\Omega^i \underline{w}) \circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, \Omega^i A) \xrightarrow{(\Omega^i \underline{x}) \circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, \Omega^i B) \xrightarrow{(\Omega^i \underline{y}) \circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, \Omega^i C) \to \cdots$$
$$\cdots \xrightarrow{\underline{w} \circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, A) \xrightarrow{\underline{x} \circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, B) \xrightarrow{\underline{y} \circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, C) \xrightarrow{\delta \circ -} \mathbb{E}(-, A) \xrightarrow{\underline{x} \circ -} \mathbb{E}(-, B) \xrightarrow{\underline{y} \circ -} \mathbb{E}(-, C)$$

is exact for  $\underline{w} = \mathbf{w}(\delta)$ , where  $\Omega$  and  $\mathbf{w}$  are those obtained in Definition-Proposition 1.24.

(2) Dually, if  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives, then we obtain an exact sequence

$$\cdots \to \overline{\mathscr{C}}(\Sigma^{i+1}A, -) \longrightarrow \overline{\mathscr{C}}(\Sigma^{i}C, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ(\Sigma^{i}\overline{y})} \overline{\mathscr{C}}(\Sigma^{i}B, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ(\Sigma^{i}\overline{x})} \overline{\mathscr{C}}(\Sigma^{i}A, -) \to \cdots$$
$$\cdots \to \overline{\mathscr{C}}(C, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ\overline{y}} \overline{\mathscr{C}}(B, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ\overline{x}} \overline{\mathscr{C}}(A, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ\delta} \mathbb{E}(C, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ\overline{y}} \mathbb{E}(B, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ\overline{x}} \mathbb{E}(A, -).$$

To prove this, we need a preparation.

**Lemma 1.26** (e.g. [I2, 1.3(4)]). Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an additive category and  $\mathscr{D}$  an additive full subcategory. For a complex  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  in  $\mathscr{C}$ , we assume that

$$\mathscr{C}(-,A) \xrightarrow{x \circ -} \mathscr{C}(-,B) \xrightarrow{y \circ -} \mathscr{C}(-,C) \to F \to 0$$

is an exact sequence such that  $F(\mathscr{D}) = 0$ . Then the following sequence is also exact.

$$(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D})(-,A) \xrightarrow{\overline{x} \circ -} (\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D})(-,B) \xrightarrow{\overline{y} \circ -} (\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D})(-,C) \to F \to 0.$$

*Proof of Theorem* 1.25. We only show (1). By [NP, Corollary 3.12], we have an exact sequence

$$\mathscr{C}(-,A) \to \mathscr{C}(-,B) \to \mathscr{C}(-,C) \to \mathbb{E}(-,A) \to \mathbb{E}(-,B) \to \mathbb{E}(-,C).$$

Thus the exactness of (1.5)

$$\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,A) \xrightarrow{\underline{x}\circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,B) \xrightarrow{\underline{y}\circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,C) \xrightarrow{\delta\circ -} \mathbb{E}(-,A) \xrightarrow{\underline{x}\circ -} \mathbb{E}(-,B) \xrightarrow{\underline{y}\circ -} \mathbb{E}(-,C)$$

follows from Lemma 1.26.

Applying Definition-Proposition 1.24 iteratively, we obtain  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles of the following form,

$$\Omega C \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} -w \\ * \end{bmatrix}} A \oplus P \xrightarrow{[x \ b]} B \xrightarrow{\omega_C y},$$
  

$$\Omega B \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} -w' \\ * \end{bmatrix}} (\Omega C) \oplus P' \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} -w & * \\ * & * \end{bmatrix}} A \oplus P \xrightarrow{\omega_B[x \ b]},$$
  

$$\Omega (A \oplus P) \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} -w'' \\ * \end{bmatrix}} (\Omega B) \oplus P'' \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} -w' & * \\ * & * \end{bmatrix}} (\Omega C) \oplus P' \xrightarrow{- \to +}$$

where P, P', P'' are projective, and

$$\underline{w} = \mathbf{w}(\delta), \ \underline{w}' = \mathbf{w}(\omega_C y) = \Omega \underline{y}, \ \underline{w}'' = \mathbf{w}(\omega_B[x \ b]) = \Omega[\underline{x} \ b].$$

By the left half of the exact sequences (1.5) obtained from these  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles,

$$\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,\Omega A) \xrightarrow{\Omega\underline{x}\circ-} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,\Omega B) \xrightarrow{\Omega\underline{y}\circ-} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,\Omega C) \xrightarrow{\underline{w}\circ-} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,A) \xrightarrow{\underline{x}\circ-} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,B)$$

258

becomes exact, since

is commutative. Repeating this, we obtain the desired exact sequence.

### 2. Almost split extensions

2.1. Almost split extension. In this subsection, let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an additive category. In the rest of this subsection, we fix a biadditive functor  $\mathbb{E} \colon \mathscr{C}^{\text{op}} \times \mathscr{C} \to Ab$ .

**Definition 2.1.** A non-split (i.e. non-zero)  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  is said to be *almost split* if it satisfies the following conditions.

(AS1)  $a\delta = 0$  for any non-section  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A')$ .

(AS2)  $\delta c = 0$  for any non-retraction  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C', C)$ .

Thus  $\delta$  is a 'universally minimal element' of  $\mathbb{E}(-, A)$  and  $\mathbb{E}(C, -)$  in the sense of [A2, p. 292].

Remark 2.2. If  $a\delta = 0$  holds for a section  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A')$ , then we have  $\delta = 0$ . Thus (AS1) is the best possible vanishing condition with respect to  $a \circ -$  where  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, X)$ , for a non-split  $\delta$ . Similarly for (AS2).

Remark 2.3. For any  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ , the property of being almost split does not depend on a biadditive subfunctor  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  containing  $\delta$ . Indeed, if  $\delta \in \mathbb{F}(C, A)$  holds for some biadditive subfunctor  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$ , then  $\delta$  is almost split as an  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension if and only if it is almost split as an  $\mathbb{F}$ -extension.

In the following, we call an almost split  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension simply an *almost split extension* if there is no confusion.

**Definition 2.4.** A non-zero object  $A \in \mathscr{C}$  is said to be *endo-local* if  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)$  is local.

We refer to [AF, Proposition 15.15] for characterizations of local rings.

### **Proposition 2.5.** For any non-split $\mathbb{E}$ -extension $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ , the following hold.

- (1) If  $\delta$  satisfies (AS1), then A is endo-local.
- (2) If  $\delta$  satisfies (AS2), then C is endo-local.

*Proof.* (1) It suffices to show that  $I := \{a \in \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A) \mid a \text{ is not a section}\}$  is closed under addition. The condition (AS1) implies that I is the kernel of the homomorphism  $\mathscr{C}(A, A) \to \mathbb{E}(C, A), a \mapsto a\delta$ . Thus the assertion follows. (2) is dual to (1).

Recall that an additive category  $\mathscr{C}$  is called *Krull–Schmidt* if any object is isomorphic to a finite direct sum of endo-local objects. We denote by  $\operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C}$  the set of isoclasses of indecomposable objects in  $\mathscr{C}$ . For example, for an arbitrary Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category  $\mathscr{C}$ , the stable category  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  and the costable category  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  are Krull–Schmidt with  $\operatorname{ind} \underline{\mathscr{C}} = \{X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C} \mid X \text{ is non-projective}\}$  and  $\operatorname{ind} \overline{\mathscr{C}} = \{X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C} \mid X \text{ is non-projective}\}$ .

2.2. Realization by almost split sequences. In the rest, let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be an extriangulated category.<sup>1</sup> Then we have the following uniqueness of almost split extensions.

## **Proposition 2.6.** Let $A, A', C, C' \in \mathscr{C}$ .

- (1) If  $\rho \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  and  $\rho' \in \mathbb{E}(C, A')$  satisfy (AS1), then there is an isomorphism  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A')$  such that  $a\rho = \rho'$ .
- (2) If  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  and  $\delta' \in \mathbb{E}(C', A)$  satisfy (AS2), then there is an isomorphism  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C', C)$  such that  $\delta c = \delta'$
- (3) Let δ ∈ E(C, A) be an almost split extension. Then End<sub>𝔅</sub>(A)δ = δEnd<sub>𝔅</sub>(C) is an (End<sub>𝔅</sub>(A), End<sub>𝔅</sub>(C))-bimodule which is simple on both sides, and consists of 0 and all almost split extensions in E(C, A). Thus we have an isomorphism f : End<sub>𝔅</sub>(C)/radEnd<sub>𝔅</sub>(C) ≃ End<sub>𝔅</sub>(A)/radEnd<sub>𝔅</sub>(A) of rings satisfying δc = f(c)δ for each c ∈ End<sub>𝔅</sub>(C).

*Proof.* (2) Let  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$  and  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta') = [A \xrightarrow{x'} B' \xrightarrow{y'} C']$ . Then x and x' are non-sections. By (AS1), we have  $x\delta' = 0$  and  $x'\delta = 0$ . By Fact 1.20(1), there are  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C', C)$  and  $c' \in \mathscr{C}(C, C')$  satisfying  $\delta' = \delta c$  and  $\delta = \delta' c'$ . Thus  $\delta(1 - cc') = 0$  and  $\delta'(1 - c'c) = 0$  hold, and hence 1 - cc' and 1 - c'c are not isomorphisms. Since C and C' are endo-local by Proposition 2.5(2), c'c and cc' are isomorphisms. Thus c is an isomorphism. (1) is dual to (2).

(3) By (AS2), we have  $\delta \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(C) \simeq \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(C)/\operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}}(C)$ , which is simple over  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(C)$ . If  $c \in \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(C)$  is an automorphism, then  $\delta c$  is an almost split extension. Thus (2) implies that  $\delta \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(C)$  consists of 0 and all almost split extensions in  $\mathbb{E}(C, A)$ . The dual argument shows that  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)\delta$  is simple over  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)$ , and consists of 0 and all almost split extensions in  $\mathbb{E}(C, A)$ . The last assertion follows from bijections  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(C)/\operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}}(C) \simeq \delta \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(C) = \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)\delta \simeq \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)/\operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)$ .  $\Box$ 

Now we introduce the following central notion.

**Definition 2.7.** A sequence of morphisms  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  in  $\mathscr{C}$  is called an *almost* split sequence if it realizes some almost split extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ .

The following class of morphisms is basic to study the structure of additive categories.

**Definition 2.8.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an additive category and A an object in  $\mathscr{C}$ . A morphism  $a: A \to B$  which is not a section is called *left almost split* if any morphism  $A \to B'$  which is not a section factors through a. Dually, a morphism  $a: B \to A$  which is not a retraction is called *right almost split* if any morphism  $B' \to A$  which is not a retraction factors through a.

A morphism  $a : A \to B$  is called *left minimal* if each morphism  $b : B \to B$  satisfying ba = a is an automorphism. Dually, a morphism  $a : B \to A$  is called *right minimal* if each morphism  $b : B \to B$  satisfying ab = a is an automorphism.

A right minimal right almost split morphism is called a *sink morphism*. Dually, a left minimal left almost split morphism is called a *source morphism*.

We prove the following characterizations of almost split extensions, which is analogue of a standard result in classical Auslander–Reiten theory.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>In fact, it only needs to satisfy (ET1), (ET2), (ET3), (ET3)<sup>op</sup>, until the end of this section.

**Theorem 2.9.** Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  be a non-zero element with  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$ . Then the following conditions are equivalent.

- (1)  $\delta$  is an almost split extension.
- (2) (AS1) holds and C is endo-local.
- (3) x is left almost split and C is endo-local.
- (4) x is a source morphism.
- (5) (AS2) holds and A is endo-local.
- (6) y is right almost split and A is endo-local.
- (7) y is a sink morphism.

In particular, our almost split sequence is nothing but an Auslander–Reiten  $\mathbb{E}$ -triangle in the sense of [ZZ, Definition 4.1] defined for a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category.

We prepare the following.

**Proposition 2.10.** For any  $0 \neq \delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  with  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$ , the following hold.

- (1)  $\delta$  satisfies (AS1) if and only if x is a left almost split morphism.
- (2)  $\delta$  satisfies (AS2) if and only if y is a right almost split morphism.

*Proof.* (1) follows from the exactness of  $\mathscr{C}(B,-) \xrightarrow{x \circ -} \mathscr{C}(A,-) \xrightarrow{\delta \circ -} \mathbb{E}(C,-)$ . Dually, (2) follows from the exactness of  $\mathscr{C}(-,B) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \mathscr{C}(-,C) \xrightarrow{-\circ \delta} \mathbb{E}(-,A)$ .  $\Box$ 

**Proposition 2.11.** For any  $0 \neq \delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  with  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$ , the following hold.

- (1) If A is endo-local, then y is right minimal.
- (2) If C is endo-local, then x is left minimal.

*Proof.* (1) Let  $b \in \mathscr{C}(B, B)$  be any morphism satisfying yb = y. By (ET3)<sup>op</sup>, there is some  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A)$  which gives the following morphism of  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles.

$$\begin{array}{ccc} A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C - \stackrel{\delta}{\longrightarrow} \\ a \\ \downarrow \\ A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C - \stackrel{\delta}{\xrightarrow{\delta}} \end{array}$$

Since  $a\delta = \delta$ , then 1 - a is not an isomorphism. Since A is endo-local, a is an isomorphism. Thus b becomes an isomorphism as in [NP, Corollary 3.6]. (2) is dual to (1).

**Proposition 2.12.** For any  $0 \neq \delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  with  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$ , the following hold.

- (1) If x is a source morphism, then (AS2) holds.
- (2) If y is a sink morphism, then (AS1) holds.

*Proof.* (2) Let  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A')$  be a non-section. As in the diagram (1.1) in Definition 1.11, we have the following morphism of  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles.

$$\begin{array}{ccc} A & \xrightarrow{x} & B & \xrightarrow{y} & C - \stackrel{\delta}{-} \\ a \\ \downarrow & & \downarrow_{b} & \\ A' & \xrightarrow{x'} & B' & \xrightarrow{y'} & C - \stackrel{\delta}{a\delta} \end{array}$$

Assume  $a\delta \neq 0$ . Then y' is a non-retraction. Since y is right almost split, there exists  $b' \in \mathscr{C}(B', B)$  such that y' = yb'. By (ET3)<sup>op</sup>, there is some  $a' \in \mathscr{C}(A', A)$ which gives the following morphism of  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles.



Since y = yb'b and y is right minimal, b'b is an isomorphism. Thus a'a is an isomorphism by [NP, Corollary 3.6], a contradiction to our choice of a. Thus  $a\delta = 0$ holds. (1) is dual to (2). 

*Proof of Theorem* 2.9. (2) $\Rightarrow$ (3) follows from Proposition 2.10, and (3) $\Rightarrow$ (4) follows from Proposition 2.11. (4) $\Rightarrow$ (5) holds since (AS2) holds by Proposition 2.12, and A is endo-local by Propositions 2.10 and 2.5. Dually,  $(5) \Rightarrow (6) \Rightarrow (7) \Rightarrow (2)$  holds. Thus all conditions (2)-(7) are equivalent. Therefore (1) is also equivalent.  $\square$ 

The following observation will play a crucial role.

**Lemma 2.13.** Let  $0 \neq \delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  be any  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension.

- (1) If  $\delta$  satisfies (AS1), then the following hold for any  $X \in \mathscr{C}$ .
  - (a) For any  $0 \neq \alpha \in \mathbb{E}(X, A)$ , there exists  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C, X)$  such that  $\delta = \alpha c$ .
- (b) For any  $0 \neq \overline{a} \in \mathcal{C}(X, A)$ , there exists  $\gamma \in \mathbb{E}(C, X)$  such that  $\delta = a\gamma$ . (2) If  $\delta$  satisfies (AS2), then the following hold for any  $X \in \mathscr{C}$ .
  - (c) For any  $0 \neq \gamma \in \mathbb{E}(C, X)$ , there exists  $a \in \mathscr{C}(X, A)$  such that  $\delta = a\gamma$ .
  - (d) For any  $0 \neq \underline{c} \in \mathcal{C}(C, X)$ , there exists  $\alpha \in \mathbb{E}(X, A)$  such that  $\delta = \alpha c$ .

*Proof.* (1)(a) Realize  $\delta$  and  $\alpha$  as

$$\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C], \quad \mathfrak{s}(\alpha) = [A \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} X].$$

Since  $\alpha \neq 0$ , the morphism f is not a section. Thus there is some  $b \in \mathscr{C}(B,Y)$ satisfying bx = f by Proposition 2.10(1). By (ET3), there exists  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C, X)$  which gives the following morphism of  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangles.

$$\begin{array}{c} A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C - \stackrel{\delta}{\longrightarrow} \\ \\ \| & \downarrow_{b} & \downarrow_{c} \\ A \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} X - \stackrel{\delta}{\alpha} \end{array} \right)$$

In particular it satisfies  $\delta = \alpha c$ .

(b) Suppose that  $a \in \mathscr{C}(X, A)$  does not belong to  $\mathcal{I}$ . By definition of  $\mathcal{I}$ , there exists  $Y \in \mathscr{C}$  such that the map  $a \circ -: \mathbb{E}(Y, X) \to \mathbb{E}(Y, A)$  is non-zero. Take  $\zeta \in \mathbb{E}(Y, X)$  such that  $a\zeta \neq 0$ . By (a), there exists  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C, Y)$  such that  $\delta = (a\zeta)c$ . Thus  $\gamma = \zeta c \in \mathbb{E}(C, X)$  satisfies the desired condition. 

(2) is dual to (1).

We give another characterization of almost split extensions.

**Proposition 2.14.** For a non-zero element  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ , the following are equivalent.

(1)  $\delta$  is an almost split extension.

- (2)  $\delta$  satisfies the following conditions.
  - (a) A, C are endo-local.
  - (b) For any  $X \in \mathscr{C}$  and any non-split  $\theta \in \mathbb{E}(X, A)$ , there exists  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C, X)$  such that  $\theta c = \delta$ . Dually, For any  $Y \in \mathscr{C}$  and any non-split  $\mu \in \mathbb{E}(C, Y)$ , there exists  $a \in \mathscr{C}(Y, A)$  such that  $a\mu = \delta$ .

*Proof.*  $(1) \Rightarrow (2)$  Immediate from Proposition 2.5 and Lemma 2.13.

 $(2) \Rightarrow (1)$  By Theorem 2.9 it is enough to show (AS1). Assume that  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, A')$  satisfies  $a\delta \neq 0$ . Then by (b), there is some  $f \in \mathscr{C}(A', A)$  satisfying  $\delta = fa\delta$ . Since  $(1 - fa)\delta = 0$  and A is endo-local, fa is an isomorphism. Thus a is a section.  $\Box$ 

Later we need the following easy observation.

**Lemma 2.15.** Suppose that  $\mathscr{C}$  is Krull–Schmidt, and let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  be a non-split  $\mathbb{E}$ -extension satisfying (AS2). For a direct sum decomposition  $A = A_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus A_n$  into indecomposables  $A_i \in \mathscr{C}$   $(1 \leq i \leq n)$ , we take i such that  $p_i \delta \neq 0$ , where  $p_i \colon A \to A_i$  denotes the projection. Then  $p_i \delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A_i)$  is an almost split extension.

*Proof.* Clearly  $p_i \delta$  satisfies (AS2). Thus the assertion is immediate from Theorem 2.9(5) $\Rightarrow$ (1).

## 3. Auslander-Reiten-Serre duality

3.1. **Definitions and results.** As usual, for an additive category  $\mathscr{C}$ , we denote by rad $\mathscr{C}$  its Jacobson radical. Throughout this section, let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be an extriangulated category. Our aim in this section is to characterize when  $\mathscr{C}$  has almost split extensions in the following sense.

**Definition 3.1.** We say that  $\mathscr{C}$  has right almost split extensions if for any endolocal non-projective object  $A \in \mathscr{C}$ , there exists an almost split extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(A, B)$  for some  $B \in \mathscr{C}$ . Dually, we say that  $\mathscr{C}$  has left almost split extensions if for any endo-local non-injective object  $B \in \mathscr{C}$ , there exists an almost split extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(A, B)$  for some  $A \in \mathscr{C}$ . We say that  $\mathscr{C}$  has almost split extensions if it has right and left almost split extensions.

We say that  $\mathscr{C}$  has sink morphisms if any endo-local object A has a sink morphism  $x \in \mathscr{C}(B, A)$ . Dually, we define the condition that  $\mathscr{C}$  has source morphisms.

There is the following obvious implication between these notions.

**Lemma 3.2.** Assume that C is Krull–Schmidt. If C has sink (resp. source) morphisms, then it has right (resp. left) almost split extensions.

*Proof.* Let  $C \in \mathscr{C}$  be any endo-local (or equivalently, indecomposable) non-projective object, and  $u \in \mathscr{C}(U, C)$  be a sink morphism. By Proposition 2.10(2) and Lemma 2.15, it suffices to show the existence of a deflation to C which is right almost split.

Since C is non-projective, there exists a non-split  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$ . By the dual of [NP, Corollary 3.16], we can find an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -triangle

$$D \to B \oplus U \xrightarrow{[y \ u]} C \xrightarrow{\theta} \bullet$$

for some  $D \in \mathscr{C}$  and  $\theta \in \mathbb{E}(C, D)$ . We remark that  $y, u \in \operatorname{rad} \mathscr{C}$  implies  $[y \, u] \in \operatorname{rad} \mathscr{C}$ , which means  $\theta \neq 0$ . Then  $[y \, u]$  is right almost split, since u factors through it.  $\Box$ 

In this section, we fix a base field k, and we denote by  $\mathbb{D}$  the k-dual. We say that an extriangulated category  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  is k-linear if  $\mathscr{C}(A, B)$  and  $\mathbb{E}(A, B)$  are k-vector spaces such that the following compositions are k-linear for any  $A, B, C, D \in \mathscr{C}$ .

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{C}(A,B) \times \mathscr{C}(B,C) &\to \mathscr{C}(A,C), \\ \mathscr{C}(A,B) \times \mathbb{E}(B,C) \times \mathscr{C}(C,D) \to \mathbb{E}(A,D). \end{aligned}$$

Moreover we call  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  *Ext-finite* if  $\dim_k \mathbb{E}(A, B) < \infty$  holds for any  $A, B \in \mathscr{C}$ . We start with the following observation.

**Proposition 3.3.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a k-linear Ext-finite extriangulated category. For a non-projective endo-local object A and a non-injective endo-local object B, the following conditions are equivalent.

- (1) There exists an almost split extension in  $\mathbb{E}(A, B)$ .
- (2) There exists an isomorphism  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, -) \simeq \mathbb{DE}(-, B)$  of functors on  $\mathscr{C}$ .
- (3) There exists an isomorphism  $\mathbb{E}(A, -) \simeq \mathbb{D}\overline{\mathscr{C}}(-, B)$  of functors on  $\mathscr{C}$ .

*Proof.* (1) $\Rightarrow$ (2) Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(A, B)$  be an almost split extension. Take any linear form  $\eta \colon \mathbb{E}(A, B) \to k$  satisfying  $\eta(\delta) \neq 0$ . It follows from Lemma 2.13 that for each  $X \in \mathscr{C}$ , the composition

$$\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A,X) \times \mathbb{E}(X,B) \to \mathbb{E}(A,B) \xrightarrow{\eta} k \; ; \; (\underline{a},\gamma) \mapsto \eta(\gamma a)$$

is a non-degenerate bilinear form in the sense that the induced maps  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, X) \to \mathbb{DE}(X, B), a \mapsto \eta(-\circ a)$  and  $\mathbb{E}(X, B) \to \mathbb{D}\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, X), \gamma \mapsto \eta(\gamma \circ -)$  are injective. Since  $\mathscr{C}$  is Ext-finite, these maps are isomorphisms. Since they are functorial on X, we obtain (2).

 $(2) \Rightarrow (1)$  We have an isomorphism  $\operatorname{End}_{\underline{\mathscr{C}}}(A) \simeq \mathbb{DE}(A, B)$  of left  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)$ -modules. Since A is endo-local,  $T_A := \operatorname{End}_{\underline{\mathscr{C}}}(A)/\operatorname{radEnd}_{\underline{\mathscr{C}}}(A)$  is a simple  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)$ -module. Then  $S_A := \mathbb{D}(T_A)$  is a simple  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)$ -submodule of  $\mathbb{E}(A, B)$ . We show that any non-zero element in  $S_A$  is an almost split extension. By Theorem  $2.9(5) \Rightarrow (1)$ , it suffices to show that  $(S_A)a = 0$  holds for any  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A', A)$  which is not a retraction. Our isomorphism  $\iota : \mathbb{E}(-, B) \simeq \mathbb{D}\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, -)$  of functors on  $\mathscr{C}$  gives a commutative diagram

Since *a* is not a retraction, the composition  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, A') \xrightarrow{\underline{a}\circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, A) \to T_A$  is zero. Therefore the composition  $\mathbb{D}(T_A) \to \mathbb{D}\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, A) \xrightarrow{\mathbb{D}(\underline{a}\circ -)} \mathbb{D}\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, A')$  is zero. By commutativity, we have  $(S_A)a = 0$  as desired.

 $(1) \Rightarrow (3)$  is shown similarly to  $(1) \Rightarrow (2)$  by using the bilinear form

$$\mathbb{E}(A,X) \times \overline{\mathscr{C}}(X,B) \to \mathbb{E}(A,B) \xrightarrow{\eta} k \; ; \; (\gamma,\overline{b}) \mapsto \eta(b\gamma).$$

 $(3) \Rightarrow (1)$  is shown similarly to  $(2) \Rightarrow (1)$ .

Now we discuss global existence of almost split extensions in  $\mathscr{C}$ .

**Definition 3.4.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be a k-linear extriangulated category.

(1) A right Auslander–Reiten–Serre (ARS) duality is a pair  $(\tau, \eta)$  of an additive functor  $\tau: \underline{\mathscr{C}} \to \overline{\mathscr{C}}$  and a binatural isomorphism

$$\eta_{A,B} \colon \underline{\mathscr{C}}(A,B) \simeq \mathbb{D}\mathbb{E}(B,\tau A) \text{ for any } A, B \in \mathscr{C}.$$

(2) If moreover  $\tau$  is an equivalence, we say that  $(\tau, \eta)$  is an Auslander-Reiten-Serre (ARS) duality.

Remark 3.5. Let  $(\tau, \eta)$  be a right Auslander–Reiten–Serre duality. Then  $\tau : \underline{\mathscr{C}} \to \overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is fully faithful. In fact, for each  $A, B \in \underline{\mathscr{C}}$ , the inverse map of  $\tau_{A,B} : \underline{\mathscr{C}}(A,B) \to \overline{\mathscr{C}}(\tau A, \tau B)$  is given as follows: Each  $\overline{f} \in \overline{\mathscr{C}}(\tau A, \tau B)$  gives a morphism  $\overline{f} \circ - : \mathbb{E}(-, \tau A) \to \mathbb{E}(-, \tau B)$  of functors on  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$ . Applying  $\mathbb{D}$  and using  $\eta$ , we obtain a morphism  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}(B, -) \to \underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, -)$  of functors on  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$ . By Yoneda's Lemma, this can be written as  $-\circ \underline{g}$  by a unique morphism  $\underline{g} \in \underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, B)$ . Then the desired map is given by  $\overline{f} \mapsto g$ .

In particular, if moreover  $\mathscr{C}$  is Krull–Schmidt, then  $\tau$  gives an injective map  $\tau$ : ind  $\underline{\mathscr{C}} = \{X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C} \mid X \text{ is non-projective}\} \rightarrow \operatorname{ind} \overline{\mathscr{C}} = \{X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C} \mid X \text{ is non-injective}\}.$ 

Our aim in this section is to prove the following:

**Theorem 3.6.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a k-linear Ext-finite Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category. Then the following conditions are equivalent.

- (1) C has almost split extensions.
- (2) C has an Auslander-Reiten-Serre duality.

This follows from the following more general result.

**Proposition 3.7.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a k-linear Ext-finite Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category. Then the following conditions are equivalent.

- (1) C has right almost split extensions.
- (2)  $\mathscr{C}$  has a right Auslander-Reiten-Serre duality  $(\tau, \eta)$ .

3.2. Proofs of Proposition 3.7 and Theorem 3.6. It is convenient to start with the following general setting.

**Definition 3.8.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D})$  be a triple consisting of k-linear additive categories  $\mathscr{C}$  and  $\mathscr{D}$  and a k-bilinear functor  $E \colon \mathscr{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{D} \to \mathsf{mod}\, k$ . A right ARS duality for  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D})$  is a pair  $(F, \eta)$  of a k-linear functor  $F \colon \mathscr{C} \to \mathscr{D}$  and a binatural isomorphism

$$\eta_{A,B} \colon \mathscr{C}(A,B) \simeq \mathbb{D}E(B,FA) \text{ for any } A, B \in \mathscr{C}.$$

If moreover F is an equivalence, we say that  $(F, \eta)$  is an ARS duality for  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D})$ . Dually we define a *left ARS duality* for  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D})$ .

The following is clear.

**Lemma 3.9.** If  $(F, \eta)$  is an ARS duality for  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D})$ , then  $(G, \zeta)$  is a left ARS duality for  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D})$ , where G is a quasi-inverse of F and  $\zeta_{A,B}$  is a composition

$$\mathscr{D}(A,B) \xrightarrow{G} \mathscr{C}(GA,GB) \xrightarrow{\eta_{GA,GB}} \mathbb{D}E(GB,FGA) \simeq \mathbb{D}E(GB,A)$$

for any  $A, B \in \mathscr{D}$ .

The following is an analogue of [GR, 9.4] and [RV, I.1.4].

**Lemma 3.10.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D})$  be a triple consisting of k-linear additive categories  $\mathscr{C}$  and  $\mathscr{D}$ , and a k-bilinear functor  $E \colon \mathscr{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{D} \to \mathrm{mod} \, k$ . Assume that we have the following.

- A correspondence F from objects in  $\mathscr{C}$  to objects in  $\mathscr{D}$ .
- A k-linear map  $\eta_A \colon E(A, FA) \to k$  for any  $A \in \mathscr{C}$  such that the compositions

(3.1) 
$$\mathscr{C}(A, B) \times E(B, FA) \to E(A, FA) \xrightarrow{\eta_A} k,$$

$$(3.2) E(B, FA) \times \mathscr{D}(FA, FB) \to E(B, FB) \xrightarrow{\eta_B} k$$

are non-degenerate bilinear forms for any  $A, B \in \mathscr{C}$ .

Then we can extend F to a fully faithful functor  $F: \mathscr{C} \to \mathscr{D}$  such that the pair  $(F,\eta)$  is a right ARS duality for  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D})$ , where  $\eta_{A,B}(f)(\delta) = \eta_A(\delta f)$ .

*Proof.* Similarly as for  $\mathbb{E}$ , we use the notation  $E(c,d)(\gamma) = d\gamma c$  for any  $\gamma \in E(C,D)$ ,  $c \in \mathscr{C}(C',C)$  and  $d \in \mathscr{D}(D,D')$ . Fix  $A, B \in \mathscr{C}$ . Since (3.2) is non-degenerate and  $\dim_k E(B,FA) < \infty$ , the induced map  $\mathscr{D}(FA,FB) \to \mathbb{D}E(B,FA), a \mapsto \eta_B(a \circ -)$  is an isomorphism. Thus for any  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A,B)$ , there exists a unique  $a' \in \mathscr{D}(FA,FB)$  such that

(3.3) 
$$\eta_A(\gamma a) = \eta_B(a'\gamma) \text{ for any } \gamma \in E(B, FA).$$

Writing F(a) := a', we have a map

$$F: \mathscr{C}(A, B) \to \mathscr{D}(FA, FB).$$

This is clearly a morphism of abelian groups. It is clear from definition that  $F(1_A) = 1_{FA}$  holds.

To prove that F is a functor, fix  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, B)$  and  $b \in \mathscr{C}(B, C)$ . For any  $\gamma \in E(C, FA)$ , using (3.3) three times, we have

$$\eta_C(F(ba)\gamma) = \eta_A(\gamma(ba)) = \eta_B(F(a)\gamma b) = \eta_C((F(b)F(a))\gamma).$$

Since (3.2) is non-degenerate and E(B, FA) is finite dimensional over k, this implies F(ba) = F(b)F(a). Thus F is a functor.

Moreover, for any  $a' \in \mathscr{D}(FA, FB)$ , there exists unique  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A, B)$  satisfying (3.3). Thus the functor  $F \colon \mathscr{C} \to \mathscr{D}$  is fully faithful.

The non-degenerate bilinear form (3.1) gives an isomorphism

$$\eta_{A,B} \colon \mathscr{C}(A,B) \to \mathbb{D}E(B,FA)$$

for any  $A, B \in \mathscr{C}$ . To show that  $\eta$  is binatural, fix  $a \in \mathscr{C}(A', A)$  and  $b \in \mathscr{C}(B, B')$ , and consider the diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} \mathscr{C}(A,B) \xrightarrow{\eta_{A,B}} \mathbb{D}E(B,FA) \\ \xrightarrow{bo-\circ a} & & \downarrow \mathbb{D}E(b,F(a)) \\ \mathscr{C}(A',B') \xrightarrow{\eta_{A',B'}} \mathbb{D}E(B',FA'). \end{array}$$

This is commutative since, for any  $f \in \mathscr{C}(A, B)$  and  $\gamma \in E(B', FA')$ , we have

$$(\mathbb{D}E(b,F(a))\eta_{A,B})(f)(\gamma) = \eta_{A,B}(f)(F(a)\gamma b) = \eta_A((F(a)\gamma b)f)$$
  
=  $\eta_{A'}(((\gamma b)f)a) = \eta_{A',B'}(bfa)(\gamma).$ 

Thus  $\eta$  is binatural.

Now we are ready to prove Proposition 3.7.

Proof of Proposition 3.7.  $(2) \Rightarrow (1)$  is immediate from Proposition 3.3.

 $(1) \Rightarrow (2)$  For an indecomposable non-projective object A, by appealing to Proposition 3.3, we fix some object FA such that  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, -) \simeq \mathbb{DE}(-, FA)$  and we denote by  $\delta_A \in \mathbb{E}(A, FA)$  an almost split extension. Take any linear form  $\eta_A \colon \mathbb{E}(A, FA) \to k$  satisfying  $\eta_A(\delta_A) \neq 0$ . It follows from Lemma 2.13 that the bilinear forms

$$\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, -) \times \mathbb{E}(-, FA) \to \mathbb{E}(A, FA) \xrightarrow{\eta_A} k,$$
$$\mathbb{E}(A, -) \times \overline{\mathscr{C}}(-, FA) \to \mathbb{E}(A, FA) \xrightarrow{\eta_A} k$$

are non-degenerate. By the Krull–Schmidt property, we can extend this to any object in  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$ . Applying Lemma 3.10 to  $(\mathscr{C}, E, \mathscr{D}) := (\underline{\mathscr{C}}, \mathbb{E}, \overline{\mathscr{C}})$ , we have a right ARS duality  $(F, \eta)$  such that  $F : \underline{\mathscr{C}} \to \overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is fully faithful.  $\Box$ 

Finally we prove Theorem 3.6.

Proof of Theorem 3.6. (2) $\Rightarrow$ (1) Assume that  $\mathscr{C}$  has an ARS duality  $(\tau, \eta)$ . Since this is a right ARS duality,  $\mathscr{C}$  has right almost split extensions by Proposition 3.7. By Lemma 3.9,  $\mathscr{C}$  has a left ARS duality. Therefore it has left almost split extensions by the dual of Proposition 3.7.

 $(1)\Rightarrow(2)$  By Proposition 3.7,  $\mathscr{C}$  has a right ARS duality  $(\tau,\eta)$  and  $\tau: \underline{\mathscr{C}} \to \overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is fully faithful. It remains to show that  $\tau$  is dense. This follows from our assumption that  $\mathscr{C}$  has left almost split extensions since  $\tau$  sends C to A for each almost split extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ 

3.3. Auslander–Reiten quivers. As in the classical cases, we introduce the Auslander–Reiten quivers of extriangulated categories. For a Krull–Schmidt category  $\mathscr{C}$ , we use the notation

$$(\operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{C}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{C})(A,B) := \frac{\operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{C}(A,B)}{\operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{C}(A,B)}$$

## Definition 3.11.

(1) A valued quiver is a triple  $Q = (Q_0, d, d')$  consisting of a set  $Q_0$  and maps  $d, d' : Q_0 \times Q_0 \to \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \sqcup \{\infty\}$ . It is called *locally finite* if  $\sum_{Y \in Q_0} d_{YX} < \infty$ 

and  $\sum_{Y \in Q_0} d'_{XY} < \infty$  hold for each  $X \in Q_0$ . It is called *symmetrizable* if there exists a map  $c : Q_0 \to \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $c_X d_{XY} = d'_{XY} c_Y$  holds for each  $X, Y \in Q_0$ . In this case, c is called a *symmetrizer*.

We often visualize Q by regarding elements of  $Q_0$  as vertices, and drawing a valued arrow  $X \xrightarrow{(d_{XY}, d'_{XY})} Y$  for each  $(X, Y) \in Q_0 \times Q_0$  satisfying  $d_{XY} + d'_{XY} \neq 0$ .

(2) Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt category. For  $X, Y \in \mathsf{ind}\,\mathscr{C}$ , let

$$D_X := (\mathscr{C}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C})(X, X), \quad \mathrm{Irr}(X, Y) := (\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C}/\mathrm{rad}^2\mathscr{C})(X, Y),$$

 $d_{XY} = \dim \operatorname{Irr}(X, Y)_{D_X}, \quad d'_{XY} = \dim_{D_Y} \operatorname{Irr}(X, Y).$ 

The valued quiver (ind  $\mathscr{C}, d, d'$ ) is called the Auslander-Reiten quiver  $AR(\mathscr{C})$  of  $\mathscr{C}$ .

It is classical that  $AR(\mathscr{C})$  describes the terms of the sink and source morphisms.

**Proposition 3.12.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt category, and  $X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C}$ .

- (1) If  $a \in \mathscr{C}(Y, X)$  is a sink morphism, then it gives an isomorphism  $a \circ -: (\mathscr{C}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C})(-, Y) \simeq (\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C}/\mathrm{rad}^2\mathscr{C})(-, X)$ . Thus  $Y \simeq \bigoplus_{W \in \mathrm{ind}\,\mathscr{C}} W^{\oplus d_{WX}}$ holds, and  $d_{WX} < \infty$  for all  $W \in \mathrm{ind}\,\mathscr{C}$ .
- (2) If  $b \in \mathscr{C}(X, Z)$  is a source morphism, then it gives an isomorphism  $-\circ b: (\mathscr{C}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C})(Z, -) \simeq (\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C}/\mathrm{rad}^2\mathscr{C})(X, -)$ . Thus  $Z \simeq \bigoplus_{W \in \mathrm{ind}\,\mathscr{C}} W^{\oplus d'_{XW}}$  holds, and  $d'_{XW} < \infty$  for all  $W \in \mathrm{ind}\,\mathscr{C}$ .

*Proof.* Although this is well-known, we include a complete proof of (1) for convenience of the reader. We start with proving the first statement. Since a is right almost split,  $a \circ -: \mathscr{C}(-, Y) \to \operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C}(-, X)$  is an epimorphism. Thus it induces an epimorphism  $a \circ -: (\mathscr{C}/\operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C})(-, Y) \to (\operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C}/\operatorname{rad}^2\mathscr{C})(-, X)$ . To prove that this is a monomorphism, assume that  $f \in \mathscr{C}(Z, Y)$  satisfies  $af \in \operatorname{rad}^2\mathscr{C}(Z, X)$ . Write af = hg for  $g \in \operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C}(Z, W)$  and  $h \in \operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C}(W, X)$ . Take  $h' \in \mathscr{C}(W, Y)$  such that h = ah'. Since a(f - h'g) = af - hg = 0 holds and a is right minimal, f - h'g belongs to rad $\mathscr{C}$ . Thus f = (f - h'g) + h'g also belongs to rad $\mathscr{C}$ , as desired.

By the first statement, for any  $W \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C}$ , we have

$$\dim(\mathscr{C}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C})(W,Y)_{D_W} = \dim(\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C}/\mathrm{rad}^2\mathscr{C})(W,X)_{D_W} = d_{WX}.$$

Thus the multiplicity of W in Y is  $d_{WX}$ , as desired.

We immediately obtain the following basic properties of  $AR(\mathscr{C})$ .

Lemma 3.13. Let *C* be a Krull–Schmidt category.

- (1)  $AR(\mathscr{C})$  is locally finite if  $\mathscr{C}$  has sink morphisms and source morphisms.
- (2) AR( $\mathscr{C}$ ) is symmetrizable if  $\mathscr{C}$  is k-linear over a field k and  $\mathscr{C}/\operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C}$  is Hom-finite. A symmetrizer is given by  $c_X := \dim_k D_X$  for each  $X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C}$ .

*Proof.* (1) is immediate from Proposition 3.12. (2) follows from

$$c_X d_{XY} = \dim_k D_X \cdot \dim \operatorname{Irr}(X, Y)_{D_X} = \dim_k \operatorname{Irr}(X, Y)$$
$$= \dim_{D_Y} \operatorname{Irr}(X, Y) \cdot \dim_k D_Y = d'_{XY} c_Y. \quad \Box$$

The Auslander–Reiten quivers of extriangulated categories have the following structure.

268

## Definition 3.14.

- (1) A  $\tau$ -quiver (=valued translation quiver) is a quadruple  $Q = (Q_0, d, d', \tau)$  consisting of the following data.
  - $(Q_0, d, d')$  is a valued quiver.
  - $\tau: Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p \to Q_0 \setminus Q_0^i$  is a bijection for some subsets  $Q_0^p$  and  $Q_0^i$  of  $Q_0$ . We visualize  $\tau$  by drawing a dashed arrow  $X \longrightarrow \tau X$  for each  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$ .
  - For  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$  and  $Y \in Q_0$ ,  $d_{YX} = d'_{\tau X,Y}$  holds.

It is called *locally finite* if (Q, d, d') is locally finite. It is called *symmetrizable* if (Q, d, d') is symmetrizable and has a symmetrizer  $c : Q_0 \to \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  satisfying  $c_X = c_{\tau X}$  for each  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$ . It is called *stable* if  $Q_0^p = \emptyset = Q_0^i$ .

- (2) Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category with almost split extensions (Definition 3.1). The Auslander–Reiten quiver  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{C}) = (Q_0, d, d', \tau)$  of  $\mathscr{C}$  is defined as follows.
  - $(Q_0, d, d') := \operatorname{AR}(\mathscr{C})$  (Definition 3.11).
  - $Q_0^p := \operatorname{ind} \operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}, \ Q_0^i := \operatorname{ind} \operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}.$
  - $\tau C := A$  if there exists an almost split extension in  $\mathbb{E}(C, A)$  with  $A, C \in Q_0$ .

Then  $AR_{ET}(\mathscr{C})$  is a  $\tau$ -quiver by the following observation.

**Proposition 3.15.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category with almost split extensions.

- (1)  $AR_{ET}(\mathscr{C})$  is a  $\tau$ -quiver.
- (2)  $AR_{ET}(\mathscr{C})$  is locally finite if  $\mathscr{C}$  has sink morphisms and source morphisms.
- (3)  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{C})$  is symmetrizable if  $\mathscr{C}$  is k-linear over a field k and  $\mathscr{C}/\operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C}$  is Hom-finite. A symmetrizer is given by  $c_X := \dim_k D_X$  for each  $X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C}$ .

Proof. (1)  $\tau$  is a well-defined bijection  $Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p \to Q_0 \setminus Q_0^i$  by Proposition 2.6 and our assumption that  $\mathscr{C}$  has almost split extensions. Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  be an almost split extension with  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta) = [A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C]$ . Then x is a source morphism and y is a sink morphism by Theorem 2.9. Thus for each  $Y \in Q_0$ , both  $d_{YC}$  and  $d'_{AY}$  give the multiplicity of Y in B by Proposition 3.12, and hence  $d_{YC} = d'_{AY}$  holds.

(2), (3) Immediate from Lemma 3.13 and an isomorphism  $D_X \simeq D_{\tau X}$  of k-algebras given in Proposition 2.6(3).

## 4. STABLE MODULE THEORY FOR EXTRIANGULATED CATEGORIES

4.1. **Definitions and results.** We develop the stable module theory for extriangulated categories following a series of works [AR3] by Auslander–Reiten.

Throughout, let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be an extriangulated category. We denote by  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  the stable category and by  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  the costable category (see Definition 1.21). Notice that we do *not* assume that  $\mathscr{C}$  is Krull–Schmidt and/or k-linear for some field k.

We recall basic notions for functor categories. For an additive category  $\mathscr{D}$ , a  $\mathscr{D}$ -module is a contravariant additive functor from  $\mathscr{D}$  to Ab. A morphism between  $\mathscr{D}$ -modules is a natural transformation. We denote by  $\mathsf{Mod} \mathscr{D}$  the category of  $\mathscr{D}$ -modules, which forms an abelian category. A  $\mathscr{D}$ -module F is finitely presented if there exists an exact sequence

$$\mathscr{D}(-,B) \to \mathscr{D}(-,A) \to F \to 0$$

for some  $A, B \in \mathscr{D}$ . We denote by  $\operatorname{mod} \mathscr{D}$  the category of finitely presented  $\mathscr{D}$ -modules. It is well-known (see [A1]) that the following conditions are equivalent.

- $mod \mathcal{D}$  forms an abelian category.
- $\operatorname{mod} \mathscr{D}$  is closed under kernels.
- $\mathcal{D}$  has weak kernels.

In this case, we denote by  $\operatorname{proj} \mathscr{D}$  (resp.  $\operatorname{inj} \mathscr{D}$ ) the full subcategory of  $\operatorname{mod} \mathscr{D}$  of projective (resp. injective) objects.

The following fundamental result generalizes the classical result due to Auslander-Reiten [AR3] for the case  $\mathscr{C} = \operatorname{mod} \mathscr{D}$  where  $\mathscr{D}$  is a dualizing k-variety, as defined below. We call an additive functor  $F : \mathscr{C} \to \mathscr{D}$  an equivalence up to direct summands if it is fully faithful, and for each  $D \in \mathscr{D}$ , there exists  $C \in \mathscr{C}$  such that D is a direct summand of FC.

**Theorem 4.1.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an extriangulated category with enough projectives and injectives.

- (1)  $\operatorname{mod} \underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is an abelian category with enough projectives  $\operatorname{proj} \underline{\mathscr{C}} = \operatorname{add} \{\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, A) \mid A \in \mathscr{C}\}\$  and enough injectives  $\operatorname{inj} \underline{\mathscr{C}} = \operatorname{add} \{\mathbb{E}(-, A) \mid A \in \mathscr{C}\}\$ . We have equivalences  $\underline{\mathscr{C}} \to \operatorname{proj} \underline{\mathscr{C}}\$  given by  $A \mapsto \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-, A)$  and  $\overline{\mathscr{C}} \to \operatorname{inj} \underline{\mathscr{C}}\$  given by  $A \mapsto \mathbb{E}(-, A)$  up to direct summands.
- (2)  $\operatorname{mod} \overline{\mathcal{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$  is an abelian category with enough projectives  $\operatorname{proj} \overline{\mathcal{C}}^{\operatorname{op}} = \operatorname{add} \{\overline{\mathcal{C}}(A,-) \mid A \in \mathscr{C}\}$  and enough injectives  $\operatorname{inj} \overline{\mathcal{C}}^{\operatorname{op}} = \operatorname{add} \{\mathbb{E}(A,-) \mid A \in \mathscr{C}\}$ . We have equivalences  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}^{\operatorname{op}} \to \operatorname{proj} \overline{\mathcal{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$  given by  $A \mapsto \overline{\mathcal{C}}(A,-)$  and  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}} \to \operatorname{inj} \overline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$  given by  $A \mapsto \mathbb{E}(A,-)$  up to direct summands.

The following is an immediate consequence.

**Proposition 4.2.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a k-linear extriangulated category with enough projectives and injectives. Then  $\mathscr{C}$  is Ext-finite if and only if  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is Hom-finite if and only if  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is Hom-finite.

*Proof.* We only prove the first equivalence. For any  $A \in \mathscr{C}$ , there is an epimorphism  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,B) \to \mathbb{E}(-,A)$  and a monomorphism  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,A) \to \mathbb{E}(-,C)$  for some  $B, C \in \mathscr{C}$  by Theorem 4.1(1). Thus  $\mathscr{C}$  is Ext-finite if and only if  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is Hom-finite.  $\Box$ 

Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a k-linear additive category. Then any  $\mathscr{D}$ -module F can be regarded as a contravariant k-linear functor  $F \colon \mathscr{D} \to \operatorname{Mod} k$ . We define a  $\mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}$ -module  $\mathbb{D} F$  as the composition  $\mathscr{D} \xrightarrow{F} \operatorname{Mod} k \xrightarrow{\mathbb{D}} \operatorname{Mod} k$ .

**Definition 4.3** ([AR3]). We call  $\mathscr{D}$  a *dualizing k-variety* if the following conditions hold.

- $\mathcal{D}$  is k-linear, Hom-finite and Krull–Schmidt.
- For any  $F \in \operatorname{mod} \mathscr{D}$ , we have  $\mathbb{D}F \in \operatorname{mod} \mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}$ .
- For any  $G \in \operatorname{mod} \mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}$ , we have  $\mathbb{D}G \in \operatorname{mod} \mathscr{D}$ .

In this case, we have an equivalence  $\mathbb{D}$ :  $\mathsf{mod} \, \mathscr{D} \simeq \mathsf{mod} \, \mathscr{D}^{\mathrm{op}}$ .

Now we have the following main result in Auslander–Reiten theory for extriangulated categories.

**Theorem 4.4.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an Ext-finite extriangulated category with enough projectives and enough injectives such that  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  and  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  are idempotent complete. Then the following conditions are equivalent.

- (1) C has an Auslander-Reiten-Serre duality.
- (2)  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a dualizing k-variety.
- (3)  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a dualizing k-variety.

As an immediate consequence, we obtain the following result.

**Corollary 4.5.** Let C be an Ext-finite, Krull–Schmidt, extriangulated category with enough projectives and injectives. Then the following conditions are equivalent.

- (1) C has almost split extensions.
- (2) C has an Auslander-Reiten-Serre duality.
- (3)  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a dualizing k-variety.
- (4)  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a dualizing k-variety.

4.2. **Proof of Theorems 4.1 and 4.4.** We frequently use the following observation.

**Lemma 4.6.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an extriangulated category with enough projectives. For any morphism  $f: A \to B$  in  $\mathscr{C}$ , there exist an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -deflation  $f': A' \to B$  in  $\mathscr{C}$  and an isomorphism  $\underline{h}: A \simeq A'$  in  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  satisfying f = f'h.

*Proof.* Take an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -deflation  $g: P \to B$  with a projective object  $P \in \mathscr{C}$ . Then  $f' := [f \ g]: A \oplus P \to B$  is an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -deflation by the dual of [NP, Corollary 3.16], and satisfies the desired property.

Next we show the following property, which is not necessarily true for  $\mathscr{C}$  itself.

**Proposition 4.7.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an extriangulated category.

- If C has enough projectives, then <u>C</u> has weak kernels and mod <u>C</u> forms an abelian category.
- (2) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives, then  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  has weak cokernels and  $\operatorname{mod} \overline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$  forms an abelian category.

*Proof.* We only prove (1). By Lemma 4.6, any morphism in  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  can be represented by an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -deflation. Then the assertion follows from the long exact sequence associated with  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflations (Theorem 1.25).

Now, for a given  $F \in \mathsf{mod} \underline{\mathscr{C}}$ , we construct certain exact sequences. Since F is finitely presented, there exists an exact sequence

$$\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,B) \xrightarrow{a \circ -} \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,A) \to F \to 0.$$

Without loss of generality, we can assume that there exists an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation  $C \to B \xrightarrow{a} A$  by Lemma 4.6. By Theorem 1.25, we have exact sequences

(4.1) 
$$\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,C) \to \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,B) \to \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,A) \to F \to 0,$$

(4.2)  $0 \to F \to \mathbb{E}(-, C) \to \mathbb{E}(-, B) \to \mathbb{E}(-, A).$ 

The first sequence is the first three terms of a projective resolution of F. By the next observation, the second one is the first three terms of an injective resolution of F.

**Proposition 4.8.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an extriangulated category with enough projectives and injectives.

(1) For any  $X \in \mathcal{C}$ , the  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$ -module  $\mathbb{E}(-, X)$  is finitely presented and injective in mod  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$ .

- (2) For any  $X, Y \in \mathscr{C}$ , we have  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}(X, Y) \simeq (\operatorname{mod} \underline{\mathscr{C}})(\mathbb{E}(-, X), \mathbb{E}(-, Y))$  given by  $a \mapsto (a \circ -)$ .
- (3) For any  $X \in \mathscr{C}$ , the  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}^{\text{op}}$ -module  $\mathbb{E}(X, -)$  is finitely presented and injective in  $\operatorname{mod} \overline{\mathscr{C}}^{\text{op}}$ .
- (4) For any  $X, Y \in \mathcal{C}$ , we have  $\underline{\mathcal{C}}(X, Y) \simeq (\text{mod } \overline{\mathcal{C}}^{\text{op}})(\mathbb{E}(Y, -), \mathbb{E}(X, -))$  given by  $a \mapsto (- \circ a)$ .

*Proof.* We only prove (1) and (2) since (3) and (4) are the dual statements.

Let  $X \to I \to X'$  be an s-conflation with an injective object  $I \in \mathscr{C}$ . By Theorem 1.25, we have an exact sequence

$$\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,I) \to \underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,X') \to \mathbb{E}(-,X) \to \mathbb{E}(-,I) = 0.$$

Thus  $\mathbb{E}(-, X)$  is a finitely presented  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$ -module. Put  $\mathscr{M} = \operatorname{mod} \underline{\mathscr{C}}$ . Applying  $\mathscr{M}(-, \mathbb{E}(-, Y))$  and using Yoneda's Lemma, we have a commutative diagram of exact sequences

where the lower sequence is exact by Theorem 1.25. Thus the assertion (2) follows.

For any  $F \in \mathcal{M}$ , consider the sequence (4.1). Applying  $\mathcal{M}(-, \mathbb{E}(-, X))$  and using Yoneda's Lemma, we have a commutative diagram

where the homology of the upper sequence is  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathscr{M}}(F, \mathbb{E}(-, X))$ . This is zero since the lower sequence is exact by Fact 1.20(2).

We are ready to prove Theorem 4.1.

*Proof of Theorem* 4.1. We only prove (1) since (2) is dual.

The assertions for projectives follow from Yoneda's Lemma. The assertions for injectives follow from Proposition 4.8 and the exact sequence (4.2).  $\Box$ 

Now we are ready to prove Theorem 4.4.

Proof of Theorem 4.4. (1) $\Rightarrow$ (3): Let  $(\tau, \eta)$  be an ARS duality. Since  $\tau$  gives an equivalence  $\underline{\mathscr{C}} \simeq \overline{\mathscr{C}}$ , both  $\operatorname{mod} \underline{\mathscr{C}}$  and  $\operatorname{mod} \underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$  are closed under kernels by Proposition 4.7.

For  $F \in \operatorname{mod} \underline{\mathscr{C}}$ , take an exact sequence (4.1). Applying  $\mathbb{D}$ , we have the following commutative diagram of exact sequences.

$$\begin{array}{cccc} 0 & \longrightarrow \mathbb{D}F & \longrightarrow \mathbb{D}\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,A) & \longrightarrow \mathbb{D}\underline{\mathscr{C}}(-,B) \\ & & & & \downarrow^{\wr} & & \downarrow^{\wr} \\ & & & & \downarrow^{\wr} & & \downarrow^{\wr} \\ & & & \mathbb{E}(A,\tau-) & \longrightarrow \mathbb{E}(B,\tau-). \end{array}$$

Since the  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$ -modules  $\mathbb{E}(A, -)$  and  $\mathbb{E}(B, -)$  are finitely presented by Theorem 4.1, the  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$ -modules  $\mathbb{E}(A, \tau -)$  and  $\mathbb{E}(B, \tau -)$  are finitely presented. Since  $\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} \underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$  is closed under kernels as remarked above, the  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}}$ -module  $\mathbb{D}F$  is finitely presented.

For any  $G \in \mathsf{mod} \, \underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\mathrm{op}}$ , one can show  $\mathbb{D}G \in \mathsf{mod} \, \underline{\mathscr{C}}$  by a dual argument. Thus  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a dualizing k-variety.

(3) $\Rightarrow$ (1): Since  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is idempotent complete, we have an equivalence

(4.3) 
$$\underline{\mathscr{C}} \simeq (\operatorname{proj} \underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}})^{\operatorname{op}}$$
 given by  $A \mapsto \underline{\mathscr{C}}(A, -).$ 

Since  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a dualizing k-variety, we have an equivalence

(4.4) 
$$(\operatorname{proj} \underline{\mathscr{C}}^{\operatorname{op}})^{\operatorname{op}} \simeq \operatorname{inj} \underline{\mathscr{C}} \text{ given by } F \mapsto \mathbb{D}F.$$

Since  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is idempotent complete, by Theorem 4.1, we have an equivalence

(4.5) 
$$\overline{\mathscr{C}} \simeq \operatorname{inj} \underline{\mathscr{C}}$$
 given by  $A \mapsto \mathbb{E}(-, A)$ .

Composing (4.3), (4.4) and a quasi-inverse of (4.5), we define an equivalence  $\tau: \underline{\mathscr{C}} \simeq \overline{\mathscr{C}}$ . By construction, we have an isomorphism

$$\mathbb{D}\underline{\mathscr{C}}(A,-) \simeq \mathbb{E}(-,\tau A)$$

of functors for any  $A \in \mathscr{C}$ . Thus we have an ARS duality.

(1) $\Leftrightarrow$ (2): The proof is dual to (1) $\Leftrightarrow$ (3).

# 

### 5. INDUCED ALMOST SPLIT EXTENSIONS

In this section, we discuss the following three general methods to construct a new extriangulated category from a given one  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$ , where the first and the third were initiated in fundamental works [ASo] and [ASm] respectively.

- Replace  $\mathbb{E}$  by some additive subfunctor (Proposition 5.5).
- Replace  $\mathscr{C}$  by its ideal quotient by projective-injective objects (Corollary 5.9).
- Replace  $\mathscr{C}$  by some extension-closed subcategory (Definition 5.12).

We will show that the existence of almost split extensions in  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  is inherited by these new extriangulated categories, see Proposition 5.10 for the first, Proposition 5.11 for the second, and Theorem 5.14 for the third.

5.1. Induced extriangulated structures. Let us recall the definitions and results from [HLN1]. We do not assume that  $\mathscr{C}$  is k-linear, nor Krull–Schmidt until Remark 5.16. Additive subfunctors  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  for extriangulated categories  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  have been considered in [ZH].

**Definition 5.1.** Let  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  be an additive subfunctor. Define  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$  to be the restriction of  $\mathfrak{s}$  to  $\mathbb{F}$ . Namely, it is defined by  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}(\delta) = \mathfrak{s}(\delta)$  for any  $\mathbb{F}$ -extension  $\delta$ .

Claim 5.2 (cf. [HLN1, Claim 3.9 for n = 1]). For any additive subfunctor  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$ , the triplet  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$  satisfies (ET1), (ET2), (ET3), (ET3)<sup>op</sup>.

*Proof.* This immediately follows from the definitions of these conditions.

Thus we may speak of  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$ -conflations (resp.  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$ -inflations,  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$ -deflations) and  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$ -triangles. The following condition on  $\mathbb{F}$  gives a necessary and sufficient condition for  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$  to be an extriangulated category (Proposition 5.5).

**Definition 5.3** (cf. [DRSSK, ASo]). Let  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  be an additive subfunctor.

- (1)  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  is closed on the right if  $\mathbb{F}(-, A) \xrightarrow{x \circ -} \mathbb{F}(-, B) \xrightarrow{y \circ -} \mathbb{F}(-, C)$  is exact for any  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$ -conflation  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$ .
- (2)  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  is closed on the left if  $\mathbb{F}(C, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \mathbb{F}(B, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ x} \mathbb{F}(A, -)$  is exact for any  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$ -conflation  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$ .

The following has been shown in [HLN1] more generally for any *n*-exangulated category, which recovers the notion of extriangulated category when n = 1.

**Lemma 5.4** ([HLN1, Lemma 3.15 for n = 1]). For any additive subfunctor  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$ , the following are equivalent.

- (1)  $\mathbb{F}$  is closed on the right.
- (2)  $\mathbb{F}$  is closed on the left.

Thus in the following argument, we simply say  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  is closed if one of them is satisfied.

**Proposition 5.5** ([HLN1, Proposition 3.16 for n = 1]). For any additive subfunctor  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$ , the following are equivalent.

- (1)  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$ -inflations are closed under composition.
- (2)  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}}$ -deflations are closed under composition.
- (3)  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  is closed.
- (4)  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$  satisfies (ET4).
- (5)  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$  satisfies (ET4)<sup>op</sup>.
- (6)  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$  is extriangulated.

Recall that, for an additive category  $\mathscr{C}$  and a full subcategory  $\mathscr{D}$ , we call a morphism  $f: D \to C$  a right  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation of  $C \in \mathscr{C}$  if  $D \in \mathscr{D}$  and  $f \circ -$ :  $\mathscr{C}(D', D) \to \mathscr{C}(D', C)$  is surjective for each  $D' \in \mathscr{D}$ . We call  $\mathscr{D}$  contravariantly finite in  $\mathscr{C}$  if each object in  $\mathscr{C}$  has a right  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation. Dually we define a left  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation and a covariantly finite subcategory. We call  $\mathscr{D}$  functorially finite if it is contravariantly and covariantly finite.

A basic construction of closed additive subfunctors is the following.

**Definition-Proposition 5.6** ([HLN1, Definition 3.18, Proposition 3.19 for n = 1]). Let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be a full subcategory. Define subfunctors  $\mathbb{E}_{\mathscr{D}}$  and  $\mathbb{E}^{\mathscr{D}}$  of  $\mathbb{E}$  by

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathscr{D}}(C,A) = \{ \delta \in \mathbb{E}(C,A) \mid \mathscr{C}(D,C) \xrightarrow{\delta \circ -} \mathbb{E}(D,A) \text{ is zero for any } D \in \mathscr{D} \},\$$

$$\mathbb{E}^{\mathscr{D}}(C,A) = \{ \delta \in \mathbb{E}(C,A) \mid \mathscr{C}(A,D) \xrightarrow{-\circ \delta} \mathbb{E}(C,D) \text{ is zero for any } D \in \mathscr{D} \}.$$

Then these are closed additive subfunctors of  $\mathbb{E}$ .

Remark 5.7. Let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be as above. An  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation

is an  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{E}^{\mathscr{D}}}$ -conflation if and only if x is a left  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation. Dually, (5.1) is an  $\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{E}^{\mathscr{D}}}$ -conflation if and only if y is a right  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation.

The following has been shown in [NP, Proposition 3.30].

**Fact 5.8.** Let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be an additive full subcategory. If  $\mathscr{D}$  satisfies  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C} \cap \operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$ , then the extriangulated structure of  $\mathscr{C}$  induces an extriangulated structure

 $(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{E}/\mathscr{D}, \mathfrak{s}/\mathscr{D})$  on the ideal quotient  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}$ , where the functor  $\mathbb{E}/\mathscr{D}: (\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D})^{\mathrm{op}} \times (\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}) \to Ab$  makes the following diagram commutative,



and the realization  $(\mathfrak{s}/\mathscr{D})(\delta)$  of  $\delta \in (\mathbb{E}/\mathscr{D})(C, A) = \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  is the image of  $\mathfrak{s}(\delta)$  in  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}$ .

Definition-Proposition 5.6 and Fact 5.8 give the following observation.

**Corollary 5.9.** Let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be an additive full subcategory. If we put  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{E}_{\mathscr{D}} \cap \mathbb{E}^{\mathscr{D}}$ , then  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  is closed and thus  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$  is an extriangulated category by Proposition 5.5. Moreover, since  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{F}} \mathscr{C} \cap \operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{F}} \mathscr{C}$  holds, we obtain an extriangulated category  $(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{F}/\mathscr{D}, (\mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})/\mathscr{D})$ .

5.2. Induced almost split sequences. First let us consider almost split extensions in relative extriangulated categories.

**Proposition 5.10.** Let  $\mathbb{F} \subseteq \mathbb{E}$  be any closed subfunctor. If  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  has (resp. left, or right) almost split extensions, then so does  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$ .

*Proof.* Suppose that  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  has right almost split extensions. If  $C \in \mathscr{C}$  is nonprojective in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$ , then there is some  $X \in \mathscr{C}$  and some non-zero  $\theta \in \mathbb{F}(C, X)$ . Since it is non-projective in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  by Remark 1.4, there is an almost split  $\mathbb{E}$ extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$ . Then by Lemma 2.13, there is some  $a \in \mathscr{C}(X, A)$  satisfying  $a\theta = \delta$ . This implies  $\delta \in \mathbb{F}(C, A)$ . By Remark 2.3  $\delta$  is an almost split  $\mathbb{F}$ -extension. This shows that  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{F}})$  has right almost split extensions. Similarly for left almost split extensions.

Secondly, let us consider almost split extensions in ideal quotients.

**Proposition 5.11.** Let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be an additive full subcategory satisfying  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \operatorname{Proj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C} \cap \operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$ . Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  be any almost split extension. Then  $\delta$  gives an almost split extension  $\delta \in \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}(C, A)$  in  $(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}}, \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}, \widetilde{\mathfrak{s}}) = (\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{E}/\mathscr{D}, \mathfrak{s}/\mathscr{D})$ .

*Proof.* We remark that  $(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}}, \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}, \widetilde{\mathfrak{s}})$  is an extriangulated category by Fact 5.8. Since A is endo-local and non-injective, it satisfies  $[\mathscr{D}](A, A) \subseteq \operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}}(A)$ . Similarly for  $[\mathscr{D}](C, C) \subseteq \operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}}(C)$ . Thus we have

(5.2) 
$$\operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}}(A) = (\operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}}(A))/[\mathscr{D}](A,A),$$
$$\operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}}(C) = (\operatorname{radEnd}_{\mathscr{C}}(C))/[\mathscr{D}](C,C).$$

It suffices to show that  $\delta$  satisfies conditions (a), (b) of Proposition 2.14 in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{F})$ . By (5.2), condition (a) for  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  also holds in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{F})$ . Condition (b) in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{F})$  follows immediately from that in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$ .

Thirdly, let us consider almost split extensions in extension-closed subcategories.

**Definition 5.12.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be an extriangulated category, and let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be an extension-closed full subcategory. If we define  $\mathbb{E}'$  to be the restriction of  $\mathbb{E}$  onto  $\mathscr{D}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{D}$ , and define  $\mathfrak{s}'$  by restricting  $\mathfrak{s}$ , then  $(\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{E}', \mathfrak{s}')$  becomes an extriangulated category. By definition, it satisfies  $\mathbb{E}'(D_1, D_2) = \mathbb{E}(D_1, D_2)$  for any  $D_1, D_2 \in \mathscr{D}$ . Remark 5.13. It is obvious from Definition 5.12 that if  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  is an almost split extension in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  with  $A, C \in \mathscr{D}$ , then it is an almost split extension in  $(\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{E}', \mathfrak{s}')$ .

We will prove the following result, which generalizes [ASm, Theorem 2.4(b)].

**Theorem 5.14.** Let  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category, and let  $\mathcal{D} \subseteq \mathcal{C}$  be an extension-closed full subcategory which is closed by direct summands and contravariantly (resp. covariantly) finite in  $\mathcal{C}$ . If  $\mathcal{C}$  has right (resp. left) almost split extensions, then so does  $\mathcal{D}$ .

We need the following variation of the famous Wakamatsu's Lemma [AR5, Lemma 1.3].

**Lemma 5.15** (Wakamatsu's Lemma). Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be an extriangulated category. Let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be an extension-closed full subcategory. Let  $A \in \mathscr{C}$  be any object. If  $d \in \mathscr{C}(D^A, A)$  is a minimal right  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation with  $D^A \in \mathscr{D}$ , then

$$d \circ -: \mathbb{E}(D, D^A) \to \mathbb{E}(D, A)$$

is monomorphic for any  $D \in \mathscr{D}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\theta \in \mathbb{E}(D, D^A)$  be any element, with  $\mathfrak{s}(\theta) = [D^A \xrightarrow{x} X \xrightarrow{y} D]$ . By the extension-closedness of  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$ , we have  $X \in \mathscr{D}$ . Suppose  $d\theta = 0$ . Then there exists  $f \in \mathscr{C}(X, A)$  satisfying fx = d. Since d is a right  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation, we obtain  $g \in \mathscr{D}(X, D^A)$  which makes



commutative. By the minimality of d, it follows that gx is an automorphism. In particular x is a section, which means  $\theta = 0$ .

Remark 5.16. If in addition d is a deflation, Lemma 5.15 is nothing but [CZZ, Lemma 2.3].

The following is an extriangulated analogue of [Kl, Theorem 2.3] and [Jo2, Theorem 3.1].

**Proposition 5.17.** Let  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category and let  $\mathscr{D} \subseteq \mathscr{C}$  be an extension-closed full subcategory which is closed by direct summands. Suppose that  $C \in \mathscr{D}$  is non-projective with respect to the restriction  $\mathbb{E}'$  of  $\mathbb{E}$  to  $\mathscr{D}$ . If there is an almost split extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(C, A)$  in  $\mathscr{C}$  and if there is a minimal right  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation  $D^A \xrightarrow{d} A$  with  $D^A \in \mathscr{D}$ , then there is a direct summand  $D_0$  of  $D^A$  and an almost split extension  $\mu \in \mathbb{E}'(C, D_0)$  in  $\mathscr{D}$ .

*Proof.* Since C is non-projective with respect to  $\mathbb{E}'$ , there exist  $Y \in \mathscr{D}$  and a nonsplit  $\theta \in \mathbb{E}'(C, Y)$ . By Lemma 2.13(c), there is  $a \in \mathscr{C}(Y, A)$  such that  $a\theta = \delta$ . Since d is a right  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation, there is  $e \in \mathscr{C}(Y, D^A)$  which satisfies de = a. Since  $d(e\theta) = \delta \neq 0$ , we have  $e\theta \neq 0$ . By Lemma 2.15, it suffices to show that  $e\theta$  satisfies (AS2). Let  $h \in \mathscr{D}(D, C)$  be any non-retraction. Since  $\delta$  is almost split, the element  $(e\theta)h \in \mathbb{E}'(D, D^A)$  satisfies By Lemma 5.15, it follows that  $e\theta h = 0$ .

We are ready to prove Theorem 5.14.

Proof of Theorem 5.14. If  $\mathscr{D}$  is contravariantly finite in  $\mathscr{C}$ , then any object in  $\mathscr{C}$  admits a minimal right  $\mathscr{D}$ -approximation, as in [KS, Corollary 1.4]. Thus Proposition 5.17 shows that  $\mathscr{D}$  has right almost split extensions. Dually for the case where  $\mathscr{D}$  is covariantly finite in  $\mathscr{C}$ .

5.3. Extension-closed subcategories of derived categories. Throughout this subsection, let A be a finite dimensional algebra over a field k. The following follows from our previous results.

**Proposition 5.18.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an extension-closed full subcategory of  $K^{b}(\text{proj } A)$ . If  $\mathscr{C}$  is functorially finite, then  $\mathscr{C}$  has almost split extensions.

*Proof.* It is well-known (e.g. [Ke1, Section 10.4], [IR1, Theorem 3.7]) that the Nakayama functor  $\nu$ :  $\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathrm{proj}\,A) \simeq \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathrm{inj}\,A)$  gives a relative Auslander–Reiten–Serre duality

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{D^b}(\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A)}(X,Y) \simeq \mathbb{D}\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{D^b}(\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A)}(Y,\nu X)$$

for  $X \in \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\operatorname{\mathsf{proj}} A)$  and  $Y \in \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A)$ .

Let  $X \in \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\operatorname{proj} A)$  be an indecomposable object which is non-projective in  $\mathscr{C}$ . Then there is an almost split extension  $\delta \in \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathrm{D^{b}}(\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A)}(X, \nu X[-1])$  in  $\mathrm{D^{b}}(\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A)$  by Proposition 3.3. Applying Proposition 5.17 to  $(\mathscr{D}, \mathscr{C}) := (\mathscr{C}, \mathrm{D^{b}}(\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A))$ , X has an almost split extension in  $\mathscr{C}$ . Thus  $\mathscr{C}$  has right almost split extensions.

On the other hand, since  $\nu(\mathscr{C})$  is a functorially finite extension-closed subcategory of  $K^{b}(inj A)$ , the dual argument shows that  $\mathscr{C}$  has left almost split extensions. Thus the assertion holds.

**Example 5.19.** Let A be a finite dimensional k-algebra, and n a non-negative integer. An object  $P = (P^i, d^i)$  is called *n*-term if  $P^i = 0$  holds for all i > 0 and all  $i \leq -n$ . Then the full subcategory  $\mathscr{C}$  of  $K^{\mathrm{b}}(\operatorname{proj} A)$  consisting of all *n*-term complexes is extension-closed and functorially finite in  $K^{\mathrm{b}}(\operatorname{proj} A)$ . Therefore  $\mathscr{C}$  is an extriangulated category with almost split extensions.

*Proof.* Clearly  $\mathscr{C}$  is extension-closed. Since  $\mathscr{C}$  can be written as  $(\operatorname{proj} A)*(\operatorname{proj} A)[1]* \cdots * (\operatorname{proj} A)[n-1]$  and each  $(\operatorname{proj} A)[i]$  is functorially finite in  $\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\operatorname{proj} A)$ , so is  $\mathscr{C}$  (e.g. [C, Theorem 1.3]).

In the rest, we give examples to explain results in this section. Let k be a field, and let  $D^{b}(kA_{3})$  be the bounded derived category of the path algebra of the quiver

 $A_3: 1 \leftarrow 2 \leftarrow 3.$ 

We know that  $AR_{ET}(D^{b}(kA_{3}))$  is as follows [Ha1, 5.6].



277

Let  $(t^{\leq 0}, t^{\geq 0})$  be the standard *t*-structure on  $D^{b}(kA_{3})$ , and put  $\mathscr{C} = t^{\leq 0} \cap t^{\geq -1}$ . Since  $\mathscr{C} \subseteq D^{b}(kA_{3})$  is extension-closed, it has an induced extriangulated structure, which we denote by  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$ . The indecomposables which belong to  $\mathscr{C}$  are

- (i)  $\mathbb{E}$ -projectives:  $1, \frac{2}{1}, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{1}$
- (ii)  $\mathbb{E}$ -injectives:  ${}^{3}_{1}[1], {}^{3}_{2}[1], {}^{3}_{1}[1], {}^{3}_{1}[1], {}^{3}_{1}[1], {}^{3}_{1}[1], {}^{3}_{1}[1], {}^{3}_{1}[1], {}^{2}_{1}$

As in Remark 5.13, we see that almost split sequences in  $D^{b}(kA_{3})$  starting from objects in (i), (ii) are also split sequences in  $\mathscr{C}$ . Similarly for almost split sequences ending at objects in (ii), (iii). Thus  $AR_{ET}(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  is as follows. The  $\mathbb{E}$ -projective (resp. E-injective) objects are highlighted by a vertical line to their left (resp. to their right).



Put  $\mathscr{D} = \operatorname{add}_{1}^{3}[1]$  and let  $(\mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{t}) = (\mathbb{E}_{\mathscr{D}}, \mathfrak{s}|_{\mathbb{E}_{\mathscr{D}}})$  be the induced relative extriangulated structure in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$ . Then together with the objects in (i), the object  $\frac{3}{2}$ [1] becomes  $\mathbb{F}$ -projective. We have  $\mathbb{F}(X,3) = 0$  for any indecomposable  $X \in \mathscr{C}$ , and thus 3 becomes  $\mathbb{F}$ -injective, together with objects in (ii). We see that the almost split extension  $\delta \in \mathbb{E}(\frac{3}{2}[1], \frac{2}{1}[1])$  belongs to  $\mathbb{F}(\frac{3}{2}[1], \frac{2}{1}[1])$ , and thus the almost split sequence in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  ending at  $\frac{3}{2}[1]$  is also an almost split sequence in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{t})$ . Similarly for the other almost split extensions in  $\mathbb{E}(C, A)$  with  $A, C \notin \mathscr{D}$ . Thus  $AR_{ET}(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{t})$  is as follows.



Since  $\frac{3}{2}[1]$  is both  $\mathbb{F}$ -projective and  $\mathbb{F}$ -injective, we obtain the quotient extriangulated category  $(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{F}/\mathscr{D}, \mathfrak{t}/\mathscr{D})$ . The ideal  $[\mathscr{D}]$  satisfies  $[\mathscr{D}](C, C) = 0$  for any indecomposable object  $C \in \mathscr{C}$  which is not in  $\mathscr{D}$ . Thus by Proposition 5.11, each almost split extension in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{t})$ , which corresponds to a dashed arrow in the above quiver, gives an almost split extension in  $(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{F}/\mathscr{D}, \mathfrak{t}/\mathscr{D})$ . Hence  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{F}/\mathscr{D}, \mathfrak{t}/\mathscr{D})$ 

becomes as follows.



We remark that the almost split sequence

$${}^{2}_{1}[1] \xrightarrow{x} 2[1] \oplus {}^{3}_{1}[1] \xrightarrow{y} {}^{3}_{2}[1] \xrightarrow{\delta}$$

in  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{t})$  induces an almost split sequence

$${}^2_1[1] \xrightarrow{\widetilde{x}} 2[1] \xrightarrow{\widetilde{y}} {}^3_2[1] \xrightarrow{\delta}$$

in  $(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{F}/\mathscr{D}, \mathfrak{t}/\mathscr{D}).$ 

### 6. Sink and source sequences in extriangulated categories

The following notion is basic to study the additive structure of an extriangulated category.

**Definition 6.1.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt category. For an indecomposable object X in  $\mathscr{C}$ , we call a complex

(6.1) 
$$A_{\ell} \xrightarrow{f_{\ell}} \cdots \xrightarrow{f_3} A_2 \xrightarrow{f_2} A_1 \xrightarrow{f_1} X$$

with  $\ell \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 1} \cup \{\infty\}$  a sink sequence if each  $f_i$  is right minimal and the following sequence is exact.

$$\mathscr{C}(-,A_{\ell}) \xrightarrow{f_{\ell} \circ -} \cdots \xrightarrow{f_{3} \circ -} \mathscr{C}(-,A_{2}) \xrightarrow{f_{2} \circ -} \mathscr{C}(-,A_{1}) \xrightarrow{f_{1} \circ -} (\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{C})(-,X) \to 0.$$

It is called a sink resolution if either  $A_{\ell} = 0$  or  $\ell = \infty$  holds. In this case, the sequence (6.2) gives a minimal projective resolution in Mod  $\mathscr{C}$ . Dually, we define a source sequence (source resolution) of an indecomposable object.

Almost split sequences give sink sequences of indecomposable non-projective objects and source sequences of indecomposable non-injective objects at once.

**Proposition 6.2.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category. If  $A \to B \to C$  is an almost split sequence in  $\mathscr{C}$ , then this is a sink sequence of C and a source sequence of A.

*Proof.* The assertion is immediate from Fact 1.20(1) and Proposition 2.10.  $\Box$ 

*Remark* 6.3. In Proposition 6.2, it is difficult in general to describe sink (resp. source) resolutions of C (resp. A) except for the following special cases.

- (1) If  $\mathscr{C}$  is an exact category, then  $0 \to A \to B \to C$  is a sink resolution of C, and  $A \to B \to C \to 0$  is a source resolution of A.
- (2) If  $\mathscr{C}$  is a triangulated category with suspension functor [1], then  $\cdots \rightarrow C[-2] \rightarrow A[-1] \rightarrow B[-1] \rightarrow C[-1] \rightarrow A \rightarrow B \rightarrow C$  is a sink resolution of C, and  $A \rightarrow B \rightarrow C \rightarrow A[1] \rightarrow B[1] \rightarrow C[1] \rightarrow A[2] \rightarrow \cdots$  is a source resolution of A.

Now we study sink (resp. source) sequences of projective (resp. injective) objects.

**Theorem 6.4.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category.

- (1) Assume that  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives. If  $B \xrightarrow{g} A \xrightarrow{f} P$  is a sink sequence of an indecomposable projective object P, then B is injective.
- (2) Assume that  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives. If  $I \to A \to B$  is a source sequence of an indecomposable injective object I, then B is projective.

*Proof.* (1) Take an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation  $B \xrightarrow{i} I \xrightarrow{j} X$  with I injective. By [LNa, Proposition 1.20], we have the following commutative diagram such that  $B \xrightarrow{\left[ \begin{array}{c} i \\ -g \end{array} \right]} I \oplus A \xrightarrow{\left[ \begin{array}{c} h & x' \end{array} \right]} Z$ 

is an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation.



Since fg = 0, there exists  $b \in \mathscr{C}(Z, P)$  such that b[h x'] = [0 f].

If b is a retraction, then  $[0 \ f] = b[h \ x'] \in \mathscr{C}(I \oplus A, P)$  is a deflation, and hence a retraction since P is projective. This is a contradiction since f belongs to rad $\mathscr{C}$ . Therefore b is not a retraction. Since f is a sink morphism, there is  $c \in \mathscr{C}(Z, A)$ satisfying b = fc. Since f = bx' = fcx' holds and f is right minimal, cx' is an isomorphism in  $\mathscr{C}$ . Since g is a weak kernel of f and  $f(cx')^{-1}ch = fch = bh = 0$ holds, there is  $d \in \mathscr{C}(I, B)$  such that  $(cx')^{-1}ch = qd$ .



Since q = qdi holds and q is right minimal, di is an isomorphism in  $\mathscr{C}$ . Thus i is a section and B is injective. (2) is dual to (1). 

Remark 6.5. In contrast to Theorem 6.4, the terms  $A_i$  with  $i \geq 3$  in the sink sequence (6.1) of an indecomposable projective object are not necessarily injective. For example, consider the extriangulated category  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{t})$  in Section 5.3. Then the projective object  $\frac{3}{2}[1]$  has the following sink resolution

$$0 \rightarrow {\textstyle \frac{2}{1}} \rightarrow {\textstyle \frac{3}{2}} \rightarrow 3 \rightarrow {\textstyle \frac{2}{1}} [1] \rightarrow {\textstyle \frac{3}{2}} [1],$$

where  $\frac{2}{1}$  and  $\frac{3}{2}$  are non-injective.

In Theorem 6.4, it is difficult in general to describe sink (resp. source) resolution of P (resp. I), as pointed out in Remark 6.5. In the rest of this subsection, we study two special cases where we can describe sink (resp. source) resolutions of projective (resp. injective) objects.

The first case is given by cotilting modules. Let  $\Lambda$  be a finite dimensional kalgebra, and let  $U \in \text{mod } \Lambda$  be a cotilting  $\Lambda$ -module with inj. dim U = n (that is,

 $\mathbb{D}U$  is a tilting  $\Lambda^{\text{op}}$ -module with proj. dim  $\mathbb{D}U = n$ ). The classical results given in [AR5, Section 5] imply that the full subcategory

$${}^{\perp}U := \{ X \in \operatorname{mod} \Lambda \mid \operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{\Lambda}(X, U) = 0 \text{ for all } i > 0 \}$$

of  $\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}}\Lambda$  is an exact category with enough projectives  $\operatorname{\mathsf{add}}\Lambda$ , enough injectives  $\operatorname{\mathsf{add}}U$ and almost split extensions. The following result is an application of Auslander– Buchweitz theory [AB].

Proposition 6.6. Under the above setting, the following assertions hold.

(1) Each indecomposable projective object  $P \in {}^{\perp}U$  has a sink resolution

$$0 \to I_n \to \dots \to I_2 \to A_1 \to P$$

in  $^{\perp}U$  such that each  $I_i$  is injective in  $^{\perp}U$ , where the sequence is  $0 \to A_1 \to P$  if  $n \leq 1$ .

(2) Each indecomposable injective object  $I \in {}^{\perp}U$  has a source resolution

$$I \to A^1 \to P^2 \to \dots \to P^n \to 0$$

in  $^{\perp}U$  such that each  $P^i$  is projective in  $^{\perp}U$ , where the sequence is  $I \rightarrow A^1 \rightarrow 0$  if  $n \leq 1$ .

*Proof.* (1) If  $n \leq 1$ , then the assertion is clear. In the rest, we assume  $n \geq 2$ .

Let  $(^{\perp}U)^{\perp} := \{X \in \text{mod } \Lambda \mid \text{Ext}^{i}_{\Lambda}(^{\perp}U, X) = 0 \text{ for all } i > 0\}$ . The following results are basic in Auslander–Buchweitz theory [AB], see [AR5, Theorem 5.5, Proposition 3.3].

- Any  $C \in \text{mod } \Lambda$  admits an exact sequence  $0 \to Y_C \xrightarrow{b} X_C \xrightarrow{a} C \to 0$  in  $\text{mod } \Lambda$  such that  $X_C \in {}^{\perp}U, Y_C \in ({}^{\perp}U)^{\perp}$  and a is right minimal.
- $({}^{\perp}U)^{\perp}$  consists of  $Y \in \mathsf{mod}\,\Lambda$  that admits an exact sequence  $0 \to U_{\ell} \xrightarrow{c_{\ell}} \cdots \xrightarrow{c_1} U_0 \xrightarrow{c_0} Y \to 0$  such that  $U_i \in \mathsf{add}U, c_i$  is right minimal and  $\ell = \max\{i \ge 1 \mid \operatorname{Ext}^i_{\Lambda}(Y, U) \ne 0\}.$

Applying above results to  $C := \operatorname{rad} P$  and  $Y := Y_{\operatorname{rad} P}$ , we obtain exact sequences

$$0 \to Y_{\operatorname{rad} P} \xrightarrow{b} X_{\operatorname{rad} P} \xrightarrow{a} \operatorname{rad} P \to 0 \text{ and } 0 \to U_{\ell} \xrightarrow{c_{\ell}} \cdots \xrightarrow{c_{1}} U_{0} \xrightarrow{c_{0}} Y_{\operatorname{rad} P} \to 0.$$

It is straightforward to check that these sequences are exact after applying  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}(^{\perp}U, -)$ . Since  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\Lambda}^{i}(\operatorname{rad} P, U) = \operatorname{Ext}_{\Lambda}^{i+1}(P/\operatorname{rad} P, U) = 0$  holds for all  $i \geq n$ , we have  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\Lambda}^{i}(Y_{\operatorname{rad}}P, U) = \operatorname{Ext}_{\Lambda}^{i+1}(\operatorname{rad} P, U) = 0$  holds for all  $i \geq n-1$ . Thus we can assume  $\ell = n-2$ . By combining the above sequences and the inclusion  $\iota$ : rad  $P \to P$ , we obtain a sink resolution

$$0 \to U_{n-2} \xrightarrow{c_{n-2}} \cdots \xrightarrow{c_1} U_0 \xrightarrow{bc_0} X_{\mathrm{rad}\,P} \xrightarrow{\iota a} P.$$

Setting  $I_{i+2} := U_i$ , we obtain a desired sequence.

(2) Let  $\Gamma := \operatorname{End}_{\Lambda}(U)$ . Then we have a duality  $\mathbb{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\Gamma}(-,U) : \operatorname{D^b}(\operatorname{mod} \Gamma) \simeq \operatorname{D^b}(\operatorname{mod} \Lambda)$  (e.g. [M, Corollary 2.11]), which restricts to a duality  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\Gamma}(-,U) : \frac{1}{\Gamma}U \simeq \frac{1}{\Lambda}U$  of exact categories which restricts to dualities  $\operatorname{add}_{\Gamma}\Gamma \simeq \operatorname{add}_{\Lambda}U$  and  $\operatorname{add}_{\Gamma}U \simeq \operatorname{add}_{\Lambda}\Lambda$ . Since it sends sink resolutions to source resolutions, the assertion follows from (1).

**Example 6.7.** For  $n \geq 3$ , let  $A_n$  be the following quiver

$$A_n: \qquad 1 \longleftarrow 2 \longleftarrow 3 \longleftarrow \dots \longleftarrow n-1 \longleftarrow n$$

and  $\Lambda$  the quotient of  $kA_n$  modulo the longest path. Then  $P_{n-1} = I_1$  and  $P_n = I_2$  holds. Fix  $1 \le \ell \le n-1$ , and let

$$U := \left(\bigoplus_{i=\ell}^{n} P_i\right) \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=3}^{\ell+1} I_i\right)$$

This is a cotilting  $\Lambda$ -module with inj. dim  $U \leq 2$ , and we have

$$^{\perp}U = \operatorname{\mathsf{add}}(U,\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}}\Gamma) \ \ {
m for} \ \ \Gamma := \Lambda/(\sum_{i=\ell+1}^n e_i)$$

by an explicit calculation. The almost split sequences in  ${}^\perp U$  are those in  $\mathsf{mod}\,\Gamma$  and

$$I_i^{\Gamma} \to I_{i+1}^{\Gamma} \oplus I_i \to I_{i+1} \text{ for } 2 \le i \le \ell,$$

where  $I_i^{\Gamma}$  is the injective hull of  $S_i$  in mod  $\Gamma$ . The sink resolutions for indecomposable projectives in  ${}^{\perp}U$  are

 $0 \to P_1, \ 0 \to P_{i-1} \to P_i \text{ for } 2 \leq i \leq n-1, \text{ and } 0 \to P_{\ell} \to P_{n-1} \oplus (P_{\ell}/S_1) \to P_n,$ and the source resolutions for indecomposable injectives in  $^{\perp}U$  are

$$P_{\ell} \to P_{\ell+1} \oplus (P_{\ell}/S_1) \to P_n \to 0, \ P_i \to P_{i+1} \to 0 \ \text{ for } \ell+1 \le i \le n-2,$$
$$I_i \to I_{i+1} \to 0 \ \text{ for } 1 \le i \le \ell, \text{ and } I_{\ell+1} \to 0.$$

For example,  $AR_{ET}(^{\perp}U)$  for n = 7 and  $\ell = 4$  is the following.



The second case is given by Cohen–Macaulay representations.

Let R be a complete local Cohen–Macaulay ring with canonical module  $\omega_R$ . Let  $\Lambda$  be an *R*-order (that is, an *R*-algebra which is maximal Cohen–Macaulay as an *R*-module), and let

 $\mathsf{CMA} := \{ X \in \mathsf{mod} \Lambda \mid X \text{ is maximal Cohen-Macaulay as an } R \text{-module} \}.$ 

be the category of Cohen-Macaulay  $\Lambda$ -modules. This is an exact category with enough projectives  $\operatorname{add} \Lambda$  and enough injectives  $\operatorname{add} \omega_{\Lambda}$  for  $\omega_{\Lambda} := \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(\Lambda, \omega_{R})$ . There is an equivalence

$$\nu := \omega_{\Lambda} \otimes_{\Lambda} - : \operatorname{\mathsf{add}} \Lambda \simeq \operatorname{\mathsf{add}} \omega_{\Lambda}$$

called the *Nakayama functor*. The category CMA has almost split extensions if and only if  $\Lambda$  is an *isolated singularity* (that is,  $\Lambda \otimes_R R_{\mathfrak{p}}$  has global dimension dim  $R_{\mathfrak{p}}$  for any non-maximal prime ideal  $\mathfrak{p}$  of R) [A3, Y, LW]. As in the case of Proposition 6.6, we have the following observation.

**Proposition 6.8.** Let R be a complete local Cohen–Macaulay ring of dim  $R = d \ge 2$ , and  $\Lambda$  an R-order.

(1) Each indecomposable projective object  $P \in CM\Lambda$  has a sink resolution

$$0 \to I_d \to \cdots \to I_2 \to A_1 \to P$$

such that each  $I_i$  is injective in CMA and  $I_d = \nu(P)$ .

(2) Each indecomposable injective object  $I \in CM\Lambda$  has a source resolution

$$I \to A^1 \to P^2 \to \dots \to P^d \to 0$$

such that each  $P^i$  is projective in CMA and  $P^d = \nu^{-1}(I)$ .

*Proof.* This is the case n = 1 in [I5, Theorem 3.4.3]. Although the proof there is written in a slightly more special setting, it works without substantial changes.  $\Box$ 

**Example 6.9.** Let R = k[[x, y, u, v]]/(xy - uv) be a simple singularity of type  $A_1$  of dimension three. Then CMR has 3 indecomposable objects up to isomorphisms: R, and ideals (x, u) and (x, v) [Y,LW], and AR<sub>ET</sub>(CMR) is the following.



The almost split sequences are

$$0 \to (x,u) \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} a \\ b \end{bmatrix}} R^{\oplus 2} \xrightarrow{[c \ -d]} (x,v) \to 0 \text{ and } 0 \to (x,v) \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} e \\ f \end{bmatrix}} R^{\oplus 2} \xrightarrow{[g \ -h]} (x,u) \to 0.$$

The sink resolution of R is

$$0 \to R \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} x \\ y \\ u \\ v \end{pmatrix}} R^{\oplus 4} \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} 0 & -h & 0 & g \\ -g & 0 & h & 0 \\ 0 & d & -c & 0 \\ c & 0 & 0 & -d \\ \end{pmatrix}} (x, u)^{\oplus 2} \oplus (x, v)^{\oplus 2} \xrightarrow{[a \ b \ e \ f]} R,$$

and the source resolution of R is

$$0 \to R \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} d \\ c \\ h \\ g \end{bmatrix}} (x,v)^{\oplus 2} \oplus (x,u)^{\oplus 2} \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} 0 & -f & 0 & b \\ -e & 0 & a & 0 \\ 0 & e & -b & 0 \\ f & 0 & 0 & -a \end{bmatrix}}_{R^{\oplus 4}} R^{\oplus 4} \xrightarrow{[x \ y \ u \ v]} R.$$

The category  $\mathsf{CM}R$  is presented by the Auslander–Reiten quiver with mesh relations

$$ca = db$$
 and  $ge = hf$ 

and non-mesh relations from R to R

$$ec = bh$$
,  $fc = bg$ ,  $ed = ah$  and  $fd = ag$ .

### 7. STABLE CATEGORIES OF EXTRIANGULATED CATEGORIES

In this section, we study the structure of (co)stable categories of extriangulated categories  $\mathscr{C}$  as additive categories. Our approach is based on results on  $\tau$ -categories which we recall in the next subsection.

7.1. Reminders on  $\tau$ -categories. We start with recalling the notion of  $\tau$ -categories introduced in [I1, 2.1].

**Definition 7.1** ([I1, 2.1]). Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a Krull–Schmidt additive category. A right  $\tau$ -sequence of C is a sink sequence (Definition 6.1)

of C such that  $- \circ x : \mathscr{C}(B, -) \to \operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C}(A, -)$  is surjective. We call  $\mathscr{D}$  a right  $\tau$ -category if each indecomposable object in  $\mathscr{D}$  has a right  $\tau$ -sequence. Dually we define a left  $\tau$ -sequence and a left  $\tau$ -category.

We call  $\mathscr{D}$  a  $\tau$ -category if it is a left and right  $\tau$ -category. In this case, each right  $\tau$ -sequence (7.1) is either a left  $\tau$ -sequence or satisfies A = 0 [I1, Theorem 2.3]. We call (7.1) a  $\tau$ -sequence in the former case, and call  $C \tau$ -projective in the latter case. Dually we define a  $\tau$ -injective object. We call a  $\tau$ -category  $\mathscr{D}$  strict if, for each  $\tau$ -sequence (7.1) in  $\mathscr{D}$ , x is a monomorphism and y is an epimorphism.

The Auslander-Reiten quiver  $AR_{\tau}(\mathscr{D}) = (Q_0, d, d', \tau)$  of a  $\tau$ -category  $\mathscr{D}$  is a  $\tau$ -quiver defined as follows (cf. Proposition 3.15).

- $(Q_0, d, d') := \operatorname{AR}(\mathscr{D})$  (Definition 3.11).
- $Q_0^p := \{ X \in Q_0 \mid X \text{ is } \tau \text{-projective} \}, Q_0^i := \{ X \in Q_0 \mid X \text{ is } \tau \text{-injective} \}.$
- $\tau C := A$  if there exists a  $\tau$ -sequence  $A \to B \to C$  with  $A, C \in Q_0$ .

The class of  $\tau$ -categories contains various important additive categories.

## Example 7.2.

- (1) Let  $\Lambda$  be a finite dimensional algebra over a field k. Then  $\operatorname{mod} \Lambda$  is a strict  $\tau$ -category. In fact, almost split extensions are  $\tau$ -sequences, the complex  $0 \to \operatorname{rad} P \to P$  with indecomposable projective P is a right  $\tau$ -sequence, and the complex  $I \to I/\operatorname{soc} I \to 0$  with indecomposable injective I is a left  $\tau$ -sequence.
- (2) A triangulated category with almost split extensions is a τ-category. In fact, almost split sequences with non-zero middle terms give τ-sequences. On the other hand, an exact category with almost split extensions is not necessarily a τ-category, see (4), (5) below.
- (3) [I1, Proposition 8.4] The complete mesh category of a  $\tau$ -species (Definition 7.9) is a  $\tau$ -category (see Proposition 7.13 for details).
- (4) [I4, Theorem 2.1] Let  $\Lambda$  be a finite dimensional k-algebra, and let U be a cotilting  $\Lambda$ -module. If inj. dim  $U \leq 1$ , then  $^{\perp}U$  is a strict  $\tau$ -category.
- (5) Let R be a complete local Cohen–Macaulay ring of dim R = d, and  $\Lambda$  an R-order which is an isolated singularity. Then CM $\Lambda$  is a  $\tau$ -category if and only if it is a strict  $\tau$ -category if and only if  $d \leq 2$  (see [I1, Example 2.2(2)] and Proposition 6.8). On the other hand, the stable and costable categories <u>CM</u> $\Lambda$  and <u>CM</u> $\Lambda$  are always  $\tau$ -categories [I5, Theorem 3.4.5].

Note that  $AR_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$  and  $AR_{ET}(\mathscr{D})$  given in Definition 3.14 are related as follows.

Remark 7.3. Assume that  $\mathscr{D} = (\mathscr{D}, \mathbb{E}, \mathfrak{s})$  is an extriangulated category which is a  $\tau$ -category. Then  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$  and  $\operatorname{AR}_{\mathrm{ET}}(\mathscr{D})$  are usually the same, but not always. Their valued quiver parts are of course the same. Also the maps  $\tau : Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p \to Q_0 \setminus Q_0^i$  in  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$  and  $\tau_{\mathrm{ET}} : Q_0 \setminus Q_{0,\mathrm{ET}}^p \to Q_0 \setminus Q_{0,\mathrm{ET}}^i$  in  $\operatorname{AR}_{\mathrm{ET}}(\mathscr{D})$  coincide over  $Q_0 \setminus (Q_0^p \cup Q_{0,\mathrm{ET}}^p)$  since almost split sequences with non-zero middle terms

give  $\tau$ -sequences. But  $Q_0^p$  and  $Q_{0,\text{ET}}^p$  are sometimes different, as illustrated in the examples below.

- (1) In a triangulated category  $\mathscr{D} = \mathcal{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\operatorname{\mathsf{proj}} k)$ , we have  $Q_0^p = Q_0$  and  $Q_{0,\mathrm{ET}}^p = \emptyset$ .
- (2) In an exact category  $\mathscr{D} = \mathsf{CM}R$  with R = k[[x, y]], we have  $Q_0^p = \emptyset$  and  $Q_{0,\mathrm{ET}}^p = Q_0$ .

The key notion of ladders was introduced by Igusa–Todorov [IT1, Definition 2.14]. Here we need the following modified version [I1].

**Definition 7.4** ([I1, 3.2]). Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a right  $\tau$ -category. A commutative diagram

(7.2) 
$$Y_{0} \xleftarrow{f_{1}} Y_{1} \xleftarrow{f_{2}} Y_{2} \xleftarrow{f_{3}} Y_{3} \xleftarrow{f_{4}} \cdots$$
$$\bigwedge^{a_{0}} \bigwedge^{a_{1}} \bigwedge^{a_{2}} \bigwedge^{a_{3}} X_{0} \xleftarrow{g_{1}} X_{1} \xleftarrow{g_{2}} X_{2} \xleftarrow{g_{3}} X_{3} \xleftarrow{g_{4}} \cdots$$

in  $\mathscr{D}$  is called a *right ladder* of  $a_0 \in \mathscr{D}(X_0, Y_0)$  if the following condition is satisfied for all  $i \geq 0$ .

• There exists  $h_{i+1} \in \mathscr{D}(U_{i+1}, X_i)$  such that

$$X_{i+1} \oplus U_{i+1} \xrightarrow{\begin{bmatrix} a_{i+1} & 0\\ -g_{i+1} & h_{i+1} \end{bmatrix}} Y_{i+1} \oplus X_i \xrightarrow{[f_{i+1} & a_i]} Y_i$$

is a direct sum of right  $\tau$ -sequences.

The existence theorem of ladders was first shown by Igusa–Todorov [IT1, Theorem 2.15] for artin algebras under certain technical assumptions. Later it was proved for arbitrary  $\tau$ -categories by a much simpler method in the following form.

**Theorem 7.5** (Existence Theorem of Ladders, [I1, Theorem 3.3(2)]). Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a  $\tau$ -category and  $A \in \mathscr{D}$  an object.

- (1) The source morphism of A has a right ladder.
- (2) The zero morphism  $0 \in \mathscr{D}(0, A)$  has a right ladder.

As an application of Theorem 7.5, Igusa–Todorov's Radical Layers Theorem [IT1, Theorem 4.3] was proved for an arbitrary  $\tau$ -category in [I1, Theorem 4.2] (cf. Corollary 7.20).

Next we introduce certain functions  $\theta_i$ , which are central in Auslander–Reiten Combinatorics (cf. Corollary 7.21). Notice that the sequence  $(\theta_i X)_{i\geq 0}$  is a modification of an *additive function stopping at X* due to Gabriel [G, Section 6.5] and a *hammock* due to Brenner [B, RV].

**Definition 7.6.** Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a  $\tau$ -category.

(1) We denote by  $K_0(\mathscr{D})$  the Grothendieck group of the additive category  $\mathscr{D}$ . Since  $\mathscr{D}$  is Krull–Schmidt,  $K_0(\mathscr{D})$  is the free abelian group with basis ind  $\mathscr{D}$ . We identify the set of isomorphism classes of objects in  $\mathscr{C}$  with the submonoid  $K_0(\mathscr{D})_+$  of  $K_0(\mathscr{D})$  generated by ind  $\mathscr{D}$ . Any element  $X \in K_0(\mathscr{D})$ can be written uniquely as

$$X = X_+ - X_-$$

for some objects  $X_+, X_- \in K_0(\mathscr{D})_+$  which do not have common non-zero direct summands.

(2) [I1, 7.2], [I4, 1.3.3] We denote a right  $\tau$ -sequence of  $X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{D}$  by

We extend  $\theta$  and  $\tau$  canonically to the monoid endomorphisms of  $K_0(\mathscr{D})_+$ . For each  $i \geq 0$ , we define the map  $\theta_i : K_0(\mathscr{D})_+ \to K_0(\mathscr{D})_+$  inductively as follows: Let  $\theta_0 = \text{id}$  and  $\theta_1 = \theta$ . For  $i \geq 2$  and  $X \in \mathscr{D}$ , let

(7.4) 
$$\theta_i X = (\theta(\theta_{i-1}X) - \tau(\theta_{i-2}X))_+.$$

(3) Let  $Q = (Q_0, d, d', \tau)$  be a locally finite  $\tau$ -quiver (Definition 3.14),  $\mathbb{Z}Q_0$ (resp.  $\mathbb{N}Q_0$ ) the free abelian group (resp. monoid) with basis  $Q_0$ . Each element  $X \in \mathbb{Z}Q_0$  can be written uniquely as  $X = X_+ - X_-$  for some elements  $X_+, X_- \in \mathbb{N}Q_0$  whose supports are disjoint.

For each  $X \in Q_0$ , let

$$\theta X := \bigoplus_{W \in Q_0} d_{WX} W \in \mathbb{N}Q_0.$$

We extend  $\theta$  and  $\tau$  linearly to the monoid endomorphisms of  $\mathbb{N}Q_0$ . For each  $i \geq 0$ , we define the map  $\theta_i : \mathbb{N}Q_0 \to \mathbb{N}Q_0$  inductively as follows: Let  $\theta_0 = \text{id}$  and  $\theta_1 = \theta$ . For  $i \geq 2$  and  $X \in \mathbb{N}Q_0$ , define  $\theta_i X$  by the equality (7.4).

We call Q strict if  $\theta_i X = \theta(\theta_{i-1}X) - \tau(\theta_{i-2}X)$  holds for all  $i \ge 2$  and  $X \in Q_0$  (in other words, one can drop  $(-)_+$  in (7.4)).

Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a  $\tau$ -category with  $Q := \operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$  (Definition 7.1). Then  $K_0(\mathscr{D})_+$ is identified with  $\mathbb{N}Q_0$ , and the two definitions of  $\theta_i$  given in (2) and (3) above clearly coincide. An important result is that the map  $\theta_i$  is a monoid endomorphism [I1, 7.2(1)] (cf. Corollary 7.21(2)). This is not completely obvious from the definition because of the piecewise linear property of the map  $(-)_+$ .

### Example 7.7.

- (1) Let Q be a connected valued quiver, and  $\mathbb{Z}Q$  the corresponding  $\tau$ -quiver. Then  $\mathbb{Z}Q$  is strict if and only if Q is non-Dynkin. We illustrate this by the following two examples.
- (2) Consider the  $\tau$ -quiver  $\mathbb{Z}E_6$ . For example,  $\mathbb{Z}E_6 = \operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\operatorname{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda))$  for the path algebra  $\Lambda$  of a Dynkin quiver of type  $E_6$  (Example 7.2(2)).



286

For X given in the previous picture, we have  $\theta X = Y_1 \oplus Y_2$ ,  $\theta_2 X = Z_1 \oplus Z_2 \oplus Z_3$  and so on. The following picture shows  $\theta_i X$  for  $i \ge 0$ .



Thus  $\theta_i X = 0$  holds for all  $i \ge 11$ . Moreover, for  $i \ge 2$ , the equality

$$\theta(\theta_{i-1}X) - \tau(\theta_{i-2}X) = \begin{cases} \theta_i X & i \neq 12\\ -X[-1] & i = 12 \end{cases}$$

holds, where 12 is the Coxeter number of the root system of type  $E_6$ . Thus  $\mathbb{Z}E_6$  is not strict. It is well-known that these observations hold for all Dynkin quivers, e.g. [G, Section 6.5].

(3) Consider the  $\tau$ -quiver  $\mathbb{Z}\widetilde{E}_6$ . For example,  $\mathbb{Z}\widetilde{E}_6 = \operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathsf{CM}^{\mathbb{Z}}R)$  for the category  $\mathsf{CM}^{\mathbb{Z}}R$  of  $\mathbb{Z}$ -graded Cohen–Macaulay modules over a simple singularity  $R = \mathbb{C}[x, y, z]/(x^4 + y^3 + z^2)$  of type  $E_6$  with  $(\deg x, \deg y, \deg z) = (3, 4, 6)$  (Example 7.2(5), [GL2, Section 8]).



For X given in the previous picture, we have  $\theta X = Y_1 \oplus Y_2$ ,  $\theta_2 X = Z_1 \oplus Z_2 \oplus Z_3$  and so on. The following picture shows  $\theta_i X$  for  $i \ge 0$ .



 $\theta_{17}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{16}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{15}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{14}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{13}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{12}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{11}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{0}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{9}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{8}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{7}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{6}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{5}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{4}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{3}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{2}X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{X} \hspace{0.1in} X \hspace{0.1in} X \hspace{0.1in} \theta_{10}X \hspace{$ 

Thus  $\theta_i X \neq 0$  for all *i*, and moreover  $\mathbb{Z}E_6$  is strict. This is a consequence of the equality

$$\theta_{2i-1}X + \theta_{2i}X = c^i X$$

for each  $i \geq 1$ , where c is the Coxeter transformation and we regard the both sides as elements of  $\mathbb{Z}Q_0$  for  $Q = \widetilde{E}_6$  naturally. These observations hold true for all non-Dynkin quivers.

In the next section, we will use the following characterizations of strictness.

**Proposition 7.8.** Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a  $\tau$ -category with  $\bigcap_{i\geq 0} \operatorname{rad}^{i} \mathscr{D} = 0$ . Then

$$(1) \Leftrightarrow (2) \Leftrightarrow (3) \Leftarrow (4)$$

hold for the following conditions.

- (1)  $\mathscr{D}$  is a strict  $\tau$ -category.
- (2)  $\theta_i X = \theta(\theta_{i-1}X) \tau(\theta_{i-2}X)$  holds for all  $i \ge 2$  and  $X \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{D}$ .
- (3)  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$  is a strict  $\tau$ -quiver (Definition 7.6).
- (4) For each X ∈ ind D, there exists a τ-projective object P ∈ ind D such that D(P, X) ≠ 0.

*Proof.* (1) $\Leftrightarrow$ (2) is [I1, 7.4(1)]. (2) $\Leftrightarrow$ (3) is clear. (4) $\Rightarrow$ (1) is dual to [I1, 7.4(2)].  $\Box$ 

To state Reconstruction Theorem (cf. Corollary 7.23), we need the notions below introduced in [IT2] as a 'modulated translation quiver' and its mesh category.

Definition 7.9 ([I1, Definition 8.3], [IT2, Definition 1.7]).

- (1) A species is  $Q = (Q_0, D(X), M(X, Y))$  consisting of the following data.
  - $Q_0$  is a set.
  - For  $X, Y \in Q_0, D(X)$  is a division ring, and M(X, Y) is a (D(Y), D(X))-bimodule.

We call  $(Q_0, d, d')$  the underlying valued quiver of  $\mathcal{Q}$ , where

 $d_{XY} := \dim M(X, Y)_{D(X)}$  and  $d'_{XY} := \dim_{D(Y)} M(X, Y)$ 

for each  $X, Y \in Q_0$ . We call  $\mathcal{Q}$  locally finite if its underlying valued quiver is locally finite (Definition 3.11).

- (2) A  $\tau$ -species is  $\mathcal{Q} = (Q_0, D(X), M(X, Y), \tau, a_X, b_{XY})$  consisting of the following data.
  - $(Q_0, D(X), M(X, Y))$  is a locally finite species.
  - $\tau: Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p \to Q_0 \setminus Q_0^i$  is a bijection for subsets  $Q_0^p$  and  $Q_0^i$  of  $Q_0$ .
  - For  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$ ,  $a_X \colon D(X) \simeq D(\tau X)$  is an isomorphism of rings.
  - For  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$  and  $Y \in Q_0$ ,  $b_{XY}$ : Hom<sub> $D(Y)</sub>(<math>M(\tau X, Y), D(Y)$ )  $\simeq M(Y, X)$  is an isomorphism of (D(X), D(Y))-bimodules, where  $M(\tau X, Y)$  is regarded as a D(X)-module via  $a_X$ .</sub>

We call  $(Q_0, d, d', \tau)$  the underlying  $\tau$ -quiver of  $\mathcal{Q}$ , where  $(Q_0, d, d')$  is the underlying valued quiver of the species  $(Q_0, D(X), M(X, Y))$ .

We need the following elementary observation, where the assumption  $\#Q_0 < \infty$ in [I3, 4.2.1] was not necessary.

**Lemma 7.10** ([I3, 4.2.1]). For each locally finite symmetrizable  $\tau$ -quiver Q, there exists a  $\tau$ -species Q whose underlying  $\tau$ -quiver is Q.

The Auslander–Reiten quiver of a  $\tau$ -category gives rise to a  $\tau$ -species.

**Example 7.11** ([I1, Definition 9.1], [IT2, Definition 2.4]). Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a  $\tau$ -category. Then the Auslander–Reiten species  $\operatorname{AR}^{\operatorname{sp}}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$  of  $\mathscr{D}$  defined as follows is a  $\tau$ -species.

- $Q_0, Q_0^p, Q_0^i$  and  $\tau$  are given in Definition 7.1.
- For  $X, Y \in Q_0$ ,

$$D(X) := (\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(X, X)$$

and

$$M(X,Y) := (\operatorname{rad}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^2\mathscr{D})(X,Y).$$

• For  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$ , take a  $\tau$ -sequence  $\tau X \to \theta X \to X$ . Then  $a_X : D(X) \to D(\tau X)$  is a map sending the class of  $f \in \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{D}}(X)$  to the class of  $f'' \in \operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{D}}(\tau X)$  making the following diagram commutative.



• For  $Y \in Q_0$ ,  $b_{XY}$  is the composition

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{D(Y)}(M(\tau X, Y), D(Y)) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{D(Y)}((\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(\theta X, Y), D(Y))$$
$$\simeq (\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(Y, \theta X) \simeq M(Y, X),$$

where the first and the third isomorphisms are given by Proposition 3.12 and the second one is induced by the composition  $(\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(Y,\theta X) \times (\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(\theta X, Y) \to D(Y).$ 

Conversely, each  $\tau$ -species gives rise to a  $\tau$ -category as follows.

**Definition 7.12** ([I1, Definition 8.1, 8.3.1]).

(1) Let  $\mathcal{Q} = (Q_0, D(X), M(X, Y))$  be a species. The complete path category  $\mathsf{P}(\mathcal{Q})$  of  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a Krull–Schmidt category with  $\mathsf{ind} \mathsf{P}(\mathcal{Q}) = Q_0$  defined as follows: Fix  $X, Y \in Q_0$ , let  $\mathsf{P}(X, Y) := \prod_{i \ge 0} \mathsf{P}_i(X, Y)$ , where  $\mathsf{P}_0(X, Y) :=$ 

 $D_X$  if X = Y and 0 otherwise, and

$$\mathsf{P}_{i}(X,Y) := \bigoplus_{Z_{1},\dots,Z_{i-1} \in Q_{0}} M(Z_{i-1},Y) \otimes_{D(Z_{i-1})} \dots \otimes_{D(Z_{1})} M(X,Z_{1}) \text{ for } i \ge 1.$$

- (2) Let  $\mathcal{Q} = (Q_0, D(X), M(X, Y), \tau, a_X, b_{XY})$  be a  $\tau$ -species. The complete mesh category  $\mathsf{M}(\mathcal{Q})$  of  $\mathcal{Q}$  is defined as follows.
  - Let P(Q) be the complete path category of the species  $(Q_0, D(X), M(X, Y))$ .
  - For  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$ , the mesh relation is the element  $\gamma_X \in M(Y, X) \otimes_{D(Y)} M(\tau X, Y) \simeq \operatorname{End}_{D(Y)}(M(\tau X, Y))$  corresponding to  $1_{M(\tau X, Y)}$ , where the isomorphism is given by  $b_{XY}$ .
  - M(Q) is the quotient of P(Q) by the closure of the ideal generated by all mesh relations with respect to the radP(Q)-adic topology.

We have the following important observation.

**Proposition 7.13** ([I1, Proposition 8.4, Theorem 10.2]). Let  $\mathcal{Q}$  be a  $\tau$ -species. Then  $\mathscr{D} := \mathsf{M}(\mathcal{Q})$  is a  $\tau$ -category satisfying  $\bigcap_{i\geq 0} \operatorname{rad}^i \mathscr{D} = 0$  and  $\operatorname{AR}^{\operatorname{sp}}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D}) = \mathcal{Q}$ .

7.2. Stable categories of extriangulated categories. We apply results on  $\tau$ categories to study the structure of stable categories  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  of extriangulated categories  $\mathscr{C}$  as additive categories. The following result shows that almost split sequences in  $\mathscr{C}$  give sink (resp. source) resolutions in  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  (resp.  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ ) (cf. Proposition 6.2).

**Proposition 7.14.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category and  $A \rightarrow B \rightarrow C$  an almost split sequence in  $\mathscr{C}$ .

(1) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives, then a sink resolution of C in  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is given by a direct summand of  $\dots \to \Omega^2 C \to \Omega A \to \Omega B \to \Omega C \to A \to B \to C$ .

(2) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives, then a source resolution of A in  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is given by a direct summand of  $A \to B \to C \to \Sigma A \to \Sigma B \to \Sigma C \to \Sigma^2 A \to \cdots$ .

*Proof.* The assertions follows from the exact sequences given in Theorem 1.25.  $\Box$ 

Motivated by Example 7.2(5), we prove the following much more general result. We refer to Definition 3.1 and Remark 1.22 for necessary definitions and to Proposition 7.19 for a more detailed result.

**Theorem 7.15.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category with almost split extensions.

(1) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives and sink morphisms, then  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a  $\tau$ -category.

(2) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives and source morphisms, then  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a  $\tau$ -category.

Moreover  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{C})$  determines  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\overline{\mathscr{C}})$  in (1) (resp.  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\underline{\mathscr{C}})$  in (2)).

Before proving Theorem 7.15, we give some examples.

## Example 7.16.

(1) We consider the exact category  $\perp U$  in Example 6.7. One can check that  $\perp U$  is a  $\tau$ -category if and only if  $\ell = n - 1$  or n - 2, while  $\perp U$  and  $\perp U$  are  $\tau$ -categories for each  $\ell$  by Theorem 7.15. For example,  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\perp U)$  and  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\perp U)$  for n = 7 and  $\ell = 4$  are the following.



(2) We consider the exact category  $\mathsf{CM}R$  in Example 6.9. This is not a  $\tau$ -category by Example 7.2(5), while  $\underline{\mathsf{CM}}R = \overline{\mathsf{CM}}R$  is a  $\tau$ -category by Theorem 7.15. Moreover,  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\underline{\mathsf{CM}}R)$  is the following.

 $(x, u) \blacktriangleleft (x, v) \sphericalangle (x, v)$ 

To prove Theorem 7.15, we need the following modification of [I2, 1.4(2)].

**Lemma 7.17.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category and  $\mathscr{D}$  an additive full subcategory of  $\mathscr{C}$ .

- (1) If  $x \in \mathscr{C}(A, B)$  is a right (resp. left) almost split morphism in  $\mathscr{C}$  and if  $B \notin \mathscr{D}$  (resp.  $A \notin \mathscr{D}$ ), then  $\overline{x} \in (\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D})(A, B)$  is a right (resp. left) almost split morphism in  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}$ .
- (2) Let  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  be an almost split sequence such that  $C \notin \mathscr{D}$ . Then a right  $\tau$ -sequence of C in  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}$  is given by  $A \xrightarrow{\overline{x}} B \xrightarrow{\overline{y}} C$  if  $B \notin \mathscr{D}$ , and by  $0 \longrightarrow 0 \longrightarrow C$  if  $B \in \mathscr{D}$ .
- (3) Let  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  be an almost split sequence such that  $A \notin \mathscr{D}$ . Then a left  $\tau$ -sequence of A in  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}$  is given by  $A \xrightarrow{\overline{x}} B \xrightarrow{\overline{y}} C$  if  $B \notin \mathscr{D}$ , and by  $A \longrightarrow 0 \longrightarrow 0$  if  $B \in \mathscr{D}$ .

*Proof.* (1) This is clear since  $\operatorname{rad}(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D})(X, B) = ((\operatorname{rad}\mathscr{C})/[\mathscr{D}])(X, B)$  holds for any  $X \in \mathscr{C}$ .

290

(2)  $\overline{y}$  is right almost split by (1), and  $\overline{x}$  is a weak kernel of  $\overline{y}$  by Lemma 1.26. Since  $A \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C}$ , a sink sequence of C in  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}$  is given by  $A \xrightarrow{\overline{x}} B \xrightarrow{\overline{y}} C$  if  $B \notin \mathscr{D}$ , and  $0 \longrightarrow 0 \longrightarrow C$  if  $B \in \mathscr{D}$ . Clearly the latter sequence gives a right  $\tau$ -sequence of C in  $\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D}$ , and so is the former one since the dual argument shows that  $-\circ\overline{x} : (\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D})(B, -) \to \operatorname{rad}(\mathscr{C}/\mathscr{D})(A, -)$  is surjective.

Another key observation is the following.

**Proposition 7.18.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be an extriangulated category with enough injectives. Let  $P \in \mathscr{C}$  be an indecomposable projective non-injective object, and  $f \in \mathscr{C}(A, P)$ a sink morphism. Then  $0 \to A \xrightarrow{\overline{f}} P$  is a right  $\tau$ -sequence in  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ .

*Proof.* The proof is parallel to that of Theorem 6.4. It suffices to show that  $\overline{f}$  is a monomorphism in  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ . We will show that any  $g \in \mathscr{C}(B, A)$  satisfying  $\overline{fg} = 0$  satisfies  $\overline{g} = 0$ . Take an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation  $B \xrightarrow{i} I \xrightarrow{j} X$  with I injective. By [LNa, Proposition 1.20], we have the following commutative diagram such that  $B \xrightarrow{\left[\begin{smallmatrix}i\\-g\end{bmatrix}} I \oplus A \xrightarrow{[h x']} Z$  is an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -conflation.

$$B \xrightarrow{i} I \xrightarrow{j} X$$

$$\downarrow^{g} \qquad \downarrow^{h} \qquad \parallel$$

$$A \xrightarrow{x'} Z \xrightarrow{y'} X$$

By the assumption of  $\overline{fg} = 0$ , there exists  $a \in \mathscr{C}(I, P)$  such that fg = ai. Thus there exists  $b \in \mathscr{C}(Z, P)$  such that b[h x'] = [a f].

If b is a retraction, then  $[a \ f] = b[h \ x'] \in \mathscr{C}(I \oplus A, P)$  is a deflation, and hence a retraction since P is projective. This is a contradiction since both a and f belong to rad $\mathscr{C}$  by non-injectivity of P. Therefore b is not a retraction. Since f is a sink morphism, there is  $c \in \mathscr{C}(Z, A)$  satisfying b = fc. Since f = bx' = fcx' holds and f is right minimal, cx' is an isomorphism in  $\mathscr{C}$ . Thus there is a left inverse  $z \in \mathscr{C}(Z, A)$  of x'. This gives g = zhi, hence  $\overline{g} = 0$  as desired.

Now we are able to prove the following main observations.

**Proposition 7.19.** Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull-Schmidt extriangulated category.

- (1) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives and left almost split extensions, then  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a left  $\tau$ -category.
- (2) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives and sink morphisms, then  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a right  $\tau$ -category.
- (3) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives and right almost split extensions, then  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a right  $\tau$ -category.
- (4) If  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough projectives and source morphisms, then  $\underline{\mathscr{C}}$  is a left  $\tau$ -category.

*Proof.* (1) Since  $\mathscr{C}$  has enough injectives, we have  $\overline{\mathscr{C}} = \mathscr{C}/\mathscr{I}$  for  $\mathscr{I} := \operatorname{Inj}_{\mathbb{E}} \mathscr{C}$  by Remark 1.22. Fix any  $A \in \operatorname{ind} \overline{\mathscr{C}} = \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C} \setminus \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{I}$ . Since  $\mathscr{C}$  has left almost split extensions, there exists an almost split sequence  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$ . By Lemma 7.17(3), it gives a left  $\tau$ -sequence of A in  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ .

(2) Fix any  $C \in \operatorname{ind} \overline{\mathscr{C}} = \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{C} \setminus \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{I}$ . If C is projective, then a sink morphism  $B \xrightarrow{y} C$  gives a right  $\tau$ -sequence  $0 \longrightarrow B \xrightarrow{\overline{y}} C$  by Proposition 7.18. If C is

non-projective, then Lemma 3.2 shows that there exists an almost split sequence  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$ . By Lemma 7.17(2), it gives a right  $\tau$ -sequence of C in  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ . (3) and (4) are dual to (1) and (2) respectively.

We are ready to prove Theorem 7.15.

Proof of Theorem 7.15. The assertions are immediate from Proposition 7.19.  $\Box$ 

Theorem 7.15 enables us to apply results on  $\tau$ -categories to (co)stable categories of extriangulated categories. In the rest of this subsection, we give some applications.

**Corollary 7.20** (Radical Layers Theorem). Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category which has enough projectives, almost split extensions and source morphisms, and let  $\mathscr{D} = \underline{\mathscr{C}}$ .

(1) Let  $A \xrightarrow{x} B \xrightarrow{y} C$  be an almost split sequence in  $\mathscr{C}$  such that A is nonprojective. Then the following sequences are exact for each  $i \ge 0$ , where  $\operatorname{rad}^{-1} \mathscr{D} := \mathscr{D}$ .

$$\operatorname{rad}^{i-1}\mathscr{D}(-,A) \xrightarrow{x \circ -} \operatorname{rad}^{i} \mathscr{D}(-,B) \xrightarrow{y \circ -} \operatorname{rad}^{i+1} \mathscr{D}(-,C) \to 0,$$
  
$$\operatorname{rad}^{i-1} \mathscr{D}(C,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \operatorname{rad}^{i} \mathscr{D}(B,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ x} \operatorname{rad}^{i+1} \mathscr{D}(A,-) \to 0.$$

(2) Let I → A be a source morphism in C of an indecomposable injective nonprojective object I. Then we have an isomorphism of functors for each i ≥ 0.

$$-\circ x \colon \mathrm{rad}^i \mathscr{D}(A, -) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathrm{rad}^{i+1} \mathscr{D}(I, -).$$

*Proof.* (1) By Theorem 7.5, the morphism  $x \in \mathscr{C}(A, B)$  has a right ladder. We apply [I1, Theorem 4.2] to  $a_0 := x$  and n := 0. Since  $L = \operatorname{rad} \mathscr{D}(-, C)$ , we obtain the first exact sequence

$$\operatorname{rad}^{i-1}\mathscr{D}(-,A) \xrightarrow{x\circ-} \operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{D}(-,B) \xrightarrow{y\circ-} \operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D}(-,C) \to 0.$$

Dually, we obtain the second exact sequence

$$\operatorname{rad}^{i-1}\mathscr{D}(C,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{D}(B,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ x} \operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D}(A,-) \to 0.$$

(2) By the dual of Proposition 7.18, we have an isomorphism  $-\circ x \colon \mathscr{D}(A, -) \xrightarrow{\sim} \operatorname{rad} \mathscr{D}(I, -)$ . Taking  $\operatorname{rad}^i$  of these functors, we obtain the desired isomorphism.  $\Box$ 

We leave it to the reader to state the dual results for the costable category  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ . From Corollary 7.20, we obtain the following exact sequences and an isomorphism, which explain the term "Radical Layers Theorem":

$$(\operatorname{rad}^{i-1}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{D})(-,A) \xrightarrow{x \circ -} (\operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D})(-,B)$$

$$\xrightarrow{y \circ -} (\operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+2}\mathscr{D})(-,C) \to 0,$$

$$(\operatorname{rad}^{i-1}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{D})(C,-) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} (\operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D})(B,-)$$

$$\xrightarrow{-\circ x} (\operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+2}\mathscr{D})(A,-) \to 0,$$

$$- \circ x \colon (\operatorname{rad}^{i}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D})(A,-) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\operatorname{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+2}\mathscr{D})(I,-).$$

Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category which has enough projectives, almost split extensions and source morphisms, and let  $\mathscr{D} = \underline{\mathscr{C}}$ . Then  $\mathscr{D}$  is a  $\tau$ category and  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$  is determined by  $\operatorname{AR}_{\mathrm{ET}}(\mathscr{C})$  (Theorem 7.15). On the other hand, the functions  $(\theta_i)_{i\geq 0}$  for  $\mathscr{D}$  given in Definition 7.6 are determined by  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$ . Therefore the next result enables us to calculate the dimensions of  $\mathscr{D}(X,Y)$  and  $\mathbb{E}(X,Y)$  from  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$ . An example will be given in Example 7.22. We denote by

$$\langle -, - \rangle : K_0(\mathscr{D}) \times K_0(\mathscr{D}) \to \mathbb{Z}$$

the bilinear form such that  $\langle X, Y \rangle$  is the Kronecker delta  $\delta_{XY}$  for  $X, Y \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{D}$ .

**Corollary 7.21** (Auslander–Reiten Combinatorics). Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category which has enough projectives (resp. injectives), almost split extensions and source (resp. sink) morphisms, and let  $\mathscr{D} = \underline{\mathscr{C}}$  (resp.  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ ).

(1) For each object  $X \in \mathscr{D}$  and  $i \geq 0$ , there is an isomorphism of functors

$$(\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(-,\theta_i X) \simeq (\mathrm{rad}^i \mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}^{i+1} \mathscr{D})(-, X).$$

- (2) (Sign-coherence)  $\theta_i$  is a monoid endomorphism of  $K_0(\mathscr{D})_+$ , that is, for each  $X, Y \in \mathscr{D}$ , we have  $\theta_i(X \oplus Y) \simeq \theta_i X \oplus \theta_i Y$ .
- (3) Assume  $\bigcap_{i>0} \operatorname{rad}^i \mathscr{D} = 0$ . Then for each  $X \in \mathscr{D}$  and  $Y \in \operatorname{ind} \mathscr{D}$ , we have

$$\operatorname{length} \mathscr{D}(Y, X)_{\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{D}}(Y)} = \sum_{i \ge 0} \langle Y, \theta_i X \rangle.$$

This is equal to  $\operatorname{length}_{\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(\tau Y)} \mathbb{E}(X, \tau Y)$  if  $\mathscr{C}$  has Auslander-Reiten-Serre duality.

*Proof.* (1) Let  $a_0 := 0 \in \mathscr{D}(0, X)$ . By Theorem 7.5,  $a_0$  has a right ladder (7.2). By [I1, Theorem 4.1], we have an exact sequence of functors

$$\mathscr{D}(-,X_i) \xrightarrow{a_i \circ -} \mathscr{D}(-,Y_i) \to \operatorname{rad}^i \mathscr{D}(-,X) \to 0.$$

Thus there is an isomorphism of functors

$$(\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(-,Y_i) \simeq (\mathrm{rad}^i \mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}^{i+1} \mathscr{D})(-,X).$$

By [I1, Theorem 7.1],  $\theta_i X = Y_i$  holds for each  $i \ge 0$ . Thus the assertion follows. (2) The assertion follows from isomorphisms of functors

$$(\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(-,\theta_i(X\oplus Y)) \stackrel{(1)}{\simeq} (\mathrm{rad}^i\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D})(-,X\oplus Y)$$
$$\simeq (\mathrm{rad}^i\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D})(-,X) \oplus (\mathrm{rad}^i\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}^{i+1}\mathscr{D})(-,Y)$$
$$\stackrel{(1)}{\simeq} (\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(-,\theta_iX) \oplus (\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(-,\theta_iY) \simeq (\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(-,\theta_iX\oplus\theta_iY).$$

(3) The assertion follows from

$$\begin{split} \operatorname{length} \mathscr{D}(Y,X)_{\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{D}}(Y)} &= \sum_{i \geq 0} \operatorname{length}(\operatorname{rad}^{i} \mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+1} \mathscr{D})(Y,X)_{\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{D}}(Y)} \\ &\stackrel{(1)}{=} \sum_{i \geq 0} \operatorname{length}(\mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad} \mathscr{D})(Y,\theta_{i}X)_{\operatorname{End}_{\mathscr{D}}(Y)} = \sum_{i \geq 0} \langle Y,\theta_{i}X \rangle. \quad \Box \end{split}$$

**Example 7.22.** Using the extriangulated category  $(\mathscr{C}, \mathbb{F}, \mathfrak{t})$  with the following Auslander–Reiten quiver given at the end of Section 5, we explain Corollary 7.21.



Then  $AR_{\tau}(\mathscr{C})$  is given by the following.



For X in the previous diagram,  $\theta_i X$  is given as follows:



Summing up them, the map  $Y \mapsto \text{length}_{\mathscr{C}}(Y, X)_{\text{End}_{\mathscr{C}}(Y)}$  is given by the following.



We end this section with an extriangulated version of Reconstruction Theorem [BG, Proposition 5.1], [IT2, Lemma 3.1]. For a Krull–Schmidt category  $\mathcal{D}$ , its associated completely graded category Gr $\mathcal{D}$  has the same objects as  $\mathcal{D}$ , and the morphisms are given by

$$\operatorname{Gr} \mathscr{D}(X,Y) = \prod_{i \ge 0} (\operatorname{rad}^{i} \mathscr{D}/\operatorname{rad}^{i+1} \mathscr{D})(X,Y),$$

where the compositions are defined naturally.

**Corollary 7.23** (Reconstruction Theorem, [I1, Theorem 9.2]). Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull-Schmidt extriangulated category which has enough projectives (resp. injectives), almost split extensions and source (resp. sink) morphisms, and let  $\mathscr{D} = \underline{\mathscr{C}}$  (resp.  $\overline{\mathscr{C}}$ ). Then the category  $\operatorname{Gr} \mathscr{D}$  is equivalent to the complete mesh category of  $\operatorname{AR}^{\operatorname{sp}}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D})$  (see Example 7.11, Definition 7.12).

### 8. Inverse Problem for extriangulated categories

Let  $\mathscr{C}$  be a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category with almost split extensions. Then the Auslander–Reiten quiver of  $\mathscr{C}$  has a structure of a  $\tau$ -quiver (Proposition 3.15). This section is devoted to studying the following Inverse Problem.

**Problem 8.1** (Inverse Problem). Let Q be a locally finite symmetrizable  $\tau$ -quiver (see Definition 3.14). Does there exist a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category  $\mathscr{D}$  with almost split extensions satisfying  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{D}) = Q$ ?

Our main result below in this section gives a positive answer to Problem 8.1. Notice that an extriangulated category which is a  $\tau$ -category has sink morphisms and source morphisms by definition, and hence has almost split extensions by Lemma 3.2.

**Theorem 8.2.** Let Q be a locally finite symmetrizable  $\tau$ -quiver.

- There exists a Krull-Schmidt extriangulated category D which is a τ-category satisfying AR<sub>ET</sub>(D) = Q.
- (2) If Q is strict, then there exists a Krull-Schmidt exact category D = (D, E, s) which is a strict τ-category satisfying AR<sub>ET</sub>(D) = AR<sub>τ</sub>(D) = Q and the following conditions.
  - (a) The E-projective objects coincide with the τ-projective objects, and the E-injective objects coincide with the τ-injective objects.
  - (b) The almost split sequences are precisely the  $\tau$ -sequences.

Theorem 8.2(1) follows easily from Theorem 8.2(2) by adding more projectiveinjective objects. This strategy is detailed below. Notice that a similar idea was used in [KS1,KS2].

The following result is a main step to prove Theorem 8.2(2).

**Theorem 8.3.** Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a strict  $\tau$ -category.

- D has a structure (D, E, s) of an exact category whose conflations are the sequences 0 → A → B → C → 0 satisfying the following equivalent conditions.
  - (a)  $0 \to \mathscr{D}(-, A) \xrightarrow{x \circ -} \mathscr{D}(-, B) \xrightarrow{y \circ -} \mathscr{D}(-, C) \to F \to 0$  is an exact sequence in Mod  $\mathscr{D}$  such that F has finite length and F(X) = 0 hold for each  $\tau$ -projective object  $X \in \mathscr{D}$ .
  - (b)  $0 \to \mathscr{D}(C, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ y} \mathscr{D}(B, -) \xrightarrow{-\circ x} \mathscr{D}(A, -) \to G \to 0$  is an exact sequence in Mod  $\mathscr{D}^{\mathrm{op}}$  such that G has finite length and G(X) = 0 hold for each  $\tau$ -injective object  $X \in \mathscr{D}$ .
- (2) This exact structure satisfies the following conditions and hence  $\operatorname{AR}_{\mathrm{ET}}(\mathscr{D}) = \operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{D}).$ 
  - (a) The  $\mathbb{E}$ -projective objects coincide with the  $\tau$ -projective objects, and the  $\mathbb{E}$ -injective objects coincide with the  $\tau$ -injective objects.
  - (b) The almost split sequences are precisely the  $\tau$ -sequences.

To prove these results, we need preparations on the functor category. Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a  $\tau$ -category. We consider the functors

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathscr{D}}(-,\mathscr{D})\colon \operatorname{\mathsf{Mod}}\mathscr{D}\longleftrightarrow \operatorname{\mathsf{Mod}}\mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}\colon \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}}(-,\mathscr{D}).$$

For  $F \in \mathsf{Mod}\,\mathscr{D}$ ,  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathscr{D}}(F, \mathscr{D}) \in \mathsf{Mod}\,\mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}$  is given by

 $(\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathscr{D}}(F,\mathscr{D}))(X) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathscr{D}}(F,\mathscr{D}(-,X))$ 

for each  $X \in \mathcal{D}$ . For each  $i \ge 0$ , we also consider their derived functors

 $\mathrm{Ext}^i_{\mathscr{D}}(-,\mathscr{D})\colon \operatorname{\mathsf{Mod}} \mathscr{D} \longleftrightarrow \operatorname{\mathsf{Mod}} \mathscr{D}^{\mathrm{op}}\colon \mathrm{Ext}^i_{\mathscr{D}^{\mathrm{op}}}(-,\mathscr{D}).$ 

Let  $\mathscr{S}$  be the full subcategory of  $\mathsf{Mod} \mathscr{D}$  consisting of all finite length  $\mathscr{D}$ -modules F such that F(X) = 0 for all  $\tau$ -projective objects  $X \in \mathscr{D}$ . Dually, let  $\mathscr{T}$  be the full subcategory of  $\mathsf{Mod} \mathscr{D}^{\mathrm{op}}$  consisting of all finite length  $\mathscr{D}^{\mathrm{op}}$ -modules G such that G(X) = 0 for all  $\tau$ -injective objects  $X \in \mathscr{D}$ .

The following homological properties of strict  $\tau$ -categories play a key role.

**Proposition 8.4.** Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a strict  $\tau$ -category.

- *S* is a Serre subcategory of Mod 𝔅, and 𝔅 is a Serre subcategory of Mod 𝔅<sup>op</sup>.
- (2) Each object  $F \in \mathscr{S}$  has a projective resolution  $0 \to P_2 \to P_1 \to P_0 \to F \to 0$  such that  $P_i \in \operatorname{proj} \mathscr{D}$  for each i and satisfies  $\operatorname{Ext}^i_{\mathscr{D}}(F, \mathscr{D}) = 0$  for each  $i \neq 2$  and  $\operatorname{Ext}^2_{\mathscr{D}}(F, \mathscr{D}) \in \mathscr{T}$ .
- (3) Each object  $G \in \mathscr{T}$  has a projective resolution  $0 \to P_2 \to P_1 \to P_0 \to G \to 0$  such that  $P_i \in \operatorname{proj} \mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}$  for each i and satisfies  $\operatorname{Ext}^i_{\mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}}(G, \mathscr{D}) = 0$  for each  $i \neq 2$  and  $\operatorname{Ext}^2_{\mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}}(G, \mathscr{D}) \in \mathscr{S}$ .
- (4) We have dualities

$$\operatorname{Ext}^2_{\mathscr{D}}(-,\mathscr{D})\colon \mathscr{S}\longleftrightarrow \mathscr{T}\colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_{\mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}}(-,\mathscr{D}).$$

*Proof.* (1) is clear.

(2) It suffices to consider the case when F is a simple  $\mathscr{D}$ -module since each object in  $\mathscr{S}$  has a finite filtration by simple  $\mathscr{D}$ -modules in  $\mathscr{S}$ . Thus we can assume  $F = S_C := (\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(-, C)$  for an indecomposable non- $\tau$ -projective object C. Take a  $\tau$ -sequence  $A \to B \to C$  in  $\mathscr{D}$ . Then we have a projective resolution

$$0 \to \mathscr{D}(-, A) \to \mathscr{D}(-, B) \to \mathscr{D}(-, C) \to S_C \to 0.$$

For  $S^A := (\mathscr{D}/\mathrm{rad}\mathscr{D})(A, -)$ , the definition of  $\tau$ -sequences implies

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathscr{D}}^{i}(S_{C},\mathscr{D}) = \begin{cases} 0 & i \neq 2, \\ S^{A} & i = 2 \end{cases} \text{ and } \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathscr{D}^{\operatorname{op}}}^{i}(S^{A},\mathscr{D}) = \begin{cases} 0 & i \neq 2 \\ S_{C} & i = 2. \end{cases}$$

Thus  $F = S_C$  satisfies the desired conditions.

(3) is dual to (2), and (4) follows immediately from (2) and (3).

*Proof of Theorem* 8.3. (1) Immediate from Enomoto's construction of exact structure [E, Theorem 2.7] and Proposition 8.4.

(2) Immediate from the definition of conflations.

Now we are ready to prove Theorem 8.2.

Proof of Theorem 8.2. (2) By Lemma 7.10, there exists a  $\tau$ -species  $\mathcal{Q}$  whose underlying  $\tau$ -quiver is Q. By Propositions 7.13 and  $7.8(3) \Rightarrow (1), \mathcal{D} := \mathsf{M}(\mathcal{Q})$  is a strict  $\tau$ -category satisfying  $\operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathcal{D}) = Q$ . By Theorem 8.3,  $\mathcal{D}$  has a structure of an exact category satisfying  $\operatorname{AR}_{\mathrm{ET}}(\mathcal{D}) = \operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathcal{D}) = Q$  and the conditions (a), (b).

(1) Using  $Q = (Q_0, d, d', \tau)$ , define a new  $\tau$ -quiver  $\widetilde{Q} = (\widetilde{Q}_0, \widetilde{d}, \widetilde{d'}, \widetilde{\tau})$  as follows: Let  $S := Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$ , and let

$$\widetilde{Q}_0 := Q_0 \sqcup S, \ \widetilde{Q}_0^p := Q_0^p \sqcup S, \ \widetilde{Q}_0^i := Q_0^i \sqcup S \ \text{ and } \ \widetilde{\tau} := \tau.$$

For  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$ , we denote by  $\widetilde{X} \in S$  the corresponding element. Define maps  $\widetilde{d}, \widetilde{d}' : \widetilde{Q}_0 \times \widetilde{Q}_0 \to \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  by

- $\widetilde{d}|_{Q_0 \times Q_0} := d, \ \widetilde{d}'|_{Q_0 \times Q_0} := d'.$
- $\widetilde{d}_{\tau X,\widetilde{X}} = \widetilde{d}'_{\tau X,\widetilde{X}} = \widetilde{d}_{\widetilde{X}X} = \widetilde{d}'_{\widetilde{X}X} := 1$  for each  $X \in Q_0 \setminus Q_0^p$ .
- $\widetilde{d}_{XY} = \widetilde{d}'_{XY} := 0$  for all other pairs  $(X, Y) \in \widetilde{Q}_0 \times \widetilde{Q}_0$ .

Then any element in  $\widetilde{Q}_0 \setminus \widetilde{Q}_0^p$  is a target of an arrow starting at an element in  $\widetilde{Q}_0^p$ . Thus  $\widetilde{Q}$  is strict by applying Proposition 7.8(4) $\Rightarrow$ (3) to  $\widetilde{Q}$  and its mesh category. By (2), there exists an exact category  $\mathscr{C}$  which is a strict  $\tau$ -category satisfying

 $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{C}) = \operatorname{AR}_{\tau}(\mathscr{C}) = Q$ . Let  $\mathscr{B} := \operatorname{add}S$  and  $\mathscr{D} := \mathscr{C}/\mathscr{B}$ . By Proposition 5.11,  $\mathscr{D}$  is an extriangulated category satisfying  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{D}) = Q$ . The proof is completed.

*Remark* 8.5. Notice that the exact categories given in Theorems 8.2 and 8.3 do not necessarily have enough projectives and enough injectives.

For a symmetrizable  $\tau$ -quiver which is stable (see Definition 3.14), there is a different approach to Problem 8.1. Recall that by Riedtmann's Structure Theorem [Rie1, p. 206], each stable  $\tau$ -quiver Q can be written as  $\mathbb{Z}Q'/G$ , where Q' is a valued quiver which is a tree and G is a weakly admissible automorphism group of the  $\tau$ -quiver  $\mathbb{Z}Q'$ . We call Q' the tree type of Q.

**Example 8.6.** Let Q be a locally finite stable symmetrizable  $\tau$ -quiver.

- (1) There exists a Krull–Schmidt extriangulated category  $\mathscr{D}$  such that  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{D}) = Q.$
- (2) If the tree type of Q is a disjoint union of non-Dynkin quivers, then there exists an exact category  $\mathscr{D}$  such that  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{D}) = Q$ .
- (3) If the tree type of Q is a disjoint union of Dynkin quivers, then there exists a triangulated category  $\mathscr{D}$  such that  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\mathscr{D}) = Q$ .

*Proof.* (2) Since Q is strict by Example 7.7(1), the assertion follows from Theorem 8.2.

(3) Write  $Q = \mathbb{Z}Q'/G$  for a disjoint union Q' of Dynkin quivers and a weakly admissible automorphism group G of  $\mathbb{Z}Q'$ . Let Q' be a species whose underlying valued quiver is Q', and  $\Lambda$  the opposite of the tensor algebra of Q'. Then  $\operatorname{AR}_{\mathrm{ET}}(\mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathrm{mod}\,\Lambda)) = \mathbb{Z}Q'$  holds. If  $G = \{1\}$ , then the claim follows. Otherwise, Gis generated by the action of an autoequivalence  $F : \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathrm{mod}\,\Lambda) \to \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathrm{mod}\,\Lambda)$  on  $\mathbb{Z}Q'$ . By [Ke2, Theorem 1], the orbit category  $\mathscr{D} := \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathrm{mod}\,\Lambda)/F$  has a structure of a triangulated category. Clearly  $\operatorname{AR}_{\mathrm{ET}}(\mathscr{D}) = \mathbb{Z}Q'/G = Q$  holds.

(1) follows immediately from (2) and (3).

We end this section with the following general question.

**Problem 8.7.** Let  $\mathscr{D}$  be a  $\tau$ -category. Does there exist an extriangulated structure on  $\mathscr{D}$  such that the projective objects coincide with the  $\tau$ -projective objects, and the injective objects coincide with the  $\tau$ -injective objects?

### 9. An example from gentle algebras

This example is motivated by [PPP, Figure 30]. Let k be a field, let A be the quotient of the path algebra of the A<sub>3</sub> quiver  $1 \rightarrow 2 \rightarrow 3$  with ideal of relations rad<sup>2</sup>, and let  $A^{\text{*}}$  be the algebra given by the quiver:

$$a \xrightarrow{h}{} 1 \xrightarrow{v}{} a \xrightarrow{h}{} c$$

$$a \xrightarrow{h}{} 1 \xrightarrow{h}{} 2 \xrightarrow{h}{} g$$

$$b \qquad e$$

with relations hv, vh.

We let:

- $S = P_c \oplus P_f \oplus P_g \oplus P_h$  be the sum of the simple projective modules over  $A^{\circledast}$ ;
- $Q = P_a \oplus P_b \oplus P_d \oplus P_e$  be the sum of the indecomposable projective-injective modules over  $A^{\circledast}$ ;
- $\mathscr{E}$  be the full subcategory of  $\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A^{\circledast}$  whose objects are all those modules M such that both  $\operatorname{Hom}_{A^{\circledast}}(S, M)$  and  $\operatorname{Hom}_{A^{\circledast}}(Q, \tau M)$  vanish.

Then  $\operatorname{AR}_{\mathrm{ET}}(\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A^{\circledast})$  is shown in Figure 3. Since, for any modules M, N over  $A^{\circledast}$ ,  $\operatorname{Hom}_{A^{\circledast}}(M, \tau N) = 0$  if and only if  $\operatorname{Ext}_{A^{\circledast}}^{1}(N, \operatorname{Fac} M) = 0$  [ASm, Proposition 5.8], the subcategory  $\mathscr{E}$  is extension-closed in  $\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A^{\circledast}$ .

If we denote the full subcategory of projective-injective (resp. projective, injective) objects in  $\mathscr{E}$  by  $\mathscr{B}$  (resp.  $\mathscr{P}, \mathscr{I}$ ) then by [NP, Proposition 3.30], the ideal quotient  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  is extriangulated. By Proposition 5.11,  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  has almost split extensions, and  $AR_{ET}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{B})$  is depicted in Figure 1. The Auslander–Reiten translation is represented by dashed arrows. We note that the extriangulated category  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  is not an exact category since the morphism  $\frac{2}{3} \longrightarrow \frac{d_3^2}{3}$  is (both) an inflation which is not monic (and a deflation which is not epic). We also note that the isoclasses of indecomposable objects of  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  are in bijection with the isoclasses of indecomposable A-modules or shifted projectives. Moreover, the injective objects in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$ are the shifted projectives and the projective objects in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  are the projective Amodules. Let A \* A[1] be the full subcategory of the homotopy category  $K^{b}(proj A)$ whose objects are the complexes concentrated in degrees 0 and -1. Via the bijection of [AIR, Theorem 4.1], the modules  $P_3$ ,  $P_2$ ,  $S_2$ ,  $P_1$ , and  $S_1$  are respectively sent to the complexes  $0 \to P_3$ ,  $0 \to P_2$ ,  $P_3 \to P_2$ ,  $0 \to P_1$  and  $P_2 \to P_1$  so that there is a bijection between isoclasses of indecomposable objects in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  and isoclasses of indecomposable objects in A \* A[1].



FIGURE 1. AR<sub>ET</sub> ( $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$ ): The vertices are labelled by the corresponding indecomposable A-modules or shifted projectives

We give a brief explanation on how  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  can be related to  $\operatorname{mod} A$ . Let  $\varepsilon_p \in A^{\circledast}$  be the idempotent element corresponding to each vertex p in (9.1). Put

$$\varepsilon = 1 - (\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_2 + \varepsilon_3) = \varepsilon_a + \varepsilon_b + \varepsilon_c + \varepsilon_d + \varepsilon_e + \varepsilon_f + \varepsilon_g + \varepsilon_h,$$

and denote the two-sided ideal  $A^{\circledast} \varepsilon A^{\circledast} \subseteq A^{\circledast}$  by  $\mathfrak{a}$ . The functor tensoring with  $A = A^{\circledast}/\mathfrak{a}$ 

$$G \colon \operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A^{ imes} o \operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A \ ; \ M \mapsto M/\mathfrak{a} M$$

satisfies  $G(\mathscr{I}) = 0$ , and thus induces an additive functor  $\overline{G} \colon \mathscr{E}/\mathscr{I} \to \operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A$  (recall that  $\mathscr{I}$  is the full subcategory of those objects that are injective in  $\mathscr{E}$ ).

For any indecomposable object  $N \in \mathscr{E}$  which is not injective in  $\mathscr{E}$ , we can observe on  $\operatorname{AR}_{\operatorname{ET}}(\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A^{\circledast})$  that there are exact sequences in  $\operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A^{\circledast}$ 

$$0 \to \mathfrak{a} N \to N \to N/\mathfrak{a} N \to 0, \quad 0 \to K \to I \to \mathfrak{a} N \to 0$$

satisfying  $I \in \mathscr{I}$  and  $K, \mathfrak{a}N \in \operatorname{Fac} Q$ . More explicitly, the only non-injective objects N in  $\mathscr{E}$  for which  $\mathfrak{a}N$  is non-zero are  $\frac{d_3^2}{2}$  and  $\frac{1}{2}^e$ . Moreover, we have short exact sequences:

$$0 \to {}^d_3 \to {}^d_3{}^2 \to 2 \to 0, \quad 0 \to {}^e_2 \to {}^1_2{}^e \to 1 \to 0, \quad 0 \to {}^d_3 \to {}^e_3{}^2 \to {}^e_2 \to 0,$$

where  $\frac{d}{3}$  and  $\frac{d}{3} = \frac{e}{2}$  are injective in  $\mathscr{E}$ ,  $\frac{d}{3} \in \operatorname{Fac} \overset{d}{\overset{3}{3}}_{h}$  and  $\frac{e}{2} \in \operatorname{Fac} \overset{e}{\overset{2}{3}}_{f}$ .

For any  $M \in \mathscr{E}$ , by the Auslander–Reiten duality, we have  $\operatorname{Ext}_{A^{*}}^{1}(M, \mathfrak{a}N) \cong \mathbb{D}\overline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{A^{*}}(\mathfrak{a}N, \tau M) = 0$  and  $\operatorname{Ext}_{A^{*}}^{1}(M, K) \cong \mathbb{D}\overline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{A^{*}}(K, \tau M) = 0$  because  $K, \mathfrak{a}N \in \operatorname{Fac} Q$  and  $\operatorname{Hom}(Q, \tau M) = 0$ . This shows that the short exact sequences above induce surjections:

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{A^{*}}(M,N) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{A^{*}}(M,N/\mathfrak{a}N) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{A}(G(M),G(N)),$$

 $\operatorname{Hom}_{A^{*}}(M, I) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{A^{*}}(M, \mathfrak{a}N) \simeq \operatorname{Ker}\left(\operatorname{Hom}_{A^{*}}(M, N) \xrightarrow{G} \operatorname{Hom}_{A}(G(M), G(N))\right),$ which show that

$$(\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{I})(M,N) \xrightarrow{\overline{G}} \operatorname{Hom}_A(\overline{G}(M),\overline{G}(N))$$

is bijective. Thus  $\overline{G}$  is fully faithful.

Moreover, since non-injective indecomposable objects in  $\mathscr E$  satisfy

$$3\simeq G(3), \ \ \, {}^2_3\simeq G({}^2_3), \ \ \, 2\simeq G({}^d_3{}^2), \ \ \, {}^1_2\simeq G({}^1_2), \ \ 1\simeq G({}^1_2{}^e),$$

we can observe that  $\overline{G}$  is essentially surjective, and thus  $\overline{G} \colon \mathscr{E}/\mathscr{I} \to \operatorname{\mathsf{mod}} A$  is an equivalence of categories.

Explicit computations detailed below show the following:

Claim 9.1. The bijection in Figure 1 induces a bijection between basic support  $\tau$ -tilting modules (equivalently: basic  $\tau$ -tilting pairs) over A and basic maximal  $\mathbb{E}$ -rigid objects in the extriangulated category  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$ . Moreover,  $\tau$ -tilting mutation can be computed in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  by means of approximation extriangles.

*Proof.* Up to isomorphism, the extriangles in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  are the trivial ones, the ten extriangles listed below and all their direct sums. One can then check that  $\tau$ -compatibility of  $\tau$ -rigid pairs in mod A corresponds to  $\mathbb{E}$ -rigidity in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$ . As shown in Figure 2, maximal  $\mathbb{E}$ -rigid objects in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$  have a well-behaved theory of mutation and mutation of  $\tau$ -tilting pairs in mod A corresponds to mutation of maximal  $\mathbb{E}$ -rigid objects in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$ .

(1) 
$$3 \longrightarrow {2 \atop 3} \longrightarrow 2 - - >$$
 (2)  ${2 \atop 3} \longrightarrow 2 \longrightarrow 3[1] - >$ 

$$(3) \quad 2 \longrightarrow {}^{1}_{2} \oplus 3[1] \longrightarrow 1 - - \succ \qquad (4) \quad 2 \longrightarrow 3[1] \longrightarrow {}^{2}_{3}[1] - - \succ$$

- $(5) \quad {}_{2} \longrightarrow 1 \longrightarrow {}_{3}^{2}[1] \rightarrow \qquad (6) \quad {}_{2} \longrightarrow 0 \longrightarrow {}_{2}^{1}[1] \rightarrow$
- (7)  $3 \longrightarrow 0 \longrightarrow 3[1] \gg$  (8)  $\frac{2}{3} \longrightarrow \frac{1}{2} \longrightarrow 1 \gg$
- $(9) \quad \stackrel{2}{_{3}} \longrightarrow 0 \longrightarrow \stackrel{2}{_{3}}[1] \rightarrow \qquad (10) \quad 1 \longrightarrow \stackrel{2}{_{3}}[1] \longrightarrow \stackrel{1}{_{2}}[1] \rightarrow$



FIGURE 2. The poset of basic maximal  $\mathbb{E}$ -rigid objects in the extriangulated category  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$ . Vertices are representatives for the isoclasses of basic maximal  $\mathbb{E}$ -rigid objects in  $\mathscr{E}/\mathscr{B}$ . Two vertices are linked by an edge if and only if the corresponding  $\mathbb{E}$ -rigid objects differ by one indecomposable summand. Edges are labelled with the corresponding approximation extriangle.





### Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank Ivo Dell'Ambrogio for interesting discussions. They acknowledge some anonymous referee for many valuable comments that helped improve readability of the article.

### References

- [AIR] Takahide Adachi, Osamu Iyama, and Idun Reiten,  $\tau$ -tilting theory, Compos. Math. **150** (2014), no. 3, 415–452, DOI 10.1112/S0010437X13007422. MR3187626
- [AF] Frank W. Anderson and Kent R. Fuller, Rings and categories of modules, 2nd ed., Graduate Texts in Mathematics, vol. 13, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1992, DOI 10.1007/978-1-4612-4418-9. MR1245487
- [A1] Maurice Auslander, Coherent functors, Proc. Conf. Categorical Algebra (La Jolla, Calif., 1965), Springer, New York, 1966, pp. 189–231. MR0212070
- [A2] Maurice Auslander, Representation theory of Artin algebras. I, II, Comm. Algebra 1 (1974), 177–268; ibid. 1 (1974), 269–310, DOI 10.1080/00927877408548230. MR349747
- [A3] Maurice Auslander, Functors and morphisms determined by objects, Representation theory of algebras (Proc. Conf., Temple Univ., Philadelphia, Pa., 1976), Lecture Notes in Pure Appl. Math., Vol. 37, Dekker, New York, 1978, pp. 1–244. MR0480688
- [AB] Maurice Auslander and Ragnar-Olaf Buchweitz, The homological theory of maximal Cohen-Macaulay approximations (English, with French summary), Mém. Soc. Math. France (N.S.) 38 (1989), 5–37. Colloque en l'honneur de Pierre Samuel (Orsay, 1987). MR1044344
- [AR1] Maurice Auslander and Idun Reiten, Representation theory of Artin algebras. III. Almost split sequences, Comm. Algebra 3 (1975), 239–294, DOI 10.1080/00927877508822046. MR379599
- [AR2] Maurice Auslander and Idun Reiten, Representation theory of Artin algebras. IV. Invariants given by almost split sequences, Comm. Algebra 5 (1977), no. 5, 443–518, DOI 10.1080/00927877708822180. MR439881
- [AR3] Maurice Auslander and Idun Reiten, Stable equivalence of dualizing R-varieties, Advances in Math. 12 (1974), 306–366, DOI 10.1016/S0001-8708(74)80007-1. MR342505
- [AR4] M. Auslander and I. Reiten, Almost split sequences in dimension two, Adv. in Math.
   66 (1987), no. 1, 88–118, DOI 10.1016/0001-8708(87)90031-4. MR905928
- [AR5] Maurice Auslander and Idun Reiten, Applications of contravariantly finite subcategories, Adv. Math. 86 (1991), no. 1, 111–152, DOI 10.1016/0001-8708(91)90037-8. MR1097029
- [ARS] Maurice Auslander, Idun Reiten, and Sverre O. Smalø, Representation theory of Artin algebras, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics, vol. 36, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1997. Corrected reprint of the 1995 original. MR1476671
- [ASm] M. Auslander and Sverre O. Smalø, Almost split sequences in subcategories, J. Algebra
   69 (1981), no. 2, 426–454, DOI 10.1016/0021-8693(81)90214-3. MR617088
- [ASo] M. Auslander and Ø. Solberg, Relative homology and representation theory. I. Relative homology and homologically finite subcategories, Comm. Algebra 21 (1993), no. 9, 2995– 3031, DOI 10.1080/00927879308824717. MR1228751
- [ASS] Daniel Simson and Andrzej Skowroński, Elements of the representation theory of associative algebras. Vol. 3, London Mathematical Society Student Texts, vol. 72, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2007. Representation-infinite tilted algebras. MR2382332
- [Bel] Apostolos Beligiannis, Relative homological algebra and purity in triangulated categories, J. Algebra 227 (2000), no. 1, 268–361, DOI 10.1006/jabr.1999.8237. MR1754234
- [BG] K. Bongartz and P. Gabriel, *Covering spaces in representation-theory*, Invent. Math.
   65 (1981/82), no. 3, 331–378, DOI 10.1007/BF01396624. MR643558
- [B] Sheila Brenner, A combinatorial characterisation of finite Auslander-Reiten quivers, Representation theory, I (Ottawa, Ont., 1984), Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1177, Springer, Berlin, 1986, pp. 13–49, DOI 10.1007/BFb0075256. MR842457
- [CZZ] Wen Chang, Panyue Zhou, and Bin Zhu, Cluster subalgebras and cotorsion pairs in Frobenius extriangulated categories, Algebr. Represent. Theory 22 (2019), no. 5, 1051– 1081, DOI 10.1007/s10468-018-9811-7. MR4026624

- [C] Xiao-Wu Chen, Extensions of covariantly finite subcategories, Arch. Math. (Basel) 93 (2009), no. 1, 29–35, DOI 10.1007/s00013-009-0013-8. MR2520641
- [DRSSK] Peter Dräxler, Idun Reiten, Sverre O. Smalø, and Øyvind Solberg, Exact categories and vector space categories, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 351 (1999), no. 2, 647–682, DOI 10.1090/S0002-9947-99-02322-3. With an appendix by B. Keller. MR1608305
- Haruhisa Enomoto, Classifications of exact structures and Cohen-Macaulay-finite algebras, Adv. Math. 335 (2018), 838–877, DOI 10.1016/j.aim.2018.07.022. MR3836680
- [G] Peter Gabriel, Auslander-Reiten sequences and representation-finite algebras, Representation theory, I (Proc. Workshop, Carleton Univ., Ottawa, Ont., 1979), Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 831, Springer, Berlin, 1980, pp. 1–71. MR607140
- [GR] P. Gabriel and A. V. Roïter, Representations of finite-dimensional algebras, Algebra, VIII, Encyclopaedia Math. Sci., vol. 73, Springer, Berlin, 1992, pp. 1–177. With a chapter by B. Keller. MR1239447
- [GL1] Werner Geigle and Helmut Lenzing, A class of weighted projective curves arising in representation theory of finite-dimensional algebras, Singularities, representation of algebras, and vector bundles (Lambrecht, 1985), Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1273, Springer, Berlin, 1987, pp. 265–297, DOI 10.1007/BFb0078849. MR915180
- [GL2] Werner Geigle and Helmut Lenzing, Perpendicular categories with applications to representations and sheaves, J. Algebra 144 (1991), no. 2, 273–343, DOI 10.1016/0021-8693(91)90107-J. MR1140607
- [Ha1] Dieter Happel, Triangulated categories in the representation theory of finitedimensional algebras, London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, vol. 119, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1988, DOI 10.1017/CBO9780511629228. MR935124
- [Ha2] Dieter Happel, Auslander-Reiten triangles in derived categories of finite-dimensional algebras, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 112 (1991), no. 3, 641–648, DOI 10.2307/2048684. MR1045137
- [HLN1] Martin Herschend, Yu Liu, and Hiroyuki Nakaoka, n-exangulated categories (I): Definitions and fundamental properties, J. Algebra 570 (2021), 531–586, DOI 10.1016/j.jalgebra.2020.11.017. MR4188310
- [HLN2] Martin Herschend, Yu Liu, and Hiroyuki Nakaoka, n-exangulated categories (II): Constructions from n-cluster tilting subcategories, J. Algebra 594 (2022), 636–684, DOI 10.1016/j.jalgebra.2021.11.042. MR4355116
- [IT1] Kiyoshi Igusa and Gordana Todorov, *Radical layers of representable functors*, J. Algebra 89 (1984), no. 1, 105–147, DOI 10.1016/0021-8693(84)90238-2. MR748231
- [IT2] Kiyoshi Igusa and Gordana Todorov, A characterization of finite Auslander-Reiten quivers, J. Algebra 89 (1984), no. 1, 148–177, DOI 10.1016/0021-8693(84)90239-4. MR748232
- [I1] Osamu Iyama,  $\tau$ -categories. I. Ladders, Algebr. Represent. Theory 8 (2005), no. 3, 297–321, DOI 10.1007/s10468-005-0968-5. MR2176139
- [I2] Osamu Iyama, τ-categories. II. Nakayama pairs and rejective subcategories, Algebr. Represent. Theory 8 (2005), no. 4, 449–477, DOI 10.1007/s10468-005-0969-4. MR2199205
- [I3] Osamu Iyama,  $\tau$ -categories. III. Auslander orders and Auslander-Reiten quivers, Algebr. Represent. Theory 8 (2005), no. 5, 601–619, DOI 10.1007/s10468-005-0970-y. MR2189575
- Osamu Iyama, The relationship between homological properties and representation theoretic realization of Artin algebras, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 357 (2005), no. 2, 709–734, DOI 10.1090/S0002-9947-04-03482-8. MR2095628
- Osamu Iyama, Higher-dimensional Auslander-Reiten theory on maximal orthogonal subcategories, Adv. Math. 210 (2007), no. 1, 22–50, DOI 10.1016/j.aim.2006.06.002. MR2298819
- [I6] Osamu Iyama, Auslander correspondence, Adv. Math. 210 (2007), no. 1, 51–82, DOI 10.1016/j.aim.2006.06.003. MR2298820
- [IR1] Osamu Iyama and Idun Reiten, Fomin-Zelevinsky mutation and tilting modules over Calabi-Yau algebras, Amer. J. Math. 130 (2008), no. 4, 1087–1149, DOI 10.1353/ajm.0.0011. MR2427009

#### OSAMU IYAMA, HIROYUKI NAKAOKA, AND YANN PALU

304

- [IR2] Osamu Iyama and Idun Reiten, Introduction to  $\tau$ -tilting theory, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA **111** (2014), no. 27, 9704–9711, DOI 10.1073/pnas.1313075111. MR3263302
- [Jia] Pengjie Jiao, The generalized Auslander-Reiten duality on an exact category, J. Algebra Appl. 17 (2018), no. 12, 1850227, 14, DOI 10.1142/S0219498818502274. MR3895199
- [Jin] Haibo Jin, Cohen-Macaulay differential graded modules and negative Calabi-Yau configurations, Adv. Math. 374 (2020), 107338, 59, DOI 10.1016/j.aim.2020.107338. MR4133519
- [Jo1] Peter Jørgensen, Auslander-Reiten theory over topological spaces, Comment. Math. Helv. 79 (2004), no. 1, 160–182, DOI 10.1007/s00014-001-0795-4. MR2031704
- [Jo2] Peter Jørgensen, Auslander-Reiten triangles in subcategories, J. K-Theory 3 (2009), no. 3, 583–601, DOI 10.1017/is008007021jkt056. MR2507732
- [Ke1] Bernhard Keller, Deriving DG categories, Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 27 (1994), no. 1, 63–102. MR1258406
- [Ke2] Bernhard Keller, On triangulated orbit categories, Doc. Math. 10 (2005), 551–581. MR2184464
- [KS1] Bernhard Keller and Sarah Scherotzke, Desingularizations of quiver Grassmannians via graded quiver varieties, Adv. Math. 256 (2014), 318–347, DOI 10.1016/j.aim.2014.01.021. MR3177295
- [KS2] Bernhard Keller and Sarah Scherotzke, Graded quiver varieties and derived categories, J. Reine Angew. Math. 713 (2016), 85–127, DOI 10.1515/crelle-2013-0124. MR3483626
- [KI] Mark Kleiner, Approximations and almost split sequences in homologically finite subcategories, J. Algebra 198 (1997), no. 1, 135–163, DOI 10.1006/jabr.1997.7159. MR1482979
- [Kr] Henning Krause, Auslander-Reiten theory via Brown representability, K-theory 20 (2000), no. 4, 331–344.
- [KS] Henning Krause and Manuel Saorín, On minimal approximations of modules, Trends in the representation theory of finite-dimensional algebras (Seattle, WA, 1997), Contemp. Math., vol. 229, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1998, pp. 227–236, DOI 10.1090/conm/229/03321. MR1676223
- [LW] Graham J. Leuschke and Roger Wiegand, Cohen-Macaulay representations, Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, vol. 181, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2012, DOI 10.1090/surv/181. MR2919145
- [Li] Shiping Liu, Auslander-Reiten theory in a Krull-Schmidt category, São Paulo J. Math. Sci. 4 (2010), no. 3, 425–472, DOI 10.11606/issn.2316-9028.v4i3p425-472. MR2856194
- [LNa] Yu Liu and Hiroyuki Nakaoka, Hearts of twin cotorsion pairs on extriangulated categories, J. Algebra 528 (2019), 96–149, DOI 10.1016/j.jalgebra.2019.03.005. MR3928292
- [LNi] Shiping Liu and Hongwei Niu, Almost split sequences in tri-exact categories, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 226 (2022), no. 11, Paper No. 107092, 31, DOI 10.1016/j.jpaa.2022.107092. MR4403638
- [LNP] Shiping Liu, Puiman Ng, and Charles Paquette, Almost split sequences and approximations, Algebr. Represent. Theory 16 (2013), no. 6, 1809–1827, DOI 10.1007/s10468-012-9383-x. MR3127359
- [Lu] Xueyu Luo, 0-Calabi-Yau configurations and finite Auslander-Reiten quivers of Gorenstein orders, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 219 (2015), no. 12, 5590–5630, DOI 10.1016/j.jpaa.2015.05.035. MR3390041
- [M] Jun-ichi Miyachi, Duality for derived categories and cotilting bimodules, J. Algebra 185 (1996), no. 2, 583–603, DOI 10.1006/jabr.1996.0341. MR1417387
- [NP] Hiroyuki Nakaoka and Yann Palu, Extriangulated categories, Hovey twin cotorsion pairs and model structures (English, with English and French summaries), Cah. Topol. Géom. Différ. Catég. 60 (2019), no. 2, 117–193. MR3931945
- [Niu] H. Niu, Auslander-Reiten theory in triangulated categories, Mémoire présenté au Département de mathématiques en vue de l'obtention du grade de maîtrise ès sciences, Faculté des sciences, Université de Sherbrooke, 2014.
- [PPP] Yann Palu, Vincent Pilaud, and Pierre-Guy Plamondon, Non-kissing complexes and tau-tilting for gentle algebras, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 274 (2021), no. 1343, vii+110, DOI 10.1090/memo/1343. MR4346482

- [RV1] Idun Reiten and Michel Van den Bergh, Two-dimensional tame and maximal orders of finite representation type, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 80 (1989), no. 408, viii+72, DOI 10.1090/memo/0408. MR978602
- [RV2] I. Reiten and M. Van den Bergh, Noetherian hereditary abelian categories satisfying Serre duality, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 15 (2002), no. 2, 295–366, DOI 10.1090/S0894-0347-02-00387-9. MR1887637
- [Rie1] C. Riedtmann, Algebren, Darstellungsköcher, Überlagerungen und zurück (German), Comment. Math. Helv. 55 (1980), no. 2, 199–224, DOI 10.1007/BF02566682. MR576602
- [Rie2] Christine Riedtmann, Representation-finite self-injective algebras of class  $A_n$ , Representation theory, II (Proc. Second Internat. Conf., Carleton Univ., Ottawa, Ont., 1979), Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 832, Springer, Berlin, 1980, pp. 449–520. MR607169
- [Rin] Claus Michael Ringel, The category of modules with good filtrations over a quasihereditary algebra has almost split sequences, Math. Z. 208 (1991), no. 2, 209–223, DOI 10.1007/BF02571521. MR1128706
- [RV] Claus Michael Ringel and Dieter Vossieck, *Hammocks*, Proc. London Math. Soc. (3) 54 (1987), no. 2, 216–246, DOI 10.1112/plms/s3-54.2.216. MR872806
- [RS] K. W. Roggenkamp and J. W. Schmidt, Almost split sequences for integral group rings and orders, Comm. Algebra 4 (1976), no. 10, 893–917, DOI 10.1080/00927877608822144. MR412223
- [Ru1] Wolfgang Rump, Ladder functors with an application to representation-finite Artinian rings, An. Ştiinţ. Univ. Ovidius Constanţa Ser. Mat. 9 (2001), no. 1, 107–123. To Mirela Ştefănescu, at her 60's. MR1946161
- [Ru2] Wolfgang Rump, Triads, J. Algebra 280 (2004), no. 2, 435–462, DOI 10.1016/j.jalgebra.2004.07.007. MR2089245
- [Ru3] Wolfgang Rump, The category of lattices over a lattice-finite ring, Algebr. Represent. Theory 8 (2005), no. 3, 323–345, DOI 10.1007/s10468-005-3655-7. MR2176140
- [Sc] Karsten Schmidt, Families of Auslander-Reiten components for simply connected differential graded algebras, Math. Z. 264 (2010), no. 1, 43–62, DOI 10.1007/s00209-008-0451-1. MR2564931
- [Sh] Amit Shah, Auslander-Reiten theory in quasi-abelian and Krull-Schmidt categories, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 224 (2020), no. 1, 98–124, DOI 10.1016/j.jpaa.2019.04.017. MR3986413
- [W] Alfred Wiedemann, Die Auslander-Reiten Köcher der gitterendlichen Gorensteinordnungen (German), Bayreuth. Math. Schr. 23 (1987), 1–134. MR882061
- Yuji Yoshino, Cohen-Macaulay modules over Cohen-Macaulay rings, London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, vol. 146, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1990, DOI 10.1017/CBO9780511600685. MR1079937
- [ZH] Tiwei Zhao and Zhaoyong Huang, Phantom ideals and cotorsion pairs in extriangulated categories, Taiwanese J. Math. 23 (2019), no. 1, 29–61, DOI 10.11650/tjm/180504. MR3909989
- [ZZ] Panyue Zhou and Bin Zhu, Triangulated quotient categories revisited, J. Algebra 502 (2018), 196–232, DOI 10.1016/j.jalgebra.2018.01.031. MR3774890

GRADUATE SCHOOL OF MATHEMATICS, NAGOYA UNIVERSITY, FUROCHO, CHIKUSAKU, NAGOYA 464-8602, JAPAN

Current address: Graduate School of Mathematical Sciences, University of Tokyo, 3-8-1 Komaba Meguro-ku Tokyo 153-8914, Japan

Email address: iyama@ms.u-tokyo.ac.jp URL: https://www.ms.u-tokyo.ac.jp/~iyama/index.html

GRADUATE SCHOOL OF MATHEMATICS, NAGOYA UNIVERSITY, FUROCHO, CHIKUSAKU, NAGOYA 464-8602, JAPAN

Email address: nakaoka.hiroyuki@math.nagoya-u.ac.jp

LAMFA, UNIVERSITÉ DE PICARDIE JULES VERNE, 33 RUE SAINT-LEU, AMIENS, FRANCE Email address: yann.palu@u-picardie.fr URL: http://www.lamfa.u-picardie.fr/palu/